

# EUROPEAN HEAVY-DUTY VEHICLES: COST-EFFECTIVENESS OF FUEL-EFFICIENCY TECHNOLOGIES FOR LONG-HAUL TRACTOR-TRAILERS IN THE 2025–2030 TIMEFRAME

Dan Meszler Meszler Engineering Services

Oscar Delgado, Felipe Rodríguez, and Rachel Muncrief International Council on Clean Transportation



www.theicct.org communications@theicct.org

### ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This project was supported by the European Climate Foundation.

International Council on Clean Transportation 1225 I Street NW Suite 900 Washington, DC 20005 USA

 $communications@theicct.org \mid @TheICCT$ 

 $\ensuremath{\textcircled{\sc c}}$  2018 International Council on Clean Transportation

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

Executive Summary	iv
I. Introduction	1
Background	2
Overview	4
II. Vehicle efficiency technology background	5
Vehicle road load technology	5
Engine technology	6
Transmission and driveline technology	9
III. Analysis of efficiency technology cost	11
Approach to cost data processing	11
Overview of data sources	15
Key economic assumptions	16
Individual technology costs	27
Technology package costs	43
IV. Economic findings	47
Technology package payback periods	47
Lifetime savings estimates	50
First-owner savings estimates	55
Marginal cost of technology	
V. Conclusions	61
Economic findings	61
Policy discussion and recommendations	64
Abbreviations and Acronyms	
References	68

# LIST OF FIGURES

<b>Figure ES-1.</b> Cumulative fuel consumption impacts and associated 2030 payback periods for tractor-trailer efficiency technologies	v
<b>Figure 1.</b> Potential cumulative fuel-consumption reduction from selected tractor-trailer efficiency technologies in the EU in the 2020-2030 timeframe	3
Figure 2. Direct manufacturing cost learning curves for technology cost reductions over time	15
Figure 3. Diesel fuel price data	18
Figure 4. Annual VKT for a Surviving Tractor	21
Figure 5. Tractor Survival Curves	22
Figure 6. Survival-Weighted VKT for a Tractor (Average Tractor VKT)	22
Figure 7. Aerodynamic drag technology cost curves (1.4 trailers per tractor)	32
Figure 8. Rolling resistance technology cost curves (1.4 trailers per tractor)	. 34
Figure 9. Weight reduction technology cost curves (1 trailer per tractor)	37
Figure 10. Summary of total technology package costs versus tractor-trailer fuel consumption for evaluation years 2025 and 2030	.46
Figure 11. Tractor-trailer efficiency technology package payback periods under varying technology cost and economic assumptions	. 49
Figure 12. Net lifetime savings from tractor-trailer fuel-efficiency technologies for varying technology cost, discount rate, and fuel price (2016€)	53
Figure 13. Technology package cost and discounted lifetime fuel savings for best- and worst-case economic assumptions	. 59
Figure 14. Best- and worst-case marginal cost per liter of fuel saved in the 2025-2030 timeframe	.60
Figure 15. Best- and worst-case marginal cost per liter of fuel saved in the 2025-2030 timeframe if long-haul VKT equals 140% of average tractor-trailer VKT	.60
Figure 16. Tractor-trailer technology cost increase for the most advanced efficiency technology package in 2030, based on one tractor and 1.4 trailers	. 62
Figure 17. Fuel consumption impacts and associated 2030 payback periods for tractor-trailer efficiency technologies	. 63

# LIST OF TABLES

Table 1. Road load definition	6
Table 2. Engine efficiency definitions	7
Table 3. Indirect cost multipliers used to convert from efficiency technology           direct manufacturing cost to total (retail level) cost	12
Table 4. Technology indirect cost and learning curve assignments	13
Table 5. Key VKT Statistics         2	23
Table 6. Distribution of long-haul operating costs for varying fuel prices,           in 2016 euros excluding VAT	25
Table 7. Weight reductions associated with ICCT simulation modeling	35
Table 8. Per-vehicle fixed cost estimates (2016€, excluding VAT)	59
Table 9. Nominal per-vehicle maintenance cost impacts (NPV 2016€, excluding VAT)	41
Table 10. Individual technology costs (2016€ direct plus indirect, excluding VAT)for 2015, 2020, 2025, and 2030	ł2
Table 11. Technology package definitions4	4
Table 12. Total (retail-level) technology package costs (2016€ direct plus indirect, excluding VAT) for 2015, 2020, 2025, and 2030	4
Table 13. Total (retail level) technology package plus NPV of incremental maintenance costs (2016€ direct plus indirect, excluding VAT) for 2025 and 2030 evaluation years under varying discount rates and fuel prices	15
Table 14.         Technology package payback periods (years)4	8
Table 15. Technology package payback periods (years) if long-haul VKT equals         140% of average tractor-trailer VKT	51
Table 16. Technology package net lifetime savings for varying evaluation year,         discount rate, and fuel price (2016€)	52
Table 17. Technology package net lifetime savings for varying evaluation year, discount rate, and fuel price (2016€) if long-haul VKT equals 140% of average tractor-trailer VKT	54
<b>Table 18.</b> Technology package first-owner net lifetime savings for varyingevaluation year, discount rate, and fuel price (2016€)	6
Table 19. Technology package first-owner net lifetime savings for varying evaluation year, discount rate, and fuel price (2016€) if long-haul VKT equals 140% of average tractor-trailer VKT	57

# EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

The European Union (EU), a global leader in environmental policy, is considering options for increasing fuel efficiency in freight transportation. Technology and policy developments point to the potential for more efficient new freight trucks. Other major markets such as the United States, Canada, China, Japan, and most recently India have adopted heavy-duty vehicle CO<sub>2</sub> standards, a substantial step to improving efficiency. There is potential for accelerated deployment into the freight market of existing and emerging efficiency technologies, which should enable similar technology deployment in the EU. This study assesses the future costs of advanced long-haul tractor-trailer technologies as an input into the EU policy dialogue on heavy-duty vehicle efficiency standards. Specifically, the study investigates the costs associated with the technologies evaluated in a companion study, *Fuel Efficiency Technology in European Heavy-Duty Vehicles: Baseline and Potential for the 2020-2030 Time Frame* by the International Council on Clean Transportation (ICCT). The companion study relies on simulation modeling to investigate the technology potential for reducing tractor-trailer fuel consumption.

The fundamental approach in this assessment involves deriving technology costs from the best available data on heavy-duty vehicle and engine technologies to assess the cost-effectiveness of increasingly efficient tractor-trailer technology packages. Economic impact metrics are investigated, including investment payback period, lifetime fuel savings, and the marginal cost associated with various technology packages under a range of economic assumptions. Such assumptions include three discount rates-4%, 7%, and 10%—and three diesel fuel prices per liter—€0.70, €1.10, and €1.40—reflecting 2016 euros and excluding value-added tax (VAT). The evaluated efficiency technology packages include per-kilometer fuel consumption reductions of as much as 43% relative to a 2015-era baseline tractor-trailer. The packages include individual technology options that address engine and powertrain efficiency, vehicle road load, waste energy recovery, and hybridization. All economic calculations include a ratio of 1.4 trailers for each tractor to account for the fact that the population of trailers that will need to be equipped with fuel consumption reduction technology exceeds the number of tractors. VAT is not included in this assessment. Freight transport is exempt from fuel VAT, and although the purchase of tractor-trailers and maintenance items is subject to VAT, that portion of such costs is treated as a pass-through cost. An alternative analysis including VAT would find longer payback periods and reduced lifetime savings than those reported in this study because technology and maintenance costs would increase while fuel savings, which carry an explicit VAT exemption, would not change.

The primary finding of this study is that substantial improvements are available to cost-effectively increase long-haul tractor-trailer efficiency. This reflects wide-ranging technology availability and extensive lifetime mileage. While upfront technology and net present value maintenance costs can be significant, the economic return more than justifies an investment in efficiency for the entire range of cases investigated. A representative baseline long-haul tractor with 1.4 trailers costs approximately €139,500 in 2016 euros, excluding VAT.<sup>1</sup> Available efficiency technology packages offering moderate fuel consumption reductions of as much as 27% are projected to cost €7,000-€7,750 in 2025-2030 based on best available cost data and conventional technology learning assumptions. The potential discounted<sup>2</sup> lifetime fuel savings for

<sup>1</sup> All cost calculations in this report reflect 2016 euros and exclude VAT.

<sup>2</sup> Discounted fuel savings correct for the time value of money. For example, €1,000 saved 10 years from now is worth less than €1,000 today because a lesser amount could be invested today to return €1,000 in 10 years. This lesser value is referred to as the net present value of that future savings. In this study, all future cash flow, be it incremental maintenance costs or fuel savings, is discounted to equivalent net present value so that the time value of money is properly considered.

these moderate efficiency packages range from  $\leq$ 41,900- $\leq$ 106,450 per tractor-trailer, depending on discount rate and fuel price assumptions. The most advanced technology package offers a 43% distance-specific fuel consumption reduction and is estimated to cost  $\leq$ 30,550- $\leq$ 35,150 in 2025-2030. But this package would generate lifetime fuel savings of  $\leq$ 65,850- $\leq$ 167,550 per tractor-trailer. For the most advanced technology package, the efficiency component costs are roughly equally distributed among the powertrain, the hybrid system, the tractor, and the trailer.

Figure ES-1 depicts the estimated fuel-consumption reductions and associated payback periods for evaluated technology packages in 2030. Moving down the figure, the data represent the sequential addition of more advanced efficiency technologies. The average payback periods estimated in this study generally increase with more advanced technology packages. The "whiskers" of each payback band reflect the range of payback periods across high and low technology cost estimates, and varying economic assumptions for diesel fuel prices ranging from €0.70-€1.40 per liter and discount rates ranging from 4-10%. Payback periods for the moderate technology packages, offering reductions of as much as 27% in fuel consumption, are generally one year or less. The most advanced technology packages, with 35% or greater reductions in fuel consumption, result in payback periods of 1.4-1.9 years under average economic assumptions.



Fuel consumption (L/100km)

**Figure ES-1.** Cumulative fuel consumption impacts and associated 2030 payback periods for tractor-trailer efficiency technologies

The findings from this study point to several policy implications related to heavy-duty vehicle fuel-efficiency standards in Europe for 2020 and beyond.

- Available efficiency technologies for long-haul tractor-trailers have fuel savings that greatly exceed the up-front costs of technology and maintenance. Findings indicate that available tractor-trailer efficiency technology can reduce distance-based fuel consumption by 27% from baseline 2015 technology and deliver payback periods to tractor-trailer owners that are generally less than one year. Fuel savings from these packages exceed increased technology costs by a factor of 4-17, depending on evaluated economic conditions. Based on technology availability, this level of efficiency technology can be widely deployed in the 2020-2025 timeframe.
- 2. Emerging advanced efficiency technologies offer more substantial fuel savings and attractive payback periods over the long term. Study findings indicate that technology packages with long-term road load and engine technologies in the post-2025 timeframe can achieve a 43% reduction in fuel consumption from baseline 2015 technology. For these advanced technology pathways, the payback periods from fuel savings are less than 1.9 years for average economic assumptions. Technology-forcing standards that cannot be met using currently marketed technology and sufficient lead time would be needed to promote the development and deployment of these advanced technologies post 2025.
- 3. Tractor-trailer efficiency technologies' attractive payback periods persist even in the event of higher technology costs and low fuel prices. Based on this study's investigation of varying technology costs and economic assumptions, including an average fuel price as low as €0.70 per liter through 2030, the attractive payback findings in this study are robust. The more advanced technology packages, delivering a 35-43% reduction in fuel consumption, have payback periods of 1.0-3.3 years, even assuming high technology costs, high discount rates, and low fuel prices. When adjusting vehicle kilometers of travel per year (VKT) specifically for long-haul tractor-trailers, payback periods drop to 0.7-2.2 years. The attractive and robust payback-period findings indicate that there are prevailing market barriers to technology introduction, warranting the introduction of stringent tractor-trailer efficiency standards.
- 4. Tractor-trailer efficiency technologies offer first-owner fuel savings that greatly exceed the increased upfront capital and maintenance impact costs. For typical first owners of a tractor, available efficiency technologies that reduce fuel consumption by 27% offer €28,400-€62,150 in discounted fuel savings over the first five years of ownership and result in benefits that are four to nine times greater than the upfront technology and maintenance impact costs, depending on economic assumptions. The most advanced emerging technology package, offering a 43% reduction in fuel consumption for new 2030 tractor-trailers, would result in €44,650-€97,750 in fuel savings, exceeding costs by 1.5-3.3 times. When taking into account the savings over a tractor's entire lifetime, beyond the typical five years of first-owner operation, the benefit-to-cost ratio is even greater. This points to a clear opportunity for efficiency standards to simultaneously mitigate climate-related emissions, provide overall economic benefits, and offer an attractive return on investment for fleets. Benefits increase further when long-haul tractor-trailer VKT is adjusted to equal 140 percent of average tractor-trailer VKT.

While this study focuses on the cost-effectiveness of tractor-trailer technology in the EU, the implications are not limited by geography. The manufacturers and suppliers that are developing efficiency technologies could leverage their investments by deploying the same technologies at greater volume globally. Establishing stringent heavy-duty vehicle standards in a market the size of the EU can play a key role in advancing market opportunities globally, especially given the primacy of EU regulations as benchmarks for vehicle regulation in many non-EU countries.

### I. INTRODUCTION

The EU, a global leader in environmental policy, is considering options for increasing fuel efficiency in the freight transportation sector. This industry represents an increasingly important source of carbon dioxide  $(CO_2)$  emissions in the EU. In the 24 years from 1990 to 2014, road transportation was the only sector to record an increase in CO<sub>2</sub> emissions, which climbed 17% over that period (European Environment Agency [EEA], 2016a; EEA, 2016b). The sector accounted for 24% of CO<sub>2</sub> emissions in the EU in 2014, with commercial vehicle CO, growing 25%, more than double the 12% for passenger cars (EEA, 2016b; EEA, 2016c). Diesel-powered heavy-duty vehicles (HDVs) account for about one quarter of total on-road  $CO_2$  emissions (EEA, 2016c), and this share is expected to increase to around 45% under a business-as-usual scenario (Façanha, Miller, & Shao, 2014). Such a trend is incompatible with an EU goal of achieving a 60% reduction from 1990 in greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions by 2050 (European Commission [EC], 2016), and more specifically with the transport-specific goal for 2030 of reducing emissions by 30% from a 2005 baseline (EC, 2014a). Fuel-efficiency standards for HDVs, setting mandated fuel consumption targets for new vehicles, are critical to counteract the negative impacts on climate change and energy security from continuing increases in freight demand.

HDV manufacturers in the EU are major players in the global market, accounting for 40% of the global production of HDVs above 3.5 tonnes (Hill et al., 2011). The United States, Canada, China, Japan, and India, markets in which EU manufacturers sell their products, have already introduced GHG standards for HDVs, mandating fuel-consumption reductions from a 2010 baseline of as much as 44% in the 2020-2030 timeframe (Sharpe, Lutsey, Delgado, & Muncrief, 2016). As a result, the lack of EU action to address the fuel consumption and  $CO_2$  emissions of HDVs can negatively affect the competitiveness of European manufacturers in the global marketplace. Well-designed and implemented standards incentivize research and development of new fuel-efficiency technologies and increase the market penetration of commercially available technologies at a faster rate than would occur through market forces alone. EU policy makers have a demonstrated influence in the international arena, as exemplified by the adoption of EU-legislated pollutant emission standards throughout key global markets, including China, Brazil, India, Russia, and Indonesia. The development and implementation of  $CO_2$  standards for HDVs is critical to maintaining the EU's global leadership.

In recognition of these issues, the EU has taken important preliminary steps. The development of the Vehicle Energy Consumption Calculation Tool (VECTO) model provides for the estimation of complete vehicle fuel consumption and  $CO_2$  emissions (Zacharof & Fontaras, 2016). This is not a trivial matter for vehicles such as road tractors that can consist of an engine and chassis developed by different manufacturers, which can be mated to a wide variety of semi-trailers. The EU has also developed a proposed strategy for addressing the regulatory aspects of an HDV  $CO_2$  control program (EC, 2014b). Following the adoption of the Paris Agreement by the 21<sup>st</sup> session of the Conference of the Parties, in which the EU committed to cutting emissions to at least 40% below 1990 levels by 2030, the EC provided a clear signal in July 2016 that it will start developing mandatory efficiency standards for HDVs (EC, 2016). On May 31, 2017, as part of its most recent package of regulatory initiatives related to transportation, called "Europe on the Move," the European Commission communicated that it envisages a proposal for HDV  $CO_2$  standards in the EU for the first half of 2018 (EC, 2017a).

Evaluation of the fuel-saving potential of different HDV technologies is a fundamental step in the development of HDV CO<sub>2</sub> standards. The ICCT recently published a white paper titled *Fuel Efficiency Technology in European Heavy-Duty Vehicles: Baseline* 

and Potential for the 2020-2030 Time Frame. The paper reports on a detailed, state-of-the-science vehicle simulation modeling analysis undertaken to evaluate the level of fuel-consumption reduction that can be achieved in the freight transportation sector in the 2020-2030 timeframe (Delgado, Rodríguez, & Muncrief, 2017). The study documented in this report serves as a companion to that simulation modeling, adding an assessment of the cost-effectiveness of long-haul tractor-trailer technology. Specifically, this study takes the fuel-consumption results of the companion tractor-trailer simulation work (Delgado et al., 2017) as a given, develops estimates of future costs for the evaluated technologies, and derives associated economic estimates for consumer payback and lifetime fuel savings. Corresponding assessments for other HDV sectors may be developed in the future.

#### BACKGROUND

The potential of technology options for reducing CO<sub>2</sub> emissions by HDVs has been investigated in several studies over the past several years in the U.S. and EU markets. Of particular relevance for the European market are the companion ICCT simulation modeling report (Delgado et al., 2017) and reports by Ricardo-AEA (Norris & Escher, 2017; Hill et al., 2011), IFEU (Dünnebeil et al., 2015), Transport & Mobility Leuven (Breemersch & Akkermans, 2015), and TIAX (Law, Jackson, & Chan, 2011). Similar relevant studies for the U.S. market include those documented in HDV CO<sub>2</sub> rulemaking materials prepared by the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA, 2016a; EPA, 2011;) and those of the Southwest Research Institute (Reinhart, 2016; Reinhart, 2015), the ICCT (Delgado & Lutsey, 2015), the National Research Council (NRC, 2010), NESCCAF (Cooper, Kamakaté, Reinhart, Kromer, & Wilson, 2009), and TIAX (Kromer, Bockholt, & Jackson, 2009). These studies generally agree that long-haul tractor-trailers have the greatest potential for substantial and cost-effective efficiency improvement, reflecting their extensive mileage accumulation. Moreover, long-haul tractor-trailers are responsible for the majority of fuel use and GHG emissions in the on-road freight sector in the EU, as well as in most other markets (Sharpe & Muncrief, 2015). In the EU, tractor-trailers account for 57% of new HDV registrations and 75% of the HDV CO<sub>2</sub> emissions. Tractor-trailers with a 4×2 axle configuration are the single highest contributor (Delgado et al., 2017).

The underlying technology assessment that serves as the foundation for this study (Delgado et al., 2017) evaluates the fuel-efficiency potential of available and emerging technologies expected to be available in the long-haul tractor-trailer market in the 2020-2030 timeframe. Particular emphasis is placed on technologies that can potentially be promoted by EU regulatory standards. This includes engine and vehicle technology but generally excludes behavioral strategies that target drivers, operations, and logistics. All technology is evaluated via a physics-based full vehicle simulation model, using recent engine dynamometer test data, engine energy audit information, and tractor-trailer technologies, physics-based simulation modeling is widely recognized as a robust means of assessing the impacts of future technologies (see, for example, NRC, 2010).



**Figure 1.** Potential cumulative fuel-consumption reduction from selected tractor-trailer efficiency technologies in the EU in the 2020-2030 timeframe (Delgado et al., 2017)

The tractor-trailer simulation modeling that underlies this study is documented in detail in the ICCT companion report (Delgado et al., 2017). Readers are referred to that report for detailed information, but Figure 1 below presents a summary of the modeling results that serve as the basis for this study. As depicted, evaluated technology packages provide for fuel-consumption reductions ranging from zero to 43% relative to a 2015 baseline tractor-trailer, as estimated for the EU long-haul driving cycle (Luz et al., 2014). Baseline tractor-trailer characteristics are as follows:

Tractor Curb Weight	7,400 kg
Trailer Curb Weight	7,000 kg
Tractor-Trailer Gross Combined Weight	40 tonnes
Maximum Payload	25.6 tonnes
Modeled Payload	19.3 tonnes
Axle Configuration	4×2
Engine Displacement	12.8 liters
Fueling System	2000-2500 bar common rail
Turbocharger	Single Stage VGT
Peak Cylinder Pressure	~205 bar
Maximum BMEP	23.6 bar @ 1000-1400 rpm
Maximum Torque	2400 Nm @ 1000-1400 rpm
Engine Output	350 kW (Rated)
Engine Brake Thermal Efficiency	44.8% (Peak)
Engine Brake Thermal Efficiency	41.9% (Average over the VECTC
	Long Haul Cycle)
Emissions Certification	Euro VI

EGR	Cooled High Pressure
Aftertreatment System	SCR+DPF
Transmission	12 Speed AMT
Transmission Gear Ratios	14.9, 11.6, 9.0, 7.0, 5.6, 4.4,
	3.4, 2.6, 2.0, 1.6, 1.3, 1.0
Rear Axle Ratio	2.64
Tire Size	315/80R22.5 Tractor (×6)
	385/65R22.5 Trailer (×6)
Aerodynamic Drag Coefficient	0.6
Tractor-Trailer Drag Area	10 m <sup>2</sup>
Aerodynamic Drag Area	6 m <sup>2</sup>
Tire Rolling Resistance	5.5 kg/tonne
Accessory Demand	5.6 kW

#### **OVERVIEW**

The primary objective of this follow-on study is to evaluate the cost and costeffectiveness of the available and emerging long-haul tractor-trailer efficiency technologies evaluated in the underlying ICCT simulation modeling study (Delgado et al., 2017) for application in the EU in the 2020-2030 timeframe. The fundamental approach for the cost assessment is to derive best-estimate costs from existing research on heavy-duty vehicle and engine technologies, and use these derived cost estimates to calculate economic impact metrics that offer the opportunity to assess the viability of the fuel-efficiency technologies. Vehicle and engine technologies and their associated fuel-efficiency impacts are taken as given in the underlying simulation modeling study. This follow-on study relies on previous government, industry, academic, and independent consulting research to quantify costs in the tractor-trailer market, as well as a range of conventional economic assumptions to evaluate impacts on tractor-trailer operators.

This report is organized as follows. Following this introductory section, Section II provides foundational discussion related to the various HDV efficiency technologies evaluated in the underlying simulation modeling study. Section III presents the methodologies and data sources used to develop technology cost estimates, the derived cost estimates, and the assumptions employed in conducting economic analysis for the modeled technology packages. Section IV presents various economic analysis metrics, including calculated payback periods for technology investment, discounted lifetime fuel savings estimates net of technology cost, and the marginal cost of technology investment. Section V concludes with a summary of findings, potential associated implications, and policy recommendations.

### II. VEHICLE EFFICIENCY TECHNOLOGY BACKGROUND

While the focus of this follow-on study is on the cost of technologies evaluated in the companion simulation modeling study (Delgado et al., 2017), a basic review of evaluated fuel-efficiency technology is important for a robust understanding of the associated cost estimates. There are three fundamental means of improving the fuel efficiency of a vehicle. Fuel demand can be reduced by: (1) reducing the amount of energy required to move a vehicle, (2) reducing the energy losses associated with the conversion and transmission of the chemical energy stored in fossil fuels to the tractive energy delivered to a vehicle's drive wheels, and (3) by capturing and reusing energy that is lost during non-tractive events such as braking.

The first of these general efficiency approaches focuses on reducing the road load of the vehicle, which is generally related to the vehicle's mass or weight and aerodynamic and rolling resistance profiles. This means producing lighter and more aerodynamic tractors and trailers and improving tire design and performance. Reducing energy losses associated with the conversion and transmission of energy generally entails developing more efficient powertrains, including engine, transmission and final drive components, and more efficient accessories to reduce non-tractive engine loads. Capturing and reusing otherwise lost energy generally involves the introduction of secondary energy capture, storage, and distribution systems such as electrical or hydraulic machines, and associated integration componentry. This study analyzes technologies in each of these three fuel-efficiency categories, as defined in the companion tractor-trailer simulation modeling study. A brief description of each of the evaluated technologies follows.

#### VEHICLE ROAD LOAD TECHNOLOGY

Vehicle design aspects independent of the powertrain play a significant role in determining the net load a vehicle must overcome to induce a given tractive motion. This load, generally referred to as road load, has a direct impact on fuel efficiency, as energy and thus fuel input requirements for a given powertrain will vary directly with road load. For a given acceleration and grade profile, the major determinants of road load are aerodynamic drag, tire rolling resistance, and vehicle weight. Technologies associated with reducing one or more of these determinants can significantly reduce overall energy consumption.

Aerodynamic improvements. Aerodynamic drag is particularly significant for long-haul HDV operation because of the large amount of time spent at sustained highway speeds. Under continuous high-speed operation, aerodynamic drag power dissipation, which is proportional to the cube of speed, greatly exceeds that of other road load determinants. The design of tractors and trailers and the interaction between the two contribute to the aggregate system aerodynamics of tractor-trailers. There are a number of technologies available to reduce aerodynamic drag, including improved tractor design, integrated tractor and trailer design, gap reduction at the tractor/trailer interface, tractor and trailer side skirts, trailer rear-end aerodynamic devices such as boat-tails, and trailer underbody devices.

*Low rolling resistance tires.* The rolling resistance of tires represents a significant contributor to overall road load power requirements and fuel use. The dissipation of energy from the flexing of tire sidewalls and heat generation during tire revolution varies with tire design and is proportional to tractor-trailer weight and speed. There are many heavy-duty vehicle tire suppliers and developers offering products with increasingly lower rolling resistance, and there is potential to achieve overall reductions of approximately 25-45% from 2015 baseline tires (Viegand Maagøe, 2016; European Policy Evaluation Consortium [EPEC], 2008).

Weight reduction. The energy required to induce a given motion, overcoming rolling resistance and road grade, is directly related to tractor-trailer weight. Using lightweight materials and improved design to reduce weight can affect efficiency either directly in terms of reduced fuel consumption for a given load or by increasing payload capacity, which increases load-specific fuel efficiency. The net effect of either is increased energy efficiency. The potential for lightweighting in tractor-trailers is significant. In the United States, an advanced-design tractor-trailer developed by Walmart has a demonstrated weight reduction for the trailer alone of 1,800 kg (Walmart, 2014). Estimates of potential combined tractor-trailer weight reduction for the EU have been consistent around 2,275 kg by 2030, with potential reductions by 2050 almost doubling to 4,350 kg (Hill et al., 2015). Optimized computer-aided engineering approaches can maximize reductions by evaluating tractor, trailer, and powertrain design as an integrated system. Such an approach will enable the optimized design not only of individual parts, but also of associated systems and subsystems to capture the synergies of component weight reductions as well as the compounding effect of secondary weight reductions. The concept of weight-reduction compounding is discussed in more detail in Section III, and additional background information can be found in many reports associated with vehicle weight reduction, including a recent Ricardo-AEA report prepared for the European Commission (Kollamthodi, Kay, Skinner, Dun, & Hausberger, 2015).

*Road load technology packages.* As with engine technology, the variety of approaches available for improving road load characteristics makes it difficult to set defined technology pathways. Instead, a series of increasingly efficient technology packages are evaluated in the technology simulation modeling undertaken to estimate fuel-consumption rates. The specific levels of road load technology evaluated are summarized in Table 1.

Vehicle	Curb weight	Drag coefficient	Rolling resistance
configuration	change	change	change
Baseline	0%	0%	0%
Incremental	-1.4%	-16.7%	-9.1%
Moderate	-2.8%	-23.3%	-18.2%
Advanced	-6.9%	-26.7%	-21.8%
Long Term	-16.0%	-41.7%	-27.3%
Vehicle	Curb weight	Drag area (C <sub>d</sub> A)	Rolling resistance
configuration	(kg)	(m²)	(kg/tonne)
Vehicle	Curb weight	Drag area (C <sub>d</sub> A)	Rolling resistance
configuration	(kg)	(m²)	(kg/tonne)
Baseline	14,400	6.0	5.5
Vehicle	Curb weight	Drag area (C <sub>d</sub> A)	Rolling resistance
configuration	(kg)	(m²)	(kg/tonne)
Baseline	14,400	6.0	5.5
Incremental	14,200	5.0	5.0
Vehicle	Curb weight	Drag area (C <sub>d</sub> A)	Rolling resistance
configuration	(kg)	(m <sup>2</sup> )	(kg/tonne)
Baseline	14,400	6.0	5.5
Incremental	14,200	5.0	5.0
Moderate	14,000	4.6	4.5
Vehicle configurationBaselineIncrementalModerateAdvanced	Curb weight	Drag area (C <sub>d</sub> A)	Rolling resistance
	(kg)	(m <sup>2</sup> )	(kg/tonne)
	14,400	6.0	5.5
	14,200	5.0	5.0
	14,000	4.6	4.5
	13,400	4.4	4.3

#### Table 1. Road load definition

#### **ENGINE TECHNOLOGY**

Five distinct levels of diesel heavy-duty engine improvement, generally classified in terms of peak brake thermal efficiency (BTE), are evaluated as shown in Table 2. The first two classifications reflect the study baseline 2015 average and 2017-era best-in-class engine technology. The remaining three classifications reflect increasingly more efficient engines. The underlying efficiency technologies that enable the evaluated level of performance are described below.

#### Table 2. Engine efficiency definitions

Engine configuration	Peak brake thermal efficiencyª (BTE)	Waste heat recovery system
2015 Baseline	44.8%	None
2017 Best-In-Class	46.0%	None
2020	48.6%	Turbo compounding
2020+WHR	51.2%	Organic Rankine Cycle
Long Term	55.0%	Organic Rankine Cycle

<sup>a</sup> For configurations that include waste heat recovery (WHR) technology, peak brake thermal efficiency is the effective efficiency of an engine that produces equivalent output.

*Engine friction reduction.* Engine efficiency is affected by frictional losses and the churning of lubricating oil in bearings, valve trains, and piston-cylinder interfaces. Friction reduction provides direct brake work efficiency gains.<sup>3</sup> Available and emerging efficiency technologies to reduce losses include improved piston ring designs, better low-viscosity lubricants, and low-friction coatings and surface finishes.

*Combustion system optimization.* Optimization of diesel fuel combustion, with improved high-pressure injection systems, is in active and continuing development. Combustion optimization improves energy conversion, or work extraction, and reduces exhaust and heat-transfer losses. Optimization strategies include increased injection pressure, injection rate shaping, improved atomization and in-cylinder fuel distribution, increased compression ratio, optimized combustion chamber design, insulation of ports and manifolds, increased coolant operational temperature, and improved thermal management.

Advanced engine control. Improved engine controls are linked to various efficiency-related systems, including fuel injection, air intake, exhaust gas recirculation (EGR), auxiliaries, thermal management, and aftertreatment. The transition to model-based engine calibration continues to produce efficiency gains while reducing development times. While not analyzed in the simulation modeling underlying this study, future closed-loop engine calibration and control would allow further advances through real-time optimization of engine operating parameters and potentially those of transmission and vehicle auxiliaries.

*On-demand engine accessories*. Engine and vehicle accessories including the water pump, oil pump, fuel injection pump, air compressor, power steering pump, cooling fan, alternator, and air conditioning compressor are traditionally gear or belt driven. These auxiliary loads, or parasitic losses, tend to increase with engine speed. Decoupling accessories from the engine when their operation is not needed, operating them at optimal speeds, or utilizing vehicle inertia as a supplementary auxiliary energy source when excess inertial energy is available can reduce loads and increase brake efficiency. Potential technologies include clutches to engage/disengage the accessories, variable speed electric motors, and variable flow pumps.

Aftertreatment improvements. Several aftertreatment-related systems directly affect engine energy loss characteristics. A typical engine with a variable geometry turbocharger (VGT) will experience increased pumping losses when higher EGR rates are used for  $NO_x$  control, due to the higher backpressure required to force exhaust gases back through the intake system. Diesel particulate filtration also creates additional

<sup>3</sup> Brake work is a measure of the amount of energy that an engine makes available at the crankshaft and which can subsequently be used to perform required functions such as moving a vehicle. For a given fuel input, engine efficiency increases as brake work increases.

backpressure that increases with particulate loading. Improvements in aftertreatment technology can act synergistically with advanced engine controls and combustion optimization technology to reduce pumping, exhaust, and coolant losses. For example, enhanced  $NO_x$  aftertreatment systems allow for higher engine-out  $NO_x$  levels, thus enabling efficiency-biased calibration of fuel injection timing and combustion parameters as well as reduced EGR.

*Turbocharger system improvement.* Turbocharging technology uses exhaust energy to increase intake pressure, thereby improving volumetric efficiency. Efficient turbocharging increases engine power density and facilitates efficient EGR. Advanced turbocharger design, based on technologies such as an asymmetric turbocharger system consisting of a twin-scroll turbine with one scroll designed for efficient EGR and the second designed for efficient intake boosting, have the potential to reduce pumping, exhaust, and coolant losses.

*Turbo compounding*. Turbo compounding technology taps exhaust energy captured via an exhaust stream turbine to boost engine output, reclaiming a fraction of waste heat as useful energy. Mechanical turbo compounding systems route energy reclaimed through the turbine to a mechanical transmission connected directly to the engine crankshaft, increasing torque and brake output and reducing exhaust losses. Electrical systems route turbine output to an electrical generator, allowing reclaimed energy to be stored and used to power electric accessories, or provide torque assist through an electric motor in appropriately equipped hybrid powertrains. Turbo compounding increases backpressure and lowers exhaust temperature, so effects on the thermal management of aftertreatment systems and on the engine's pumping losses are an important consideration.

Waste heat recovery (WHR). In the Organic Rankine Cycle (ORC), waste heat recovery systems convert heat that is typically wasted through the exhaust and engine cooling systems into useable mechanical energy. "Organic" signifies a low-temperature working fluid. ORC is a more efficient waste heat recovery system than turbo compounding. In an ORC system, waste heat is passed through a heat exchanger to evaporate a working fluid in a closed secondary power circuit. The extra mechanical power output of this circuit can be fed to the crankshaft through a gearbox, or can be used to generate electric power. As with turbo compounding, the reclaimed energy reduces primary engine energy demand for a given system work output. Potential considerations include addressing heat rejection requirements for the ORC condenser, safety issues related to the selected working fluid, and additional weight and packaging issues.

Although both turbo compounding and ORC systems—as well as conventional turbochargers for that matter—are designed to capture otherwise wasted heat energy, these technologies are treated separately in this analysis to distinguish associated cost and efficiency impacts. Unless otherwise specified, WHR is intended to signify an ORC system, and turbo compounding is referred to explicitly. It is noted that there are many WHR systems in development that are configured in different ways, as seen for example in U.S. Department of Energy (DOE) SuperTruck demonstration projects (Delgado & Lutsey, 2014). In this analysis, a WHR system without turbo compounding is assumed. Conventional and emerging intake pressurization turbochargers are treated as an integral component of all diesel engine packages.

Additionally, it is noted that neither turbo compounding nor WHR increases engine efficiency directly but rather augments available output by reclaiming a portion of energy otherwise lost as heat as well as inducing system-level improvements that allow engine operation to fall more frequently within optimal efficiency speed/load regions. While it is, therefore, not precisely correct to treat such technologies in terms of enhancing engine efficiency, such treatment does nonetheless accurately define the net brake efficiency of the combined system and facilitate both fuel efficiency and cost analysis. Thus, this analysis addresses WHR technology in terms of improved engine efficiency, but the reader should recognize that it is the net brake efficiency of the combined engine plus heat-recovery system for a given fuel energy input that is actually increasing. The specific control volume defined as "engine" in this study includes the engine per se, the WHR system if any, and the emissions aftertreatment system.

*Engine downsizing*. Vehicle improvements that reduce road load power requirements may shift the operational speed/load characteristics of an engine to lower efficiency regions. Downsizing, or reducing the displacement of an engine, can force operation at higher load, which generally corresponds with higher efficiency. Vehicle performance can be maintained at pre-downsizing levels through a combination of road load power requirement reductions in conjunction with various other engine and transmission efficiency technologies, as described separately. Downsized engines are also expected to increase exhaust temperatures faster, assisting in the improvement of aftertreatment and WHR performance. Potential considerations include lower peak efficiency due to less-favorable surface-to-volume ratios, which increase heat losses, and drivability issues if torque capabilities are not adequate for applications that include driving steep grades.

*Engine technology packages.* It is difficult to treat engine technologies individually without assuming explicit and inflexible technology pathways. That is because of the variety of approaches available for improving engine efficiency as well as associated interrelationships among not only the technologies but also their associated loss mechanisms. The efficiency technology pathways for this analysis are based on the five levels of net engine efficiency as described earlier in this section (see Table 2). The "2015 baseline" engine technology package in Table 2 is a representative, average-technology EU engine, with specific design parameters as delineated in Section I. The table's "2017" engine represents a best-in-class, currently available engine that includes higher compression ratio and injection pressure technology, a reduction in EGR rates, and improved accessory management.

The projected "2020" engine incorporates more advanced technologies that are expected to be commercially available by 2020. Reductions in friction and pumping losses are projected to result from improved technology and optimized system integration enabled by the use of advanced model-based controls. These same controls are expected to enable the application of turbo compounding technology. The net effect is a projected increase in power density, which should provide an opportunity for engine downsizing. Incremental advances in aftertreatment systems with reduced thermal inertia and backpressure are also expected. The "2020+WHR" engine is a "2020" engine that incorporates the effects of a WHR system in place of turbo compounding technology.

The "Long Term" engine in Table 2 represents the DOE's long-term engine objective of 55% peak BTE and is consistent with parallel development work in the EU (NRC, 2015; Lam et al., 2015; DOE, 2016). Potential strategies for achieving the target BTE include dual-fuel and low-temperature combustion as well as more conventional incremental improvements in reducing parasitic losses, optimizing combustion, improving injection characteristics, reducing heat transfer, and optimizing the WHR system (Wall, 2014; Ashley, 2015). Such improvements are expected to be achievable by 2025 and commercially available by 2030.

#### TRANSMISSION AND DRIVELINE TECHNOLOGY

Transmission and driveline technology have the potential to reduce tractor-trailer energy use in several ways. Increased internal efficiency of transmission and driveline componentry reduces frictional losses incurred during the transmission of energy from the engine to the wheels, resulting in direct increases in net tractive efficiency. Advanced technologies involving improved controls and integrated transmission-engine strategies can result in powertrain optimization, increasing the time that the engine is able to operate at high-efficiency speed/load conditions. Unlike the United States, where dual drive-axle and conventional manual transmission tractors are common, a single drive-axle tractor with an automated manual transmission (AMT) represents the baseline driveline technology in the EU. Thus, single drive-axle and AMT technologies do not represent available CO<sub>2</sub> reduction options for most of the EU fleet and are therefore not included in the simulation modeling or this cost study. As baseline technologies, both are included at zero incremental cost in all modeled technology packages.

*Driveline efficiency*. Internal friction in the transmission, driveline shaft, differentials, and axles can be incrementally reduced through improvements in in-gear efficiency, dry sump lubrication, improved lubricants, and improved bearings. Smart lubrication systems reduce lubrication pump parasitic losses as part of dry sump systems. Direct-drive transmissions offer lower gear mesh and oil churning losses than overdrive transmissions.

*Dual clutch transmission*. Dual clutch transmission (DCT) technology is similar to AMT technology excepting that it includes two separate clutches, one for odd and one for even gears. This design enables uninterrupted shifting, reducing engine power excursions and increasing the time an engine operates under high-efficiency conditions. DCT technology enables greater downspeeding than AMT technology, but this gives rise to engine design considerations. To maintain equivalent power at lower speed, the engine needs to operate at higher torque and in-cylinder pressure, and turbochargers need to be matched for lower compressor speed and higher mass flow requirements. Other considerations related to downspeeding include increased heat transfer, increased in-cylinder pressures, and torsional vibration. Although DCT is an available technology in the long-haul market, none of the technology packages analyzed in this study include a DCT.

*Hybridization*. Hybrid internal combustion and electric power system integration is ongoing among many manufacturers and suppliers in the heavy-duty long-haul market. Technology potential includes regenerative braking; stop-start and coasting, or shutting off the internal combustion engine in stopping and downhill conditions; and torque assist for propulsion, with an associated potential for engine downsizing if grade specifications are not dominant. Braking energy losses can be recovered through an electric generator and returned to the vehicle as electricity for powering accessories, or for torque-assist using an electric motor. There are other approaches to hybridizing internal combustion engines that offer similar benefits, such as hydraulic hybrids, but this study focuses on electric machine technology.

## III. ANALYSIS OF EFFICIENCY TECHNOLOGY COST

While the long-haul tractor-trailer simulation modeling underlying this study (Delgado et al., 2017) provides insight into the fuel-efficiency impacts of potential technologies, this study's cost analysis provides the additional context required to assess the cost-effectiveness of those technologies. This analysis evaluates best-estimate technology costs, based on a review and synthesis of existing technology cost data reported in recent scientific, consulting, and government literature on tractor-trailer efficiency technology. The following discussion summarizes the technology cost estimation approach and data sources.

#### APPROACH TO COST DATA PROCESSING

Cost data reviewed for this study are expressed in terms of study-dependent currencies. To ensure consistency, all technology cost data are converted into 2016 euros. Cost estimates derived from studies expressed in euros are converted to equivalent 2016 euros using EU price indices from the EU Harmonized Index of Consumer Prices (EC, 2017b; ECB, 2017). The only exception is in cases where a study reporting euros explicitly included internal currency conversion factors, in which case those internal conversions were applied to restore cost estimates to the original underlying currency. Cost estimates derived from studies expressed in U.S. dollars for years between 2005 and 2012 are first converted to 2013 dollars using U.S. price indices given in the EPA's Phase 2 HDV CO, rulemaking document (EPA, 2016a), and then converted to 2016 dollars using consistent U.S. price indices from the U.S. Bureau of Economic Analysis (BEA, 2017). Cost estimates derived from studies expressed in 2014 or 2015 U.S. dollars are converted to 2016 dollars using the same BEA price index data (BEA, 2017). All U.S. dollar cost data are then converted to 2016 euros using the annual average exchange rate for 2016 (X-Rates, 2017).<sup>4</sup> This ensures that all analysis data are maintained and presented in consistent monetary terms. All cost data presented in this report are in 2016 euros unless otherwise indicated.

Available cost data often are based on differing assumptions about indirect costs such as research and development, overhead, marketing and distribution, and profit markups. To account for those differences, all derived cost data are first adjusted to a direct manufacturing cost (DMC) basis. DMCs reflect the costs of materials and labor required to produce and assemble technology componentry and essentially represent the cost of a component to the vehicle or engine manufacturer. Indirect cost multipliers (ICMs) are then applied to the DMCs to estimate indirect costs (ICs) and thus total costs (TCs) for each technology, so that TC equals DMC plus IC. TCs are generally equivalent to the expected impact on retail prices associated with a particular technology, excluding VAT. However, manufacturers' actual pricing strategies may include influences that extend beyond specific technology cost—for example, adjustments designed to promote the sales of a specific technology or model.

This DMC/IC/TC costing methodology is structurally identical to the methodology used by the EPA to support its Phase 1 and 2 HDV efficiency standards (EPA, 2016a) and similar to U.S. light-duty vehicle rulemakings. The methodology has been subjected to rigorous development and review and has been used by the ICCT to support previous EU light-duty vehicle analyses. Additionally, the ICCT has previously commissioned a study of the applicability of U.S. light-duty vehicle ICM data to the EU (Kolwich, 2013). That study found U.S. values to be generally consistent—within 10% plus or minus—with EU indirect costs during the early years of technology introduction. But the values were found to substantially overestimate EU and probably U.S. ICs beginning about five years

<sup>4</sup> Monthly averages are converted to annual averages by weighting each monthly average by the number of days in the month. The annual average for 2017 is based on data through May.

after technology introduction. Projected 2025-era ICs were found to be overestimated by a factor of about five on average, so that the use of U.S. data could result in substantial IC overestimation.

Nevertheless, given the light-duty focus of the U.S./EU ICM comparison and the generally conservative nature of using the U.S. data directly, the indirect cost multipliers developed in support of the U.S. Phase 2 rulemaking, as presented in Table 3, are used without change for this study. As indicated in the table, indirect costs vary with the complexity of associated technology and are roughly estimated to range from 15-75% of direct manufacturing costs. Generally, technology that is either currently marketed or only moderately evolutionary relative to current technology is assumed to be low complexity. Longer-term technologies are assigned higher-complexity ICMs in accordance with their still-developing nature. As also depicted in Table 3, ICMs are established on a separate basis for warranty-related and non-warranty costs under the assumption that warranty-related costs decline with direct costs over time, while the non-warranty costs remain a function of baseline direct costs, with a single step change when production changes from near to long term. For a given technology, this study assumes the same level of complexity as that assumed by the EPA for technologies included in the engineering analysis conducted by the agency for the Phase 2 HDV CO, rulemaking (EPA, 2016a).

ICM focus	Technology complexity level	Near-term warranty costs	Near-term non-warranty costs	Long-term warranty costs	Long-term non-warranty costs
	Low	0.006	0.149	0.003	0.122
Diesel engine	Medium	0.022	0.213	0.016	0.165
(DE)	High1	0.032	0.249	0.016	0.176
	High2	0.037	0.398	0.025	0.265
	Low	0.012	0.230	0.005	0.187
Gasoline engine	Medium	0.045	0.343	0.031	0.259
(GE)	High1	0.065	0.499	0.032	0.314
	High2	0.074	0.696	0.049	0.448
	Low	0.013	0.165	0.006	0.134
Truck technology	Medium	0.051	0.252	0.035	0.190
(HDV)	High1	0.073	0.352	0.037	0.233
	High2	0.084	0.486	0.056	0.312

**Table 3.** Indirect cost multipliers used to convert from efficiency technology direct manufacturingcost to total (retail level) cost

See U.S. Phase 2 HDV  $\rm CO_2$  rulemaking document (EPA, 2016a) for more information.

Table 4 lists the specific ICM complexity level assignments assumed in this study. The listed U.S. Phase 2 technologies generally correspond on a one-to-one basis with the technologies investigated in this study. Readers interested in additional detail about the various assumptions that underlie listed technology levels should consult the U.S. Phase 2 HDV CO<sub>2</sub> rulemaking document (EPA, 2016a). Generally, successive technology levels represent progressively increasing stringency. The only complexity level not assigned to at least one technology is the "High 2" complexity level, as this level is generally reflective of revolutionary technology not included in this study, such as dedicated electric propulsion componentry. Note also that the assignments in Table 4 include three technologies that are assigned gasoline-engine ICMs. No diesel-engine ICMs are included in the EPA reference document for these technologies, but this is not problematic because the gasoline ICMs are generally higher than their diesel counterparts (see Table 3). Consequently, the effect is conservative in that indirect cost estimates will be higher than would be derived using an ICM for diesel-engine technology.

		Assigned Learning Curve		Assigned ICM			
	Component Technology Assignments		Curve	Base			Near-Term
Technology Type	from U.S. Phase 2 HDV $CO_2$ Rule	Туре	No.	Year	Focus <sup>a</sup>	Level	End
	Aftertreatment Improvements - Level 1	Flat	2	2014	DE	Low	2022
	Aftertreatment Improvements - Level 2	Flat	2	2014	DE	Low	2024
	Cylinder Head Improvements - Level 1	Flat	2	2014	DE	Low	2022
	Cylinder Head Improvements - Level 2	Flat	13	2021	DE	Low	2027
	EGR Cooler - Level 1	Flat	2	2014	GE	Low	2022
	EGR Cooler - Level 2	Flat	13	2021	GE	Low	2027
	Fuel Injector Improvements - Level 1	Flat	2	2014	DE	Low	2022
	Fuel Injector Improvements - Level 2	Flat	13	2021	DE	Low	2027
	Fuel Pump Improvements - Level 1	Flat	2	2014	DE	Low	2022
	Fuel Pump Improvements - Level 2	Flat	13	2021	DE	Low	2027
	Fuel Rail Improvements - Level 1	Flat	2	2014	DE	Low	2022
	Fuel Rail Improvements - Level 2	Flat	13	2021	DE	Low	2027
Engine	Oil Pump Improvements - Level 1	Flat	2	2014	DE	Low	2022
technology	Oil Pump Improvements - Level 2	Flat	13	2021	DE	Low	2027
	Piston Improvements - Level 1	Flat	2	2014	DE	Low	2022
	Piston Improvements - Level 2	Flat	13	2021	DE	Low	2027
	Turbocharger Efficiency - Level 1	Flat	2	2014	DE	Low	2022
	Turbocharger Efficiency - Level 2	Flat	13	2021	DE	Low	2027
	Turbo compounding - Level 1	Flat	2	2014	DE	Low	2022
	Turbo compounding - Level 2	Flat	13	2021	DE	Low	2027
	Valve train Friction Improvements - Level 1	Flat	2	2014	DE	Low	2022
	Valve train Friction Improvements - Level 2	Flat	13	2021	DE	Low	2027
	Variable Valve Timing	Flat	8	2015	GE	Medium	2018
	Waste Heat Recovery	Steep	14	2021	HDV	Medium	2027
	Water Pump Improvements - Level 1	Flat	2	2014	DE	Low	2022
	Water Pump Improvements - Level 2	Flat	13	2021	DE	Low	2027
	Aerodynamic Drag Improvements - Level 3	Flat	2	2014	HDV	Low	2022
Tractor	Aerodynamic Drag Improvements - Level 4	Steep	4	2014	HDV	Low	2022
Aerodynamic drag	Aerodynamic Drag Improvements - Level 5	Steep	4	2014	HDV	Medium	2025
technology	Aerodynamic Drag Improvements - Level 6	Steep	4	2014	HDV	Medium	2025
	Aerodynamic Drag Improvements - Level 7	Steep	4	2014	HDV	Medium	2025
	Aerodynamic Drag Improvements - Level 3	Flat	2	2014	HDV	Low	2018
Trailer	Aerodynamic Drag Improvements - Level 4	Flat	2	2014	HDV	Low	2018
	Aerodynamic Drag Improvements - Level 5	Flat	2	2014	HDV	Low	2018
Aerodynamic drag	Aerodynamic Drag Improvements - Level 6	Flat	2	2014	HDV	Low	2018
	Aerodynamic Drag Improvements - Level 7	Flat	2	2014	HDV	Low	2018
	Aerodynamic Drag Improvements - Level 8	Flat	2	2014	HDV	Low	2018
	Low Rolling Resistance Tires - Level 1	Flat	2	2014	HDV	Low	2022
Tractor-Trailer	Low Rolling Resistance Tires - Level 2	Flat	2	2014	HDV	Low	2022
Rolling resistance	Low Rolling Resistance Tires - Level 3	Flat	12	2018	HDV	Medium	2025
technology	Low Rolling Resistance Tires - Level 4	Flat	13	2021	HDV	Medium	2028
	Low Rolling Resistance Tires - Level 5	Flat	13	2021	HDV	Medium	2031
Tractor, weight	Weight Reduction - Short Term	Flat	2	2014	HDV	Low	2022
reduction technology	Weight Reduction - Medium Term	Flat	2	2014	HDV	Medium	2022
Trailer, weight	Weight Reduction - Short Term	Flat	2	2014	HDV	Low	2022
reduction technology	Weight Reduction - Medium Term	Flat	2	2014	HDV	Medium	2022
Hybrid technology	Parallel Hybrid	Steep	15	2014	HDV	High1	2024
Downsizing,	Right Sized Engine	None	1	2014	HDV	Low	2010
downspeeding	Axle Downspeed	Flat	12	2018	HDV	Low	2022
Driveling tochnology	High Efficiency Axle	Flat	12	2018	HDV	Low	2022
Drivenne technology	High Efficiency Gearbox	Flat	13	2021	HDV	Low	2022

Table 4. Technology indirect cost and learning curve assignments

<sup>a</sup> The focus parameter indicates the type of ICM that is applicable (DE=diesel engine, GE=gasoline engine, HDV=heavy-duty vehicle). See Table 3. See also U.S. Phase 2 HDV CO<sub>2</sub> rulemaking document (EPA, 2016a) for more information.

This study also assumes that the direct manufacturing costs of technology are subject to reduction over time as manufacturers gain design and production experience. Consistent with the approach for ICMs, this study applies a series of technology-specific learning curves established by the EPA for its Phase 2 HDV CO<sub>2</sub> rulemaking (EPA, 2016a). Table 4 includes the applicable learning curve assignments for each technology. All of the learning curves are variations on an underlying general design that assumes newly introduced low production volume technology will undergo two or more cycles of "steep" learning in which costs decline by 20% after each two successive years of production. This is followed by a relatively flatter experience period that assumes typically five years of 3% annual cost reductions, followed by five years of 2% annual cost reductions. After five more years of 1% annual cost reductions, DMCs are assumed to stabilize.

The major difference in the various learning curves developed to support the U.S. rule is where in this learning process a particular technology is in its development cycle. More mature technologies will reflect a flatter curve as their periods of steep cost decline have occurred in the past. Less-mature technologies may reflect one or more periods of steep cost decline before moderating. Warranty-related indirect costs decline with direct costs and are thus inherently tied to the same learning curve. Non-warranty indirect costs are more fixed in nature and are tied to baseline direct costs, not subject to learning. Such indirect costs do undergo a step reduction as technology ages from near to long term (see Tables 3 and 4) in recognition of the full recovery of some fixed-cost components. However, it should be noted that the ICCT-commissioned EU indirect-cost study (Kolwich, 2013) found EPA-based long-term indirect costs to be greatly overestimated for application in the EU. Thus, use of the U.S. data is likely to result in higher estimates of indirect costs than would be estimated using EU-specific ICMs.

Figure 2 depicts the subset of EPA learning curves used in this study (see the learning curve assignments listed in Table 4). As indicated, these curves range from a perfectly flat learning of curve 1 with no cost reductions over time to the significant learning reflected in curve 4, where 2030-era direct manufacturing costs decline to about 47% of baseline DMC. Note that this does not translate to a 53% decline in total costs as the bulk of indirect costs are non-warranty in nature and do not decline with learning. In all cases, the baseline direct costs estimated for this study apply in the earliest year for which the DMC multiplier is unity.<sup>5</sup> Thus, the largest 2030-era cost adjustment is the 0.47 DMC multiplier of learning curve 4. Most technologies reflect 2030-era multipliers in the range of 0.73-0.81 (learning curves 2 and 13).

Two specific adjustments are made to the EPA learning curves for this study. First, the U.S. curves reflect learning only through 2027. The curves are extended through 2030 for this study by analyzing the year-over-year changes of each U.S. curve and extending the pattern through years 2028, 2029, and 2030. The maximum year-over-year adjustment applied for any of the curve extensions is 2%, with adjustments of 1% and zero for curves that have expended their allocated number of 2% and 1% adjustments.<sup>6</sup> Second, learning curve 15, used for hybrid technology, is created for this study from the U.S. hybrid technology learning curve 15 and the U.S. hybrid learning curve reflect identical

<sup>5</sup> The baseline direct cost year for most currently available technologies is 2014, meaning that the baseline direct costs assumed for such technologies in this study are applicable to that year. For more advanced technologies, the baseline direct cost year is some future year. Waste heat recovery technology, for example, has a baseline cost year of 2021. For such technologies, direct costs in years prior to the baseline cost year will be greater than estimated baseline direct costs. Although this study presents summary costs only for years 2025 and later, there are a number of figures that show individual technology costs in both 2014 and 2030 to illustrate the degree and impact of assumed learning.

<sup>6</sup> As previously discussed, learning curves are based on a certain number of years in which 3%, 2%, and 1% cost reductions are assumed. The terminology "expended" means that the number of allocated cost-reduction years for one of the percentage changes has been reached and the curve is extended by shifting to the next lower percentage change assumption.

learning, but curve 15 is shifted in time to reflect a 2015 baseline DMC, whereas the U.S. hybrid learning curve assumes a 2021 baseline. The hybrid vehicle costs used in this study are developed specifically from 2015-era cost data and are treated accordingly. The adjusted curve results in projected cost reductions that closely match battery and motor cost reductions estimated independently by the ICCT (Wolfram & Lutsey, 2016).



Figure 2. Direct manufacturing cost learning curves for technology cost reductions over time

Algorithmically, the direct costs of technology, which decline over time as shown in Figure 2, are summed with associated indirect warranty and indirect non-warranty costs, from Tables 3 and 4, to determine total retail cost excluding taxes as follows.

 $TC_{year} = (DMC_{base} \times LF_{year}) + (DMC_{base} \times ICM_{non-warranty}) + (DMC_{base} \times LF_{year} \times ICM_{warranty})$ 

Where:	TC <sub>year</sub>	=	total technology cost in given evaluation year
	$DMC_{base}$	=	base year direct manufacturing cost (as estimated in this study)
	LF <sub>vear</sub>	=	learning factor in given evaluation year (see Table 4 and Figure 2)
	ICM <sub>non-warranty</sub>	=	non-warranty indirect cost multiplier (see Tables 3 and 4)
	ICM <sub>warranty</sub>	=	warranty indirect cost multiplier (see Tables 3 and 4)
	base	=	base year
	year	=	evaluation year

#### **OVERVIEW OF DATA SOURCES**

Cost data for this study are derived from a number of sources. For the most part, data are accepted as published except in cases where obvious deficiencies are present—or data is unjustifiably inconsistent with data from other sources. All instances where data are adjusted are described in detail in the discussion that follows. Unless otherwise stated, all cost data that are originally expressed in terms of retail price equivalent (RPE), are converted to their DMC-equivalent cost and processed using the DMC/IC/ TC approach described above to ensure that all costs for this study are developed on a consistent basis.<sup>7</sup>

<sup>7</sup> RPE is another method for converting parts cost into a retail equivalent. Unlike the ICM approach, RPE-based studies rely on a single markup factor to convert all technology costs to retail-level estimates. Generally, RPE markup factors are based on studies relating the retail costs of entire vehicles to the parts costs of those same vehicles. This method necessarily assumes that all parts contribute equally to the markup. The ICM markup approach is a more recent, more advanced methodology that bases markup costs on the complexity of associated technology and the timing of its introduction. A more detailed discussion of the two retail markup methods can be found in the U.S. Phase 2 HDV CO<sub>2</sub> rulemaking documentation (EPA, 2016a).

Although the total number of reports and research papers consulted to conduct this study is extensive, primary data sources are limited. Four sources are responsible for the majority of the cost data utilized. These are:

- » A study on EU heavy-duty vehicle CO<sub>2</sub> reduction technology and cost conducted by Ricardo-AEA (Norris & Escher, 2017).
- » A study on lightweighting technology for heavy-duty vehicles conducted by Ricardo-AEA for the European Commission (Hill et al., 2015).
- » A study on greenhouse gas emissions from heavy-duty vehicles conducted by Ricardo-AEA for the European Commission (Hill et al., 2011).
- » Analysis conducted by the EPA and the U.S. National Highway Traffic Safety Administration (NHTSA) in support of their Phase 2 fuel-efficiency rulemaking for medium- and heavy-duty vehicles and engines, as documented in the Regulatory Impact Analysis for the rulemaking (EPA, 2016a).

In addition, a number of secondary data sources are used either to validate estimates from the primary data sources or provide alternative estimates in cases where primary source data are either unavailable or inconsistent. Such secondary sources include:

- » A study on fuel saving and greenhouse gas reduction measures for heavy-duty vehicles in the EU conducted by the Heidelberg Institute for Energy and Environmental Research and the Graz University of Technology (Dünnebeil et al., 2015).
- » Analysis conducted by the EPA and NHTSA in support of their Phase 1 fuelefficiency rulemaking for medium- and heavy-duty vehicles and engines, as documented in the Regulatory Impact Analysis for the rulemaking (EPA, 2011).
- » A study on long-haul tractor-trailer fuel consumption and CO<sub>2</sub> emissions conducted by the U.S. Northeast States Center for a Clean Air Future, the International Council on Clean Transportation, the Southwest Research Institute, and TIAX LLC (Cooper et al., 2009).

A wide range of tertiary data sources, including myriad engineering papers and presentations, were consulted, and in many cases used to fill gaps or provide alternative estimates on a one-time technology-specific basis. These data sources are too numerous to list here but are referenced as appropriate in the detailed technology discussions that follow. Non-identification here is in no way indicative of any lesser value, but rather in recognition of the more focused scope of these sources, a focus that is more appropriately referenced as applicable. Each of these targeted sources is as critical to this report as the broader-scope sources identified here.

#### **KEY ECONOMIC ASSUMPTIONS**

To evaluate the cost-effectiveness of tractor-trailer technology, the costs of various technology packages are compared with the associated economic benefits. This essentially entails comparing the fuel savings associated with higher-efficiency technology with the associated capital costs of that same technology. A number of specific parameters are required to undertake such analysis.

*Evaluation years*. In the interest of simplifying both the presentation and clarity of findings, all economic metrics are presented for two evaluation years only—2025 and 2030. Evaluation year 2025 represents the midrange year and provides a representative indication of median-level economic metrics for the larger 11-year period. Given the lead time that would be required for any newly adopted HDV control program to achieve the stringent fuel-consumption reductions reflected in the more advanced technology packages evaluated in this study, it is unlikely that

such reductions would be required earlier than 2025. This should not be interpreted as encouraging extended adoption delay as it is critical for standards to be adopted as soon as possible in order to establish a glide path toward the stringent standards required to deliver reductions of the levels associated with the advanced technology packages considered in this study. The 2030 evaluation year reflects the timing when the most advanced technology packages are expected to be commercially available and the year when standards of equivalent stringency could be implemented.

*Diesel fuel price.* Analysis is conducted for three diesel fuel price scenarios, representing low, best estimate, and high levels. All three estimates are derived from an analysis of historic EU diesel fuel prices, in conjunction with projected changes in crude oil prices. Historic fuel prices for 2005 through 2016 for the EU are taken from the Weekly Oil Bulletin published by the European Commission's Directorate-General for Energy (DG-ENER, 2017). These data are reported with and without taxes and are, therefore, readily analyzed in terms of commodity price and taxes independently. Because commercial haulers are exempt from fuel VAT throughout the EU, fuel prices are adjusted to remove the VAT component, assuming an average EU VAT of 20%.<sup>8</sup> Commercial haulers are also eligible for excise tax rebates in some EU countries (DKV, 2017a). Since the excise tax rebate is not available throughout the EU, associated fuel price impacts are calculated as an offset as described in the text that follows the basic forecasting analysis.

Real oil price forecasts (World Bank, 2017a; World Bank, 2017b) are used to derive commodity price-change factors for all years from 2017 through 2030. These factors are then applied to diesel commodity prices to derive price forecasts through 2030. Non-VAT taxes for each forecast year are based on the average tax change in real terms observed in the historic fuel price data, which show non-VAT taxes increasing by an average of €0.0028 per liter per year. Although not applicable to this analysis, diesel pump prices are forecast by adjusting the projected commodity and tax price estimates for the assumed VAT. Thus, the diesel fuel pump price forecast is equal to 1.2 × [commodity price + non-VAT taxes], where the 1.2 factor is based on the assumed VAT rate of 20%. Figure 3 depicts the data used and results of the fuel price forecast. As indicated, the projected VAT-excluded diesel price ranges from €1.11-€1.17 per liter, with an average price of €1.14 per liter over the 2020-2030 period. Accordingly, this study assumes a rounded best-estimate fuel price excluding VAT of €1.38 per liter.

<sup>8</sup> Based on EU population (EC, 2017c) and country-specific VAT (TCU, 2017) data, the population-weighted average VAT for the EU in 2015 was 21%. However, the rate has generally increased over time. Since the fuel analysis covered a decade of fuel prices, the average VAT for the fuel price analysis only is revised downward by one percentage point.



Figure 3. Diesel fuel price data

Fuel excise tax rebates are available in Belgium, France, Hungary, Italy, Slovenia, and Spain. Analysis of 2017 fuel price data (DKV, 2017b) indicates that the effect of these rebates equates to an EU-weighted net rebate of €0.042 per liter. Based on the fuel tax forecast described above, this is expected to increase to an average of €0.044 per liter over the 2020-2030 period, assuming the countries offering the rebate remain unchanged. To account for the effects of this rebate, the rounded best-estimate fuel price for long-haul tractor trailers excluding VAT is adjusted from €1.15 to €1.10 per liter.

Low fuel price estimates are set nominally at -35% and high fuel price estimates are set at +25%, as measured from the pre-excise tax rebate best-estimate fuel price of €1.15. This range is roughly equivalent to the range of fuel prices observed across the EU over the last several years. The resulting rounded low fuel price estimate excluding VAT is €0.75 per liter and the high, €1.45. Those equate to pump prices with VAT of €0.90 and €1.74. To account for the effects of available excise tax rebates, estimated to be €0.044 per liter over the 2020-2030 period, the rounded low and high fuel price estimates for long-haul tractor trailers excluding VAT are adjusted to €0.70 from €0.75 and €1.40 from €1.45 per liter, respectively. Note that on an EU-wide basis, non-VAT taxes alone are estimated to be about €0.54 per liter in 2030, so the likelihood of a non-VAT fuel price as low as €0.70 per liter on an EU-wide basis is remote. While it is possible that such prices could be observed in individual EU member states, the low fuel price estimate should serve as a reasonable lower bound on study-derived estimates of the economic returns associated with fuel-efficiency technology investment.

*Economic discount rate.* Since technology cost effects and fuel savings accrue over differing time scales, it is necessary to estimate the present value of future cash flows to derive a meaningful comparison of technology costs and benefits. For this study, all technology costs that affect the purchase price of a tractor-trailer are assumed to accrue immediately and are not discounted or financed in any way. Associated maintenance cost impacts and fuel savings are discounted beginning in the year immediately following technology adoption.

Because this study treats all costs, both initial and future, in real 2016 euros, the discount rates applied reflect real rate of return discounts, excluding inflationary effects. Unfortunately, discount rates are by nature subjective because what one individual, business, or group of individuals might define as an acceptable rate of return for a lost investment opportunity may be different from that of another entity. This is especially true for societal impacts such as those resulting from regulatory requirements, which tend to directly affect financially a restricted segment of society while producing benefits for society as a whole. Since regulatory costs are likely to be indirectly spread across society over time through increased consumer costs, it can be argued that social-level discounts are the most appropriate metric. However, directly affected businesses or individuals are likely to be considerably higher. For convenience, these can be referred to as social and financial discounts.

To surmount such subjectivity, economic analysis in this study is conducted for three real discount rates: 4%, 7%, and 10%. The 4% rate reflects the EU's recommended social discount rate for regulatory impact assessment (EC, 2017d). The 7% rate reflects the financial discount rate recommended for application in U.S. regulatory analyses (OMB, 1992). This is higher than the real financial discount rate of 5% recommended by the EU for infrastructure investment decisions (EC, 2008). That rate was not selected for this analysis because it is not substantially different from the recommended social discount rate of 4%. The 10% scenario is intended to reflect an upper-bound financial assumption.

*Vehicle kilometers of travel (VKT).* The rate at which fuel savings accrue is dependent on both the assumed discount rate and accumulated VKT by age. Age-dependent VKT data for tractor-trailers are taken from the EU TRACCS database, a collection of data assembled to support transport and climate change analysis (Papadimitriou et al., 2013). TRACCS relies on the EU Eurostat system (EC, 2017e) and supplemental data obtained from EU-member regulatory agencies to define a number of transport statistics, including VKT and population by vehicle type and age, for vehicles up to 30 years old. Six sizes of tractor-trailers are included in the TRACCS data, ranging from 14 tonnes to 60 tonnes gross combined weight (GCW). Two of these ranges, 34-40 tonnes and 40-50 tonnes, span the 40-tonne combination analyzed in this study. All VKT estimates used in this study reflect the combined estimates of these two TRACCS size ranges. TRACCS covers calendar years 2005-2010. This study averages these data to derive a single VKT age distribution.

TRACCS does not explicitly distinguish short and long-haul statistics, instead treating VKT and population statistics for tractor-trailers in the aggregate. This has the effect of underestimating long-haul tractor-trailer VKT. TRACCS does provide aggregate tractor-trailer tonne-kilometer statistics for four trip length ranges: <300 km, 300-500 km, 500-1000 km, and >1,000 km. Assuming that trips of <300 km are not long-haul trips and that all other trips are 100% long-haul, and assigning average trip lengths of 200 km, 400 km, 750 km, and 1,000 km to the four trip length ranges, it is possible to estimate the average length of a long-haul trip compared with the average length of all tractor-trailer trips. The resulting statistics indicate a ratio of long-haul to average trip length of 1.39-1.40 for data years 2005 through 2010 and for both of the evaluated vehicle size categories, 34-40 tonnes and 40-50 tonnes. It should be noted that setting the average length of <300 km trips to 300 km instead of 200 would reduce the ratio of long-haul to average trip length to 1.3, but such a ratio is based on maximum-length short-haul trips and constrained long-haul trips as all >1,000 km trips are assumed to be 1,000 km. Conversely, allowing the average length of >1,000 km trips to exceed 1,000 km produces long-haul to average trip length ratios of 1.5 or more. Given the underlying constraints on both short and long-haul trips, this study adopts a ratio of long-haul to average trip length of 1.40 as the most reliable estimate.

Based on the estimated trip length ratio, average TRACCS VKT data should be adjusted by a factor of 1.4 to derive long-haul specific VKT. Unadjusted TRACCS data indicate an average annual VKT for 34-50 tonne tractor-trailers of about 79,000 km for calendar years 2005-2010. This equates to an average tractor age of eight or nine years, as TRACCS VKT data by tractor age show that a tractor accumulates 79,000 km per year between ages 8 and 9. With the adjustment, the average annual VKT increases to about 110,000 km. The average age is unchanged as the VKT for all ages is adjusted by the same factor of 1.4. The TRACCS database also allows for the development of a scrappage curve for tractor-trailers that defines the fraction of original sales in operation in any given year. When applied to the VKT-by-age estimates, total lifetime VKT estimates are derived of 1.05 million km for an average tractor-trailer and 1.47 million km for a long-haul tractor-trailer.<sup>9</sup>

Substantial effort was undertaken to validate the VKT estimates. Most of the long-haul data in EU analyses appears to be speculative. In a 2012 study, the Graz University of Technology cites average annual activity of 135,000 km for long-haul tractor-trailers (TU Graz, 2013) but provides no estimate for the number of years involved. The study to which the 135,000 km figure is attributed (Hill et al., 2011), does include such an estimate as well as an alternative 130,000 km estimate, referencing both to the European Automobile Manufacturers' Association (ACEA). Interestingly, Hill et al. discuss issues similar to those discussed in this study, wherein activity estimates from Eurostat/TRACCS are substantially lower. They also conclude that the difference probably reflects an inability to properly isolate long-haul activity. Hill et al. indicate that the "often cited" average truck lifetime of 10 years is likely to be an underestimate, without providing a definitive alternative figure and defaulting to an estimate of 11 years. This equates to a total lifetime accumulation of between 1.3 million and 1.49 million km, both of which are quite consistent with the 1.47 million km estimate used in this study. It is notable, however, that this study assumes that level of travel only after a 30-year survival-weighted lifetime. Over 10 to 11 years, this study assumes travel ranging from 1.14 million to 1.19 million km.

A subsequent EU lightweighting study (Hill et al., 2015) estimates average annual long-haul travel at 100,000 km and vehicle lifetime at 10.8 years, implying average lifetime travel of only 1.08 million km.<sup>10</sup> The average annual VKT reduction may be because long-haul vehicles in the study include vehicles with gross weights as low as 7.5 tonnes, but it is not clear what affect this might have with respect to larger tractor-trailer combinations. An International Aluminum Institute study (Bertram et al., 2007) cited in the EU lightweighting study assumes average lifetime activity of 1.2 million km for long-haul tractor-trailers. In a 2017 study on EU HDVs (Norris & Escher, 2017), co-workers of Hill et al. reset the annual average activity for long-haul tractor-trailers to 130,000 km with a lifetime of 10 years, re-establishing a lifetime average travel estimate of 1.3 million km.

Other EU studies relying on annual average travel of 130,000 km include a 2011 ICCT study (Law, Jackson, & Chan, 2011), a 2015 study by the Heidelberg Institute for Energy and Environmental Research (Dünnebeil et al., 2015), and a 2012 study by the environmental consultant CE Delft (Schroten, Warringa, & Bles, 2012). All three also assume an average lifetime of eight years, resulting in average lifetime travel of 1.04 million km. This is consistent with the 1.01 million km assumed in this study over the first eight years of an average tractor-trailer life, but lower than the 1.47 million km assumed over the full average survival-weighted lifetime of such vehicles.

<sup>9</sup> These estimates reflect the survival-weighted average VKT accumulated over the 30-year TRACCS VKT distribution. The median age of tractors based on the TRACCS survival data is about 12.4 years.

<sup>10</sup> Note that Table 4.14 in the 2015 study by Hill et al. transposes travel data for construction with travel by long-haul vehicles and does not, therefore, agree with the estimates cited here. Table 3.24 in the Hill et al. study lists the data correctly.

While the VKT estimates prepared for this study are generally consistent with EU estimates by earlier researchers, they also appear to be based on substantially more robust analysis and therefore subject to an increased level of confidence. To provide additional context, the derived estimates are contrasted with those associated with similar long-haul vehicles operating in the United States. U.S. estimates are embodied in an EPA computer model denoted as MOVES, specifically MOVES2014a. MOVES estimates were used directly to estimate all tractor-trailer activity in support of the U.S. Phase 2 rulemaking for HDV CO<sub>2</sub> emissions (EPA, 2015; EPA, 2016b). As shown in Figure 4, which provides a comparison of EU (TRACCS) and U.S. (MOVES) annual VKT for a 40-tonne class long-haul tractor-trailer, travel in the United States is about 50% higher than estimated for the EU.<sup>11</sup> Without the long-haul EU adjustment, U.S. travel is about double that of the EU. Thus, the derived EU estimates are well below corresponding estimates for the United States, both with and without the long-haul adjustment.

The curves presented in Figure 4 do not, however, consider the fraction of vehicles that survive to a given age. Not all vehicles will survive to age 30, and therefore it is not reasonable to base economic effects for an average tractor-trailer on VKT curves that do not consider the probability of survival. The same TRACCS data that allow for the development of the VKT curves presented in Figure 4 also allow for the development of the tractor-trailer survival curve presented in Figure 5. Figure 5 also includes the corresponding U.S. survival curve for context. Here again, considerable differences are noted, with the EU fleet indicating a considerably shorter average life: about 12 years in the EU as compared with almost 20 years in the United States. The rapid decline in tractor survival over the first few years of ownership in the EU is not easily rationalized, but the data is retained and used without change in this analysis as it is based on the same source (TRACCS) as the associated VKT. However, it is likely that this retention results in some underestimation in the study's estimates of the economic attractiveness of new technology to initial vehicle owners.



Figure 4. Annual VKT for a Surviving Tractor

<sup>11</sup> In the United States, tractor-trailers are generally limited to a maximum gross combined weight of 80,000 pounds (36.3 tonnes), so the EU/U.S. comparison is between the EU VKT for a 40-tonne tractor-trailer and the U.S. VKT for a Class 8 (36.3 tonne) long-haul tractor-trailer. Notwithstanding the weight differential, the applications are comparable in terms of service characteristics.



Figure 5. Tractor Survival Curves

The curves from Figures 4 and 5 are combined to create the survival-weighted curves shown in Figure 6. The curve denoted as the TRACCS Long Haul Adjusted curve is the VKT curve used for all economic analysis in this study. Differences relative to the United States are substantially greater due to the combined effects of greater U.S. per-vehicle VKT and extended U.S. survival rates. On a survival-weighted or average-tractor basis, U.S. VKT is about 2.7 times that of the unadjusted TRACCS data and about twice that of the long-haul adjusted data. Thus, even though the long-haul adjusted EU VKT estimates are higher than those used for some previous EU analyses, they remain considerably lower than corresponding estimates for the United States. Figure 6 also depicts the VKT curves in a cumulative format, showing that roughly 77% of survival-weighted VKT is accuruing the first 10 years of vehicle operation, with a full 50% accruing during the first five years. This is important in understanding why the first-owner economic impacts presented later in this report are not inordinately different from lifetime impacts. Table 5 presents a summary of key VKT statistics derived from Figure 6 as well as comparative estimates used in other EU studies.



Figure 6. Survival-Weighted VKT for a Tractor (Average Tractor VKT)

Although it is believed that the long-haul VKT adjustment provides a better representation of long-haul VKT in the EU, it is also recognized that such data generally reflect lifetime VKT estimates that are higher than estimates used in previous EU analyses. Therefore, to ensure that the study does not overestimate the economic attractiveness of fuel-efficiency technology in the EU, primary economic metrics are calculated on the basis of unadjusted VKT estimates derived directly from the EU TRACCS database and listed in Table 5 as the EU TRACCS Average 2005-2010 data. These data generally reflect VKT for an average tractor-trailer, including both short and long-haul applications. Note also that the study assumes that these VKT accumulate over a 30-year, survival-weighted lifetime as opposed to the 8 to 12 year lifetimes assumed in previous EU studies. As a result, economic results for this study are substantially more conservative as VKT accumulation extends over a longer period subject to increased discounting effects. To quantify the effect of the long-haul VKT adjustment on the estimated cost-effectiveness of fuel-efficiency technology, this study does provide comparative estimates for some economic parameters both with and without the adjustment. Such comparative data will allow for study results to maintain currency should more robust EU VKT data be developed in the future.

Parameter	EU TRACCS Average 2005-2010	EU TRACCS Long Haul Adjusted	U.S. MOVES Average 2020-2030
Survival-Weighted Lifetime VKT (millions)	1.05	1.47	2.88
Median Lifetime (years)	12.4	12.4	19.8
Survival-Weighted VKT After 5 Years (millions)	0.53	0.74	1.08
5-Year Fraction of Lifetime VKT	50.5%	50.5%	37.6%
Survival-Weighted VKT After 10 Years (millions)	0.81	1.14	1.94
10-Year Fraction of Lifetime VKT	77.4%	77.4%	67.2%
Lifetime VKT From Other EU Studies (millions)	1.04	-1.49	n/a
Lifetime From Other EU Studies (years)	8-	12	n/a

Table 5. Key VKT Statistics

Finally, with the exception of operating-cost elasticity effects, per-vehicle VKT is assumed to be constant throughout the forecast period of this study. While per-vehicle VKT growth is possible, previous work in the United States has suggested that VKT growth is more closely linked to vehicle population growth and that per-vehicle activity is relatively unaffected. This is a conservative assumption from an economic perspective as payback periods decrease and aggregate fuel savings increase with rising VKT.

*VKT* elasticity. VKT elasticity is a measure of the relationship between vehicle activity and operating cost. Assuming all other operating costs remain unchanged, decreasing the amount of money spent on fuel, either through a direct reduction in fuel price or an indirect reduction in fuel expenses due to improved fuel consumption, results in a net reduction in operating costs. An elastic relationship between operating costs and VKT assumes that a fraction of any operating cost savings will be consumed through increased travel. This effect is sometimes called the rebound effect.

Various estimates of the magnitude of such elasticity have been developed. This study uses an estimate of -0.05% change in VKT per 1% change in operating costs. This represents a relatively inelastic response to changes in operating costs but one that is consistent with the most recent studies. The recent U.S. Phase 2 rulemaking for HDV CO<sub>2</sub> (EPA, 2016a) includes an extensive review of recent elasticity studies, indicating that the most recent peer-reviewed studies find long-haul elasticity to be not significantly different from zero. The most relevant of these with regard to the EU is a study conducted for the

U.K. freight sector (Wadud, 2016), which found that "articulated trucks did not respond to changes in fuel prices." The zero-elasticity findings do not appear unreasonable given that long-haul tractor-trailer operation is likely to include negligible discretionary driving, which would be expected to be sensitive to fuel cost, and non-discretionary driving in the sector is subject to influences that are either independent of operational costs or subject to considerably more influence than operational costs alone, such as the total demand for freight. However, because other recent research (see for example Leard et al., 2016) continues to indicate the possibility of substantially higher elasticities, this study uses a relatively inelastic but non-zero estimate. This approach is consistent with that employed in the U.S. Phase 2 HDV CO<sub>2</sub> rulemaking.

It is important to recognize the effect that VKT elasticity can have on different economic impact metrics. Aggregate fuel and associated monetary savings will decline with increasing VKT elasticity as some of the savings that would have accrued will be redeemed for additional driving, incurring increased costs. Although not estimated in this analysis, the same effect will occur with regard to greenhouse gas or other pollutant emissions. Conversely, increasing the rate at which VKT is accumulated reduces the time period over which technology costs are recouped, leading to shorter payback periods.

Technology costs can be equated to a specific number of operational kilometers by dividing cost by euros per kilometer fuel savings. As VKT elasticity increases, the time required to accumulate this payback mileage is compressed. Beyond the point where increased activity exceeds that which would have occurred if VKT were inelastic, all fuel savings become negative as one begins using fuel that would not otherwise have been used. This occurs late in the lifetime of a vehicle, as only then will accumulated VKT exceed inelastic accumulated VKT. In any case, the effect is minor for the level of VKT elasticity assumed in this study but could be significant under higher elasticity scenarios.

It is also important to recognize the economic constraints associated with this study, which is essentially an engineering analysis of economic issues. What this study accounts for are technology costs and offsetting fuel savings, which are converted into equivalent cost savings using assumed fuel prices. A tractor owner currently buys a tractor for a given price and consumes a given volume of fuel over the useful life of the tractor. With the application of more advanced fuel-efficiency technology, that owner will spend more for a tractor but will use less fuel per kilometer traveled. This study quantifies precisely these values and only these values: the cost of the technology and the volume and associated value of fuel saved. These are the only economic parameters being estimated. So, when travel is inelastic, the tractor owner will save fuel for each kilometer driven, since total lifetime distance traveled does not change. When travel is elastic, the tractor owner will save fuel for each kilometer that would have been driven before new technology induced increased travel and will then begin to consume fuel that would not have been consumed before the new technology encouraged increased travel. This additional consumption eats into the fuel savings that accrued up to the point of increased travel. This does not mean that the increased travel is of no value to the tractor owner. Presumably, an economic return is received for every kilometer of travel, both original as well as efficiency-induced. If a tractor owner has an operation with a positive net per-kilometer return before additional travel, he will have a similarly positive net return for each kilometer of induced travel.

However, quantifying the complex interrelationships within the universe of economic influences affecting the freight sector is beyond the scope of this analysis. The fact that the trucking industry can change prices to reflect the additional cost of technology or a reduction in fuel costs leads to a cascading set of effects that span not only the road freight industry but also alternative freight options. Only a detailed economic analysis capable of teasing out the many complex interrelationships can provide insight into each

effect. What this study does is evaluate whether additional technology costs are offset by associated fuel savings, or not. If they are, then the road transport industry can be no worse off than under baseline conditions since the cost of technology can be paid for without raising transport prices and sending ripples across the economic spectrum. If the costs are not offset, then additional economic analysis may be required to fully evaluate industry and related impacts. In short, this study looks at two key parameters, tractor-trailer and fuel costs, to determine whether additional economic analysis is necessary, or not.

*Operating cost breakdown*. VKT elasticity is expressed in terms of operating costs. Potential fuel-efficiency standards affect the vehicle purchase price, maintenance costs, and fuel costs, at least on a first-order basis. To determine overall impact on operating cost, it is therefore necessary to estimate the share of those components relative to total operating costs. This study relies on a breakdown of operating costs published by the ICCT in a July 2017 briefing on barriers to the adoption of fuel-saving technologies in the EU trucking sector (Sharpe, 2017) and the data underlying that briefing (BGL, 2017). This operating costs; truck-purchase price, 10.4%; and maintenance costs, 7.5%. Other components such as insurance, licensing and permits, tolls, driver pay, driver benefits, and driver bonuses account for the remaining 56.4%. This study adjusts that distribution to account for differences in the base distribution fuel price, assuming a 2013 nominal VAT-excluded fuel price of €1.21 per liter as per DG-ENER, 2017, and the three fuel price scenarios evaluated in this study. The resulting adjusted distributions, shown in Table 6, are used as the basis for determining all VKT elasticity effects in this study.

Note that the VKT elasticity calculation considers both the change in fueling cost resulting from technology-induced reductions in per-kilometer fuel consumption, and the change in truck purchase and maintenance costs due to the incremental capital and maintenance costs relative to the 2015 baseline. Total operating cost changes reflect the net of all three components. This net change is the basis for determining operating-cost impacts on VKT. The three 2020-2030 operating-cost distributions shown in Table 6 serve as the basis for determining the required technology package-specific operating-cost effects.

Distribution component	At 2013 fuel price (€1.22/liter)	At best estimate 2020-2030 price (€1.10/liter)	At low estimate 2020-2030 price (€0.70/liter)	At high estimate 2020-2030 price (€1.40/liter)
Fuel cost	25.7%	23.8%	16.5%	28.4%
Truck purchase	10.4%	10.7%	11.7%	10.0%
Maintenance	7.5%	7.7%	8.4%	7.2%
Other	56.4%	57.9%	63.4%	54.4%
Aggregate	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%

Table 6. Distribution of long-haul operating costs for varying fuel prices, in 2016 euros excluding VAT

Baseline tractor and trailer prices. To estimate the VKT elasticity effect associated with changes in truck purchase price, it is necessary to assume baseline vehicle costs. For this study, baseline tractor price is taken as €101,000 and baseline trailer price as €27,500, based on publicly available market data. That baseline tractor price is for a new 350 kW Euro 6 Mercedes Actros 1848 LS Streamspace 4×2 tractor equipped with a sleeper cab, which is consistent with the baseline vehicle characteristics of this study, as priced in August 2016 (lastauto omnibus, 2016). The baseline trailer price is for a new 3-axle, 6-tire, 13.65 meter, 36-tonne curtainside trailer as priced in August 2016 (lastauto omnibus, 2016). Although an average 21% VAT, calculated as the population-weighted average VAT for the EU as of January 2017 (EC, 2017c; TCU, 2017), would be levied on

the purchase price of both tractor and trailer, the tax is excluded from this study as a pass-through cost. Baseline tractor and trailer price assumptions are used solely to estimate VKT elasticity effects, determining the percentage change in vehicle capital costs, and have no other influence on study results.

Baseline maintenance costs. To estimate the VKT elasticity effect associated with changes in maintenance costs, baseline costs for this study are taken as €0.091/km. This estimate is derived from detailed U.S. data (ATRI, 2015) but validated for consistency with EU practices. The latest detailed data available specifically for the EU dated from a 2006 study (Maibach, 2006). That study indicated a wide range of maintenance-cost estimates, including €0.02/km-€0.06/km for the eastern EU, €0.04/km for Spain, €0.08/km for the U.K., €0.081/km for Germany, and €0.15/km for France. A simple population-weighted average of these EU data yields an aggregate estimate of €0.098/km in 2016 euros. Given that not all of the EU population is reflected in the EU-specific data, combined with the relative consistency of the limited EU estimate with that of the more detailed and current U.S. estimate, this study relies on the more recent U.S. estimate to define baseline maintenance costs. This estimate is used solely to estimate VKT elasticity effects, determining the percentage change in vehicle maintenance costs, and has no other influence on study results.

Trailers per tractor. Based on data developed by Ricardo-AEA (Hill et al., 2011), it is estimated that there are 1.4 long-haul trailers in operation for every long-haul tractor. Note that Ricardo-AEA reports a ratio of "around 1:1," or roughly 2.2 million trailers and 1.7 million road tractors,<sup>12</sup> but that ratio and its underlying data includes both long and short-haul operators. Using TRACCS tractor-trailer distribution data (Papadimitriou et al., 2013), this study estimates long-haul units as those tractor-trailers with a gross combined weight of at least 34 tonnes. This criterion yields a long-haul to total tractor ratio of 0.791. Adjusting the Ricardo-AEA tractor population by this fraction yields a long-haul equivalent population of 1.34 million: 1.7 × 0.791 = 1.34. This study similarly adjusts the Ricardo-AEA trailer population by removing those trailers rated at less than 20 tonnes, the largest weight cutoff reported in the Ricardo-AEA data.<sup>13</sup> This results in a long-haul to total trailer ratio of 0.864. Adjusting the Ricardo-AEA trailer population by this fraction yields a long-haul equivalent population of 1.90 million: 2.2 × 0.864 = 1.90. These adjusted population estimates yield a long-haul trailer-to-tractor ratio of 1.4, dividing 1.90 by 1.34. Therefore, this study increases all per-trailer costs by a factor of 1.4 to account for the fact that 1.4 trailers will need to be upgraded for every improved tractor. Unless otherwise stated, the terminology tractor-trailer as discussed in the context of economic return on investment means a theoretical combination unit consisting of one tractor and 1.4 trailers.

*Value Added Tax.* Retail tractor-trailer, fuel, and maintenance prices in the EU are all subject to an average 21% VAT, calculated as the population-weighted average VAT rate for the EU as of January 2017 (EC, 2017c; TCU, 2017). Freight transport is, however, exempt from fuel VAT, so fuel prices and associated savings for this study do not include VAT. Although VAT is levied on the purchase price of tractors, trailers, and maintenance items, the tax is excluded from this study as a pass-through cost. As a result, the study excludes VAT from both the technology cost, or debit, and fuel savings, or asset, sides of

<sup>12</sup> These figures apply to the 2008 fleet population, the latest data reported by Ricardo-AEA, and are reported only graphically in the Ricardo-AEA report on pages 74 and 80. Applying these data as stated would yield a trailer-to-tractor ratio of 1.29. Because the populations are estimated from report graphics, they are not precise and may differ modestly from the actual populations used by Ricardo-AEA to arrive at their conclusion of an approximate 1:1 ratio. Moreover, Ricardo-AEA also reports fleet data for years prior to 2008, and their conclusion may consider those data as well.

<sup>13</sup> The Ricardo-AEA data reports semi-trailer data for five capacity ranges: <5, 5-10, 10-15, 15-20, and 20 and greater tonnes. This study treats only the 20-tonnes and greater category as representative of long-haul operations.

all economic analysis. An alternative analysis that included levied VAT would find longer payback periods and reduced lifetime savings than those reported in this study, as technology and maintenance costs would increase while fuel savings, carrying an explicit VAT exemption, would not change.

Technology package real-world fuel consumption. All fuel-consumption impact estimates in this study are taken directly from the underlying ICCT simulation modeling assessment (Delgado et al., 2017), as summarized in Figure 1. Fuel consumption during real-world driving can be somewhat different from that achieved over standardized regulatory driving cycles, but this is less of an issue for long-haul tractor-trailers because of their more standardized and quasi-steady state operating characteristics, predominantly reflecting high-speed highway driving. As a result, this study assumes that real-world fuel consumption is equal to that estimated in the underlying modeling assessment.

#### INDIVIDUAL TECHNOLOGY COSTS

Technology costs form the basis of all economic analysis in this study. As indicated in Section I, the technology cost assessment is based on a review of existing research on heavy-duty vehicles and engines. As is the case with any study that evaluates future conditions, there is a level of uncertainty associated with study estimates. In a similar economic study of long-haul tractor-trailer fuel economy in the United States (Meszler, Lutsey, & Delgado, 2015), effort was made to capture the potential impact of such uncertainty by analyzing both "best-estimate high" and "best-estimate low" costs. Since the performance of that study, a considerable body of additional research has been reported to support regulatory programs for HDVs that have evolved beyond their nascent stages. Primary among these are the extensive cost data included in support of the U.S. Phase 2 CO<sub>2</sub> control program for HDVs (EPA, 2016a), as well as data included in several recent EU-focused studies (Hill et al., 2015; Dünnebeil et al., 2015; Norris and Escher, 2017). In light of this evolution, this study is based on a single set of best-estimate costs. That does not mean that all cost-estimate uncertainty has been resolved, but rather that sufficient research has now been conducted to allow the range of best-estimate costs to be reliably narrowed. While future refinement of cost estimates will continue as technologies evolve and become mainstream, this section presents the current best-estimate costs used for this study.

*Engine technology*. The various engine technology packages defined in accordance with the ICCT simulation modeling are treated on a quasi-aggregate basis from a costing standpoint in this study. The only deviation from aggregate treatment is for the engine technology packages that include either turbo compounding or ORC WHR. These technologies are costed separately and added to the aggregate cost of the included conventional, or non-heat recovery, engine technology. Conventional technology, depending on the specific technology package considered, can include improved valve control and valve train friction reduction, improved cylinder head designs, flow optimization, improved thermal management, an increased compression ratio, improved accessories and accessory management, improved turbocharging, increased fuel injection pressure and improved fuel control, improved EGR, reduced piston friction, and improved aftertreatment systems. The cost of such conventional gains is treated as a continuous function by relating cost to peak brake thermal efficiency (BTE).

Support documentation for the U.S. CO<sub>2</sub> Phase 2 HDV rulemaking (EPA, 2016a; Zhang, 2016) includes a number of engine maps that reflect EPA assumptions on engine improvements for years 2018, 2021, 2024, and 2027, reflecting peak BTEs as high as 49.2%. The technology assumptions underlying these maps do not reflect discrete technology applications, but rather reflect penetration-weighted averages of 2010 baseline and 2027 "maximum technology" maps. As such, it is not possible to tie the

maps to any specific underlying technology package. EPA-estimated costs for assumed engines reflect the same penetration weighting, and it is not possible to factor out the penetration effects due to limitations on the resolution of the included data. Additional support material (Zhang, Brakora, & Cullen, 2015) does, however, document the 2027 "maximum technology" engine map and associated assumptions. While this additional support material does not include the associated engine map in detail, it does provide sufficient information to identify the peak BTE. Moreover, the material provides explicit information on the included technology and associated individual fuel-consumption impacts. Using these data, it is possible to extract the fuel-consumption impacts and costs of included WHR technology to derive a conventional technology cost and peak BTE estimate for the associated 2027 "maximum technology" engine. This data point can then be combined with two other data points to derive a relation between conventional technology cost and peak BTE. The first data point is the 2010 U.S. Phase 1 baseline, while the second is the 2017 U.S. Phase 2 baseline adjusted to remove turbo compounding technology. Data related to technologies assumed to be introduced between the 2010 and 2017 U.S. baseline engines—as required to factor out the effects of turbo compounding technology-that is not explicitly discussed in the U.S. Phase 2 documentation is reported in earlier documentation for the U.S. Phase 1 HDV CO<sub>2</sub> rulemaking (EPA, 2011). The resulting relation is then evaluated to determine the cost required to produce engines with the peak conventional technology BTEs assumed in the ICCT simulation modeling, or the engine-specific BTEs calculated by eliminating the impacts of waste heat recovery from the net system BTEs as applicable.

Additional costs are incurred for the ICCT engine technology packages that include waste heat recovery technology. The ICCT 2020-era engine technology package includes turbo compounding technology, for which the cost estimate is derived directly from the U.S. Phase 2 HDV CO<sub>2</sub> rulemaking (EPA, 2016a). The ICCT 2020+WHR engine technology package includes ORC WHR, the cost of which is also derived directly from the same U.S. reference. The ICCT long-term engine technology package includes improved ORC WHR technology, which is costed as an evolutionary improvement to base WHR systems. To estimate the impacts of this evolution the relationship between base and improved turbo compounding technology costs, both of which are included in the U.S. Phase 2 HDV CO<sub>2</sub> rulemaking, are analyzed to develop an estimate for the percentage change in cost per percentage change in fuel consumption impact. This rate of change in cost is then applied to current ORC WHR cost estimates to derive a cost estimate for improved ORC WHR. Note that the degree of WHR improvement being costed is less than 10%, so although the cost of this improvement is not based on a detailed ORC WHR analysis, any resulting error should be minor. The net cost for all engine configurations that include WHR technology reflects the sum of both basic engine improvements and WHR or WHR improvements, as applicable.

Developed engine technology cost estimates are presented in summary Table 10 appearing at the end of this section.

*Driveline technology*. The ICCT simulation modeling technology packages include the effects of two driveline technologies, increased transmission and axle efficiency. The specific efficiency assumptions are entirely consistent with those made by the EPA in the Phase 2 HDV CO<sub>2</sub> rulemaking analysis (EPA, 2016a). This study uses the cost estimates developed by the EPA for its high-efficiency gearbox and high-efficiency axle technologies, as estimated for heavy-duty tractor application. The resulting net driveline improvement costs are included in summary Table 10 at the end of this section.

*Hybrid technology*. Most of the parallel hybrid cost estimates for long-haul tractor-trailers in the United States are traceable to work published by the Northeast States Center for a Clean Air Future (NESCCAF) in 2009 (Cooper et al., 2009).
Derivative estimates appear in several subsequent studies (Kromer et al., 2009; Browning et al., 2010; NRC, 2010), but all remain consistent with the original NESCCAF work. The U.S. Phase 2 HDV CO<sub>2</sub> rulemaking does not include estimates for long-haul hybrid technology as the technology is not considered to be necessary to meet the adopted long-haul standards. A Ricardo-AEA (Hill at al., 2011) estimate of costs for the EU of €24,000 in 2010 euros are also consistent with the NESCCAF estimates. As a result, this study adopts the NESCCAF methodology to develop hybrid cost estimates but adjusts certain component costs to reflect two important changes. First, the sizing of the NESCCAF hybrid system with a 50 kW motor and a 4 kWh battery is not consistent with long-haul tractor systems in development today. These components are replaced with a 120 kW motor and a 2 kWh battery, consistent with the hybrid technology package simulated by the ICCT. Second, battery and motor costs have declined significantly over the last few years, and these reductions are reflected in the hybrid system estimates used in this study.

Modification of the NESCCAF estimates to reflect differential system sizes is straightforward as NESCCAF provides a stepwise cost estimation that includes explicit per-kW and per-kWh costs for the motor and battery. Thus, it is simple to reconstruct NESCCAF-equivalent estimates for alternative component sizing. To estimate current battery and motor costs, this study relies on recent estimates developed by FEV for the ICCT (FEV, 2015). The FEV study is topically related to light-duty vehicles but includes hybrid cost estimates for a range of battery and motor sizes so that generalized costing functions can be developed. The derived functions are then evaluated to estimate FEV-equivalent costs for a 120 kW motor and a 2 kWh battery. The estimated costs compare well on a per-kW and per-kWh basis to 2015-era battery and motor costs recently published by the ICCT (Wolfram & Lutsey, 2016). NESCCAF includes a separate line item cost for power electronics, but the cost for such componentry is included in the revised motor costs, so this line item cost is zeroed for this study. NESCCAF costs for transmission and accessory upgrades are retained without change, as is the NESCCAF approach for estimating wiring and balance of plant<sup>14</sup> costs as a fraction of other componentry costs. Using this approach, the developed low production volume cost for hybrid technology is €16,031. This cost is expected to decline over time reflecting learning and increased production volume as shown in summary Table 10 at the end of the section.

Given the differential in hybrid system estimates, it is perhaps important to briefly contrast the estimates used for this study with those of another recent EU study by IFEU (Dünnebeil et al., 2015). IFEU estimates low-volume hybrid system costs to be €40,000 in 2010 euros, equivalent to about €44,000 in 2016 euros. That is nearly triple the estimate used in this study. IFEU's projected costs of €15,000-€26,000 in 2016 euros after 10 years of additional development range from only slightly below on the low end to substantially higher on the high end than the initial low-volume costs used in this study. IFEU provides little discussion of the derivation of the estimates. Nevertheless, two conjectures are possible. First, the IFEU low-volume costs are not grossly different from the low-volume costs originally developed by NESCCAF on the basis of a 50 kW motor and 4 kWh battery and outdated motor and battery system costs. Second, and perhaps most informatively, IFEU provides separate cost estimates for a single replacement of the hybrid battery pack. The estimated cost for this replacement is €22,000 in 2016 euros for low-volume production and €8,000-€13,000 after 10 years of additional development. Such estimates are wildly inconsistent with battery costs even today, which for a 2 kWh pack excluding VAT would be approximately €1,000. IFEU does not provide information on the sizing of its hybrid system, but the data implies the

<sup>14</sup> Balance of plant refers to all system parts not individually listed. Generally, these are supporting components such as switches, relays, packaging materials, etc.

assumption of a much larger battery or use of outdated battery costs, or a combination of both. In some respects, this would not be surprising as battery costs have declined dramatically over the past decade, dropping by about 80% since 2010 (Wolfram & Lutsey, 2016; Knupfer et al., 2017).

Engine downsizing/downspeeding. Cost estimates related to engine downsizing in the HDV sector are not widely available but are included in the rulemaking documents for the U.S. Phase 2 HDV CO<sub>2</sub> program (EPA, 2016a). That rulemaking assigns a savings of  $\notin$ 471 for "slight" downsizing, which is also characterized as "right sizing," but the actual level of assumed downsizing is not stated. The rulemaking document cites Detroit Diesel and Volvo as properly implementing downsizing and downspeeding technology. Based on the cited references, it appears that Detroit Diesel is downsizing a 15 liter engine by 29% to 10.7 liters (Sisken, 2013; NRC, 2015) and that Volvo is downsizing a 13 liter engine by 15% to 11 liters (Pascal, 2014; NRC, 2015). It is not clear whether either of these downsizing levels is considered to be "slight," though it is hard to characterize 29% as such. In any case, it should also be noted that the EPA includes an estimated credit for downsizing as a component of the aggregated engine cost assessment. For this study, we remove the downsizing component from the engine technology costs and treat it as a separate technology for consistency with the ICCT simulation modeling analysis.

An earlier ICCT cost-effectiveness study for long-haul technology in the United States (Meszler et al., 2015) estimated the capital cost savings for downsizing technology from first principles, based on weight savings for a given level of downsizing and unit-weight material costs. For an engine downsized by 10%, the level evaluated in this study, capital costs were estimated to be reduced by €392. Given the general consistency between this estimate and the presumably more rigorous EPA Phase 2 savings estimate of €471, the EPA estimate for a "slightly" downsized engine is believed to be accurate for the purposes of this study, and is used directly.

While downspeeding technology carries no capital cost, it was assigned a modest cost of €62 in the U.S. Phase 2 rulemaking to account for the cost of testing and development. Although such cost should decline to zero over the near term as manufacturers gain familiarity with the technology, it is carried through 2030 with reductions for learning in the EPA analysis. Given its modest nature, this study does the same.

Summary Table 10 at the end of this section presents the net costs used in this study for downsizing/downspeeding technology.

Aerodynamic drag reduction. The U.S. Phase 2 HDV  $CO_2$  rulemaking (EPA, 2016a) includes detailed data on the cost of aerodynamic drag-reduction technology for tractors and for trailers. For this study, all analysis is based on U.S. data for high-roof sleeper cab tractors as the baseline aerodynamic drag area for this configuration, 5.95 m<sup>2</sup>, is equivalent to the baseline drag area of 6.0 m<sup>2</sup> for this study. Including pre-baseline configurations, the U.S. data for tractors spans seven aerodynamic configurations covering a wide range of drag areas, from a high of 7.45 m<sup>2</sup> to a low of 4.2 m<sup>2</sup>. When coupled with the eight trailer configurations reflected in the U.S. data, the range of covered drag area expands to a low of 2.4 m<sup>2</sup>. The difficulty associated with achieving drag performance in the lower end of the range covered by the U.S. data is well recognized. Such levels are well below the long-term drag performance of 3.5 m<sup>2</sup> evaluated in this study, but the breadth of U.S. data range is important as it allows costs for all of the performance levels evaluated in this study to be estimated from a wider range of explicitly costed technology.

This study covers five levels of aerodynamic drag, with drag areas of the baseline 6.0  $m^2$  as well as 5.0  $m^2$ , 4.6  $m^2$ , 4.4  $m^2$ , and 3.5  $m^2$ . These levels can be achieved through a

wide range of tractor and trailer combinations, with improvement paths ranging from tractor-centric to trailer-dominant improvement, and every potential path in between.<sup>15</sup> For this study, the improvement path is structured to match that assumed in the ICCT simulation modeling study: concurrent tractor and trailer improvements. Initial modifications for the "incremental" aerodynamic drag package focus on modest tractor improvements and first-step trailer improvements such as side skirts and gap reducers. The "moderate" drag package includes additional tractor and trailer improvements such as side skirts plus rear fairings. The "advanced" and "long term" drag packages focus on progressively more advanced tractor technology. The most advanced aerodynamic drag technology evaluated in this study is characterized by a tractor with technology slightly more advanced than the sixth of seven U.S. tractor technology levels, reflecting a drag area of  $4.5 \text{ m}^2$  when coupled with a baseline trailer. The actual combined trailer is assumed to have drag characteristics equal to the sixth of eight U.S. trailer technology levels, resulting in a drag reduction relative to a baseline trailer of 1.0 m<sup>2</sup> and an effective combination drag area of 3.5 m<sup>2</sup>. There are other combinations of tractor and trailer improvements that can produce similar net drag performance, and many at lower overall cost. For all but the most extreme reductions, a tractor-centric focus will result in lower costs in large part because multiple trailers need to be improved for each improved tractor. While least-cost accounting would produce more cost-effective economic metrics, this study assumes a more "real world" approach of integrating both tractor and trailer improvements.

Because some of the tractor drag characteristics for this study reflect performance that is between discrete U.S. tractor technology levels, the U.S. relations for cost versus drag area are generalized using regression analysis. The correlation coefficients for this generalization range from 0.97 to 0.99 for all evaluation years through 2030. This results in a continuous improvement function for tractors, allowing costs to be estimated for any given tractor aerodynamic performance level. Such a given tractor can then be mated with any of the available trailer configurations and net costs determined by summing the individual tractor and trailer costs. In all cases, the cost of trailers is adjusted to reflect the ratio of trailers to tractors in the EU as described above, as multiple trailers will need to be modified for every tractor to ensure that in-use performance is equivalent to modeled performance.

Since the EU ratio of trailers to tractors is relatively close to unity, the effect of selecting an aerodynamic drag improvement path that favors tractors over trailers, or vice versa, is muted relative to a location where a higher ratio of trailers is observed. The net cost of trailer-based improvements scales directly with this ratio, so there is considerable economic sensitivity with regard to potential regulatory costs. By using the ratio of 1.4, this study takes a conservative approach relative to selecting an alternative value of unity as has been estimated in previous EU studies such as the HDV greenhouse gas emissions study by Ricardo-AEA for the European Commission (Hill et al., 2011).

Finally, although the level of cost estimation for aerodynamic improvements in available EU research is substantially less detailed, discrete data is available in studies such as that performed recently for EU HDVs by Ricardo-AEA (Norris & Escher, 2017). That study presents data for a 25% reduction in tractor-trailer drag. Figure 7 shows the cost estimated by Ricardo-AEA for that reduction versus the costs used in this study, as derived from the U.S. Phase 2 HDV  $CO_2$  rulemaking data. As indicated, the Ricardo-AEA data point is quite consistent with the 2030 costs estimated in this study, especially if the Ricardo-AEA baseline drag characteristics are normalized with those of this

<sup>15</sup> Note that neither tractor nor trailer-dominant improvements can reach all of the performance levels evaluated in this study. These approaches simply signify an initial focus. At some point trailer improvements will be required under a tractor-centric approach and vice versa.

study. It is not possible to precisely adjust the Ricardo-AEA estimate to account for a trailer-to-tractor ratio of 1.4, but the potential impact of such an adjustment is shown by the vertical dashed lines with arrows in Figure 7. If the fraction of Ricardo-AEA costs associated with trailer improvements were known, the Ricardo-AEA data point would move up the dashed line, with the tip of the arrow indicating the adjustment that would apply if 100% of the aerodynamic drag improvement were trailer-based. Smaller trailer-based fractions would scale proportionally. As indicated, the resulting Ricardo-AEA data point would lie neatly between the 2014 and 2030 cost curves used in this study. Thus, the drag reduction estimates derived from the U.S. data are quite consistent with findings based on alternative EU-specific data.



Figure 7. Aerodynamic drag technology cost curves (1.4 trailers per tractor)

Note that Figure 7 also depicts the costs that would have been estimated for a tractor-centric drag reduction approach. Costs incurred under such an approach would be lower for all but the most advanced technology packages in which trailer improvements are required to reach the demanded level of performance. These least-cost curves are provided for illustration only as this study relies on the integrated approach that assumes both tractor and trailer improvements across the range of evaluated aerodynamic performance.

Note also that Figure 7 depicts data developed for this study for two years, 2014 and 2030. The difference between these two years is that 2014 illustrates baseline cost data and 2030 illustrates equivalent data adjusted for learning throughout the intervening period. The intent is to illustrate the range of baseline and future costs of the associated technology. This same approach is employed throughout the study for various evaluated technologies.

Specific developed costs are included in summary Table 10 at the end of this section.

*Rolling resistance reduction.* As was the case for aerodynamic drag reduction technology, the most detailed cost data available is presented in the U.S. Phase 2 HDV  $CO_2$  rulemaking documentation (EPA, 2016a). The EPA includes different cost estimates for drive, steer, and trailer tires, but the difference among the three for a given percentage change in rolling resistance is minor. The data covers reductions

ranging from 15-45%, which more than covers the range of rolling resistance reductions evaluated in this study. On an absolute basis, the U.S. data does not reach the levels evaluated here, but this is not problematic as the nature of rolling resistance costs is such that an initial significant step change to more expensive designs and materials is followed by reasonably linear and comparatively modest additional costs for further evolutionary reductions. To avoid missing this step change in costs for moving from conventional to low rolling resistance tires, this study treats the U.S. technology cost data on a percentage reduction basis. In this manner, the step change is captured in the first step toward lower rolling resistance, regardless of the absolute level of performance. Incremental costs for subsequent improvements are estimated in accordance with the secondary linear function.

Even through the ICCT simulation modeling includes five levels of rolling resistance for the combined tractor-trailer unit, only three levels of rolling resistance tires are considered: energy efficiency class C tires with an assumed coefficient of rolling resistance ( $C_{rr}$ ) of 5.5 kg/tonne, efficiency class B tires with an assumed  $C_{rr}$  of 5 kg/tonne, and efficiency class A tires with an assumed  $C_{rr}$  of 4 kg/tonne.<sup>16</sup> It is the combination of these three tires across the steer, drive, and trailer axles that results in the five levels of performance modeled by the ICCT. The ICCT baseline, with a  $C_{rr}$ of 5.5, lies at the midpoint of tire energy efficiency class C, which ranges from 5 to 6 kg/tonne. The "incremental" technology package includes class B tires on all axles. The "moderate" technology package includes class A trailer tires but retains class B tires on the tractor. The "advanced" package adds class A tires to the tractor steer axle, while the "long-term package" completes the transition to all class A tires by substituting class A tires for class B tires on the tractor drive axle. Thus, costs are developed for the three tire classes and weighted by tire count to determine the net cost for each of the five technology packages.

Two additional weighting factors are included in the net package cost calculation. First, trailer tires are weighting by a factor of 1.4 to reflect the ratio of trailers to tractors in the EU. This factor accounts for the fact that multiple trailers will need to be equipped for every equipped tractor to ensure that in-use performance is equivalent to that modeled. Second, an additional weighting factor for trailer tires is applied to reflect their typically differential width. For this study, it is assumed that trailer tires are 385 mm wide as compared with standard 315 mm tractor tires, and that such tires will carry incremental rolling resistance reduction costs relative to those of the standard tire. This study scales costs in accordance with the differential tire widths, so trailer tires are assumed to carry incremental costs that are 385/315, or 1.22, times the incremental costs of tractor tires. In effect, this study models costs for six-tire trailers as if they were equipped with 10.2 tractor tires (6 × 1.22 × 1.4).

Although the level of cost estimation for rolling resistance improvements in available EU research is substantially less detailed, discrete data is available in studies such as those performed recently by IFEU (Dünnebeil et al., 2015) and Ricardo-AEA (Norris & Escher, 2017). Figure 8 compares the data used in this study with corresponding data from the EU-specific studies. The IFEU study report is sufficiently detailed to allow estimated costs to be adjusted for the 1.4 trailer-to-tractor ratio used in this study, and the data depicted for IFEU includes such an adjustment. As a result, it is directly comparable to the data for this study. As indicated, this study assumes somewhat higher costs for all levels of evaluated rolling resistance.

<sup>16</sup> The assumed  $C_r$  for class C tires reflects the midpoint of tire energy efficiency class C, which ranges from 5 to 6 kg/tonne. For class B (4 to 5 kg/tonne) and class A ( $\leq$ 4 kg/tonne) tires, the assumed  $C_r$  values reflect the upper end of each performance range. The use of the midpoint for class C tires is intended to reflect a mix of class B and class C tires on the baseline tractor-trailer.

Although Ricardo-AEA data are included in Figure 8, these data should be viewed with caution. According to the study report, Ricardo-AEA calculated rolling resistance costs as annual average costs that reflect both initial tire purchase and incremental maintenance costs incurred through the continuing need to procure low rolling resistance replacement tires. There is nothing fundamentally incorrect with such an approach; there is simply insufficient information in the Ricardo-AEA report to ensure that the resulting estimates are comparable to initial capital cost impacts.<sup>17</sup> As indicated, the Ricardo-AEA data point is quite consistent with the 2014 baseline costs estimated in this study. However, although it is not possible to precisely adjust the Ricardo-AEA estimate to account for a trailer-to-tractor ratio of 1.4, the maximum impact of such an adjustment, as shown by the dashed lines with arrowed ends, would indicate higher costs than assumed in this study. If the fraction of Ricardo-AEA costs associated with trailer improvements were known, the Ricardo-AEA data point would move up the dashed line, with the tip of the arrow indicating the adjustment that would apply if 100% of the rolling resistance improvement were trailer-based. Lesser trailer-based fractions would scale proportionally. Given the uncertainty associated with the Ricardo-AEA estimate and the general consistency of IFEU estimates, the rolling resistance reduction estimates derived from the U.S. data appear to be quite reasonable for application in the EU and are used accordingly in this study.

ICCT simulation modeling assumes that tires are properly inflated to appropriate pressure at all times. The use of technologies such as tire pressure monitoring or automatic tire inflation systems is not assumed and, therefore, the costs of such systems are not considered in this study. Summary Table 10 at the end of this section presents developed rolling resistance reduction costs.



Figure 8. Rolling resistance technology cost curves (1.4 trailers per tractor)

*Weight reduction.* Evaluating the costs of weight-reduction technology can be more complicated than cost evaluation for other efficiency-improving technology. This is because other technologies can include an inherent weight effect, either adding to or reducing vehicle weight. This must be properly considered to accurately quantify and cost a desired weight reduction. In this study, this complication is addressed by adjusting

<sup>17</sup> Replacement tire costs are considered to be a maintenance impact in this study and are addressed along with other similar issues in the maintenance impact discussion included later in this section.

the simulation modeling fuel consumption estimates to include the incremental weight effects of any included technology, so that costs can be developed independent of such effects. As a result, each weight-reduction option is evaluated discretely from a costing standpoint. Table 7 presents the five weight-reduction options included in the analysis and illustrates the basic difference between the accounting approach employed in this study and the alternative approach that must be employed when technology weight effects are not explicitly accounted for in fuel-consumption estimates. To ensure that the differences between these approaches are transparent, additional discussion is included following presentation of the approach used in this study. The five levels of weight reduction range from 200-2,300 kg, representing reductions of up to 16% of baseline vehicle weight.

Detailed EU-specific capital cost data are available for weight-reduction technology, from two Ricardo-AEA studies in particular (Hill et al., 2015; Norris & Escher, 2017). The 2015 Ricardo-AEA study provides detailed information on the level of potential weight reduction achievable for a 40 tonne tractor-trailer, the timing over which specific weight reductions can be achieved, and the cost of the reductions. Moreover, these data are provided separately for tractors and trailers. The only downside to using the data from the 2015 study directly is that the included inventory of potential weight-reduction steps considers all potential measures, regardless of cost, so that a few very high-cost measures have an inordinate impact on aggregate option costs. For example, the study indicates that 876 kg of weight reduction at a cost of €5,957 could potentially be achieved by 2030 from a 40 tonne tractor with a base curb weight of 7,500 kg, but there is no way to know from data presented in the study report what fraction of the benefit and cost is due to very high-cost measures. However, the 2017 Ricardo-AEA study provides a mechanism to address this issue. The weight-reduction data included in the 2017 study is taken directly from the 2015 study with one distinction. The 2017 study includes a distribution of 2030 weight-reduction options by six explicit costeffectiveness ranges and a seventh implicit range including all measures not included in the six explicit ranges. From this distribution, it is possible to determine the aggregate weight reduction and costs associated with any combination of the seven ranges of data. For this study, all weight-reduction options with cost-effectiveness ratios greater than 10 euros per kg are excluded, which results in achievement of 97.4% of the maximum potential weight reduction at 80.1% of the maximum potential costs.

Weight reduction configuration	Curb weight (kg) This Study	Reduction (kg) This Study	Curb weight (kg) Alternative Method	Reduction (kg) Alternative Method
Baseline	14,400	0	14,400	0
Incremental	Varies by Package	200	14,200	Varies by Package
Moderate	Varies by Package	400	14,000	Varies by Package
Advanced	Varies by Package	1,000	13,400	Varies by Package
Long Term	Varies by Package	2,300	12,100	Varies by Package

 Table 7. Weight reductions associated with ICCT simulation modeling

The curb weight of each technology package in this study varies because the weight effects of included technologies are not offset but rather are accounted for in the fuel-consumption simulation modeling. The curb weight of each package is equal to the baseline curb weight of 14,400 kg plus the weight effects of included technologies minus the associated weight reduction. The costing analysis for this study includes only the nominal weight reductions with curb weight varying with technology. The curb weight for the alternative accounting method is fixed such that each package reflects a specified percentage weight reduction relative to the baseline technology package. To achieve these targets, the net weight reduction to be costed is equal to the sum of the nominal weight fuel consumption impacts associated with the weight effects of added technology are zero since the effects are entirely offset through additional weight-reduction requirements.

The 2017 Ricardo-AEA study does not provide separate data for tractors and trailers or data explicit to other evaluation years as Ricardo-AEA evaluated three years: 2020, 2030, and 2050. As a result, identical high cost exclusion criteria<sup>18</sup> are applied in this study across all evaluation years and to both tractors and trailers separately. Because this study focuses on the 2020-2030 timeframe, only the 2020 and 2030 Ricardo-AEA data are considered. Thus, the 2015 Ricardo-AEA data are adjusted to reduce potential weight-reduction impacts by 2.6% and potential weight-reduction costs by 19.9% to eliminate the effects of high-cost weight-reduction options. Finally, this study also makes a marginal adjustment to normalize the Ricardo-AEA data to the curb weights assumed in the ICCT simulation modeling study. The tractor and trailer baseline curb weights assumed in the Ricardo-AEA study were 7,500 kg and 7,050 kg, respectively. The respective ICCT-assumed curb weights are 7,400 kg and 7,000 kg. To correct for the differential curb weight assumptions, this study reduces the Ricardo-AEA weight-reduction options for tractors and trailers by 1.3% and 0.7% respectively. Weight-reduction costs are unaffected by this normalization. Using these adjusted data, weight-reduction cost curves are developed for tractors and trailers individually.

Figure 9 depicts the derived cost curves as well as several comparative data points. The Ricardo tractor and trailer curves for 2014 and 2030 reflect the adjusted Ricardo-AEA data as used in this study. Figure 9 also shows data points from the weight-reduction cost curves developed to support the earlier ICCT economic study of long-haul tractor-trailer fuel economy in the United States (Meszler et al., 2015). The cost estimates developed for the U.S. study are quite consistent with those developed for this study using the Ricardo-AEA data. The primary cost difference is that the Ricardo-AEA data show lower trailer costs than were estimated for the U.S. study. Nevertheless, given that the data used for this study and that used for the U.S. study are entirely independent, the consistency is remarkable. At the time the U.S. study was performed, data on tractor-trailer weight reduction was quite limited, and a methodology was developed to adapt light-duty vehicle weight-reduction data. Based on the tractor-trailer data now available, it appears that the approach employed led to quite reasonable results.

<sup>18</sup> As discussed in the preceding paragraph, options with cost-effectiveness ratios greater than 10 euros per kg are excluded. The Ricardo-AEA data show that 97.4% of maximum potential weight reduction can be achieved at 80.1% of maximum potential costs.



Figure 9. Weight reduction technology cost curves (1 trailer per tractor)

The biggest difference between the weight-reduction curves used for this and the U.S. study is the weight-reduction distribution potential for tractors versus trailers. For this study, the Ricardo-AEA data show a potential of about 853 kg for tractors and 1,364 kg for trailers in the 2030 timeframe. For the U.S. study, based on DOE data (DOE, 2013), the potential for 2030 is essentially reversed at 1,628 kg for tractors and 910 kg for trailers. No specific changes are implemented in this study as a result of this distinction, but it is notable that the weight-reduction potential may be larger than the cost curves in this study might otherwise imply. For this study, the maximum weight reduction evaluated is 2,300 kg, which is almost identical to the 2,196 kg—842 kg for the tractor and 1,354 kg for the trailer-data points used in the construction of the study cost curves. In actuality, the level of weight reduction achieved through material substitution could be somewhat lower depending on assumptions with regard to secondary weight reduction as described below, but this study assumes no secondary weight reduction beyond that explicitly considered by Ricardo. This is because opportunities for structural demand reduction are limited in the long-haul sector as the vehicle must always be capable of carrying a maximum payload. Since weight-limited payload capacity will increase in direct opposition to any vehicle weight decrease, the net structural load that a vehicle must be capable of handling will not change. Finally, it is perhaps also worth noting that the data in Figure 9 do not include the 1.4 trailer weighting factor as the intent of the figure is to show individual tractor and trailer impacts, although that factor is applied in all cost calculations in this study.

Finally, as discussed above, weight-reduction potential is not equally distributed between the tractor and the trailer. Because weight reduction can be targeted toward the tractor, the trailer, or both, some allocation strategy is required. For this study, it is assumed that all weight reduction is split between the tractor and the trailer in accordance with the share each contributes to the maximum potential weight reduction, or 842 kg for the tractor and 1,354 kg for the trailer. Thus, 38.3% of all weight-reduction requirements are allocated to the tractor and 61.7% to the trailer. All estimated trailer reduction costs are increased by 40% to account for the 1.4 trailer-to-tractor ratio

assumed for the EU. Developed weight-reduction costs are presented in summary Table 10 at the end of this section.

The remainder of this section consists of additional background information on the two approaches to accounting for technology weight impacts and on secondary weight-reduction impacts. This discussion does not affect the results of the study and is provided solely for informational purposes.

As indicated above, weight-reduction accounting is somewhat more complicated than the accounting employed for other technologies. Because individual technologies can affect the weight of the host vehicle, achieving any level of nominal mass reduction can require weight reductions that are either greater or less than nominal in accordance with the applied technology package. In effect the actual weight reduction required to achieve a nominal weight reduction of say X kg will be technology-package dependent, and may be less than, equal to, or greater than X kg. To achieve a desired absolute change in vehicle curb weight, weight reductions must be allowed to vary in accordance with the weight effects of any given technology package. If a specific nominal weight reduction is applied to any given technology package, then vehicle curb weight will be technology-package dependent. The former approach results in weight-reduction costs that vary by technology package. The latter approach results in weight-reduction costs that are insensitive to technology package components but requires fuel- consumption estimates for each package to properly account for inherent package-specific weight effects. The earlier economic study of long-haul tractor-trailer fuel economy in the United States (Meszler et al., 2015) uses the former approach, whereas the ICCT simulation modeling that forms the basis of this study (Delgado et al., 2017) applies the latter. Table 7 depicts the differential implications of the two methods.

The major implication of fixed curb weight accounting from a costing standpoint is that weight-reduction costs must be developed on a continuous, as opposed to a discrete, basis so that the weight effects of any given package of technologies can be appropriately addressed. Even though this study addresses weight reduction in terms of five distinct invariant options, with reductions ranging from 200-2,300 kg and representing reductions of up to 16% of baseline vehicle weight, weight-reduction costs are still developed on a continuous basis as depicted in Figure 9. This ensures that the effects of the alternative approach of evaluating greater potential fuel-consumption reduction, but at greater cost, could be evaluated without additional cost estimation work.

In the non-freight sector, vehicle weight-reduction technology generally carries a secondary benefit. As the weight of a vehicle is reduced, the structural demand on materials also declines allowing for further design changes and weight reduction. A wide range of estimates of the magnitude of this feedback loop have been developed, but most of the differences can be explained through differences in the focus of the associated research. Studies that primarily focus on engine and body systems tend to show very large secondary weight-reduction potential, in some studies exceeding the potential of the primary weight reduction. For example, a detailed analysis of light-duty vehicle options adapted for the ICCT economic study of long-haul tractor-trailer fuel economy in the United States indicated a secondary weight-reduction potential of 79% of primary reduction potential when only engine and body systems were considered (Meszler et al., 2015). However, if the scope of primary reductions is extended to also include closures, bumpers, suspensions, brakes, and fuel system components, secondary weight-reduction potential declines substantially—in the case of the U.S. study analysis to 25% of primary reductions as systems with less secondary reduction potential are directly evaluated. Thus, the scope of a primary weight-reduction evaluation strongly influences secondary weight-reduction potential. This study assumes that the potential for secondary weight reduction in the freight sector is zero. Opportunities for structural

demand reduction are limited as freight vehicles are capacity-rated by weight. These vehicles must always be capable of carrying their rated payload. Since weight-limited payload capacity will increase in direct opposition to any vehicle weight decreases, the net structural load that a freight vehicle must be capable of handling will not change, precluding opportunities for secondary weight reduction.

Other fixed costs. In the development of cost estimates for the U.S. Phase 2 HDV CO<sub>2</sub> rulemaking (EPA, 2016a), which form the basis for many of the cost estimates in this study, certain fixed costs are not accounted for in either direct or indirect costs. These are primarily related to compliance-demonstration and engine research and development. Those costs instead are allocated as a separate consideration and, to the extent they would apply to the EU, should be accounted for in this study as well since the same ICMs employed for the Phase 2 rule form the basis of indirect cost estimates for this study. Compliance-related costs are excluded from this study as they do not apply in the EU,<sup>19</sup> but engine research and development costs are applicable. To accommodate an accurate assessment of these costs, this study treats "fixed costs" as a distinct "technology," the cost of which is included in every evaluated, non-baseline technology package.

The absolute fixed costs of the U.S. Phase 2 rulemaking are translated for this study into per-vehicle total 2027 engine costs, direct plus indirect. This allows fixed costs to be expressed as a fraction of 2027 engine costs. The resulting factor of 15.1% can be directly applied to the estimated EU engine costs in 2027 to determine EU-equivalent fixed costs. This results in four levels of fixed costs, one for each of the non-baseline engine technology packages evaluated in this study. The U.S. Phase 2 rulemaking assumes that fixed costs are recovered over a four-year period, an assumption maintained in this study for consistency with the approach used to estimate per-vehicle costs. Table 8 shows the estimated fixed costs and the years they are assumed to be incurred.

Engine configuration	Fixed cost	Recovery period
2015 Baseline	€O	not applicable
2017 Best-In-Class	€42	2018-2021
2020	€304	2020-2023
2020+WHR	€836	2022-2025
Long Term	€1,029	2025-2028

Table 8. Per-vehicle fixed cost estimates (2016€, excluding VAT)

*Maintenance impacts.* A number of the technologies evaluated in this study carry impacts independent of initial cost differentials. This study treats such post-purchase costs as maintenance items and accounts for their impact by calculating their initial cost equivalent and adding that estimate to explicit initial vehicle purchase costs. The initial cost equivalent is the net present value (NPV) of all applicable maintenance impacts for a given evaluation year. Generally, this can be thought of as the sum of money that would have to be escrowed on the day of initial purchase to fund the incremental costs of all combined maintenance impacts without additional investment over the lifetime of an affected tractor-trailer. The magnitude of the escrow investment is equal to the lost opportunity cost, were the same funds put to alternative use. NPV estimation requires knowledge of the magnitude and timing of a stream of future payments and the assumption of an effective discount rate to convert future payments into initial cost equivalents. As discussed earlier, this study evaluates economic impacts under three discounting scenarios: 4%, 7%, and 10%.

<sup>19</sup> Certainly some level of compliance cost would be applicable in the EU if fuel-efficiency standards for HDVs were adopted. Given the uncertainty associated with the form, stringency, reporting, and oversight requirements of an EU standard, this study does not attempt to quantify such costs. Nevertheless, it is expected that such costs would be modest on a per-vehicle basis.

The timing of maintenance impacts is determined in accordance with an assumed event frequency, expressed in terms of an activity interval, or the number of kilometers accumulated between each maintenance event, and the survival-weighted activity distribution described above and summarized in Figure 6. The NPV of lifetime maintenance is then calculated by summing the discounted cost of each event.

Five technologies are assumed to impose incremental maintenance costs in this study: low-viscosity engine oil, low rolling resistance tires, waste heat recovery systems, high efficiency axle lubricant, and hybrid system battery replacement. For all but low-viscosity engine oil, the associated maintenance intervals are taken from the U.S. Phase 2 HDV CO<sub>2</sub> rulemaking (EPA, 2016a). The maintenance interval for replacing low rolling resistance tires is 300,000 km, which equates to 3.0 events per survival-weighted lifetime. WHR system maintenance is every 160,000 km, resulting in 6.1 events per survival-weighted lifetime. The interval for axle lubricant is 800,000 km, or 0.8 maintenance events per survival-weighted lifetime. The hybrid battery replacement interval is 400,000 km, equating to 2.1 replacements per survival-weighted lifetime.

The maintenance interval for engine oil is set in accordance with Daimler Detroit Diesel specifications (DDC, 2017). The maintenance interval for conventional, CJ-4 grade oil is nominally set at the manufacturer's 80,000 km specification, but this study uses 40,000 km as the practical interval, equal to the manufacturer's severe-use maintenance interval. The maintenance interval for low-viscosity, FA-4 grade oil is nominally set at 113,000 km, the average of the manufacturer's 105,000-121,000 km specification. But this study uses 55,000 km as the practical interval, equal to the manufacturer's severe use maintenance interval. Thus, the number of maintenance events when using low-viscosity oil, 18.6, is reduced from the number using conventional oil, 25.8.

The cost per maintenance event for WHR and high-efficiency axle lubricant are taken from the U.S. Phase 2 HDV CO, rulemaking (EPA, 2016a) and are set at €283 for WHR and €94 for the axle lubricant. Although these costs are likely to decline in real terms with learning, they are held constant for this analysis. Replacement hybrid system battery costs are set at the battery costs estimated to be applicable for new vehicles sold in study evaluation years 2025 and 2030. These costs are estimated as described above for hybrid technology and are not assumed to decline beyond the effects of learning between now and the applicable evaluation year, even though replacement events will occur years after initial vehicle purchase. The costs for replacement of low rolling resistance tires are similarly estimated in that they are set at the low rolling resistance technology cost estimated for new vehicles sold in study evaluation years 2025 and 2030 as described above. As with the hybrid batteries, the costs are not assumed to exhibit any further learning after the study evaluation year even though replacement events will occur years after initial vehicle purchase. Unlike trailer initial incremental purchase costs, the costs for trailer tire replacement do not reflect a 1.4 trailer-to-tractor weighting factor. This is because, regardless of population ratios, operations are limited to a single combination. A population ratio greater than one simply means that trailers will accumulate mileage more slowly than tractors. While this study does not account for the small reduction in cost that would result from the greater discounting effects of an extended time interval between trailer maintenance events, it does properly treat maintenance as a unit-trailer event.

Data on the cost of low-viscosity oil is inordinately sparse given that such oils have entered the marketplace and are among the most frequent maintenance items. For this study, it is assumed that low-viscosity oil is an oil meeting new American Petroleum Institute (API) service category FA-4, and that it replaces alternative CJ-4 service category oil (API, 2016). Although oils meeting these specifications are available from all major oil producers, pricing information is limited. For this study, pricing data come from a Canadian distributor of BP-owned, U.K.-based Castrol products (Wakefield, 2017). Pricing for a baseline conventional CK-4 oil is compared to a semi-synthetic FA-4, both formulations of which meet major HDV manufacturer oil specifications. Although the ideal baseline oil would be of service category CJ-4, a comparative check of CJ-4 formulation prices indicates no significant price differential with the CK-4 formulation offered by the Castrol distributor. Moreover, the comparative prices used in this study are for small, 18.93 liter pails, and it is likely that the volume discounts associated with bulk purchases would result in smaller price differentials than those assumed in this study. It is worth noting, however, that identical oil products—same brand, formulation, and size—are subject to a very wide range of prices, and it is therefore difficult to isolate comparative data. That the pricing estimates for this study are taken from the pricing sheet of a single distributor should eliminate cross-distributor variability issues, but there is little doubt that prices obtained from different distributors will almost assuredly differ from the prices used for this study.

The study assumes the use of 37.8 liters of oil for every maintenance event and an increase in oil cost of  $\leq 0.44$  per liter, for a net increase in per-event costs of  $\leq 16.58$ . However, because of the decrease in the number of required service events as a result of the extended life of the newest low-viscosity formulations, this results in a small net savings to tractor operators.

Table 9 summarizes the resulting NPV of incremental maintenance costs estimated for this study. As with incremental initial vehicle purchase costs, VAT is excluded from the cost of all maintenance events in determining the economic impacts of HDV fuel-consumption reduction technology in this study. Actual incurred costs for maintenance items will, on average, exceed the estimates presented in Table 9 by 21%, in accordance with the EU average VAT rate. It should also be recognized that since maintenance costs are a function of VKT, and since VKT is sensitive to vehicle operating costs as per the VKT elasticity discussion above, applied maintenance costs are adjusted from those presented in Table 9 in accordance with the elasticity impacts of each economic valuation scenario. The elasticity adjustment is generally minor, but applied costs will be marginally higher than those presented in a decreasing fuel- consumption environment as in this study.

		2025 e	evaluatio	n year	2030 evaluation year			
		Di	scount ra	ite	Dis	count Ra	ite	
Technology/Configur	ation	4%	7%	10%	4%	7%	10%	
Low-Viscosity Engine Oil	-€276	-€246	-€223	-€276	-€246	-€223		
	Baseline	€0	€0	€0	€0	€0	€ 0	
Low Rolling	Incremental	€259	€219	€189	€248	€210	€ 182	
Resistance Tires	Moderate	€259	€219	€189	€248	€210	€ 182	
Tractor	Advanced	€281	€238	€205	€260	€220	€ 190	
	Long Term	€324	€275	€237	€284	€240	€ 208	
	Baseline	€0	€0	€0	€0	€0	€ 0	
Low Rolling Resistance	Incremental	€315	€267	€231	€302	€256	€ 221	
Tires	Moderate	€395	€334	€289	€345	€292	€ 253	
Trailer	Advanced	€395	€334	€289	€345	€292	€ 253	
	Long Term	€395	€334	€289	€345	€292	€ 253	
Waste Heat Reduction		€1,367	€1,179	€1,035	€1,367	€1,179	€1,035	
High Efficiency Axle Lubricant		€54	€43	€35	€54	€43	€35	
Hybrid Battery		€978	€819	€699	€904	€757	€646	

 Table 9. Nominal per-vehicle maintenance cost impacts (NPV 2016€, excluding VAT)

*Individual technology cost summary*. Based on the approaches described above, direct manufacturing and indirect costs are compiled for each of the technologies evaluated in this study. Table 10 summarizes the total cost of each individual technology, excluding independently accounted-for fixed costs that do not vary over time and maintenance costs as reported in Tables 8 and 9 above. The total costs are summarized for years 2015, 2020, 2025, and 2030, showing the effect of learning on technology costs over time. The total composite configuration estimates in the bottom rows of the table include a weighting factor of 1.4 trailers per tractor. All other trailer estimates are per-trailer.

Technolog	IY	2015	2020	2025	2030
	2015 Baseline	€0	€0	€0	€0
	2017 Best-In-Class	€362	€317	€284	€266
Engine configuration	2020	€2,638	€2,323	€2,065	€1,907
	2020+WHR	€11,199	€9,307	€5,763	€4,912
	Long Term	€13,302	€11,099	€7,081	€6,088
	Baseline	€0	€0	€0	€0
Weight configuration	Incremental	€103	€92	€81	€78
	Moderate	€330	€297	€255	€245
Tractor	Advanced	€1,347	€1,214	€1,044	€1,003
	Long Term	€4,845	€4,365	€3,755	€3,606
	Baseline	€0	€0	€0	€0
Weight configuration	Incremental	€50	€45	€39	€38
Testler	Moderate	€217	€195	€168	€161
Irailer	Advanced	€1,320	€1,189	€1,023	€982
	Long Term	€6,819	€6,143	€5,285	€5,076
	Baseline	€0	€0	€0	€0
Aerodynamic	Incremental	€573	€360	€335	€259
configuration	Moderate	€764	€480	€446	€346
Tractor	Advanced	€1,146	€720	€669	€518
	Long Term	€2,865	€1,801	€1,673	€1,296
	Baseline	€0	€0	€0	€0
Aerodynamic	Incremental	€1,271	€1,096	€1,005	€963
configuration	Moderate	€1,510	€1,302	€1,194	€1,144
Trailer	Advanced	€1,510	€1,302	€1,194	€1,144
	Long Term	€1,510	€1,302	€1,194	€1,144
	Baseline	€0	€0	€0	€0
Rolling resistance	Incremental	€143	€128	€113	€108
configuration	Moderate	€143	€128	€113	€108
Tractor	Advanced	€153	€136	€122	€113
	Long Term	€175	€154	€141	€124
	Baseline	€0	€0	€0	€0
Rolling resistance	Incremental	€174	€155	€137	€131
configuration	Moderate	€212	€188	€172	€150
Trailer	Advanced	€212	€188	€172	€150
	Long Term	€212	€188	€172	€150

**Table 10.** Individual technology costs (2016€ direct plus indirect, excluding VAT) for 2015, 2020, 2025, and 2030

Technolog	у	2015	2020	2025	2030
	Baseline	€0	€0	€0	€0
Composite weight,	Incremental	€2,911	€2,393	€2,183	€2,030
resistance	Moderate	€3,951	€3,263	€2,961	€2,737
Tractor + Trailer <sup>a</sup>	Advanced	€6,905	€5,821	€5,180	€4,822
	Long Term	€19,841	€17,006	€14,880	€13,943
Engine downsize	Baseline	€0	€0	€0	€0
(+downspeed)	10% Reduction	-€345	-€352	-€359	-€362
Driveline configuration	Base Efficiency	€0	€0	€0	€0
Drivenne configuration	High Efficiency	€568	€498	€430	€397
Hybrid technology	No	€0	€0	€0	€0
nybria technology	Yes	€16,031	€13,617	€9,231	€8,535

<sup>a</sup> Includes a weighting factor of 1.4 trailers per tractor. Individual trailer technology costs are per-unit.

# **TECHNOLOGY PACKAGE COSTS**

Costs are evaluated for 12 technology packages, as analyzed in the ICCT long-haul tractor-trailer simulation modeling. These packages cover a wide range of fuel consumption, reflecting a baseline of 33.06 liters per hundred kilometers (L/100km) and extending to a minimum of 18.89 L/100km, as measured over the VECTO Long Haul cycle. The entirety of this range reflects as much as a 43% reduction in per-kilometer fuel consumption from the 2015 baseline tractor-trailer. Table 11 presents a summary of the technologies included in each package as well as an associated package description that is used for reference purposes in various data tables and results presented in this report. The order and composition of the presented technology packages matches the order and composition of the packages included in the ICCT simulation modeling as presented in Figure 1.

Table 12 shows the aggregate cost estimates associated with each technology package. Presented costs represent total, or direct manufacturing plus indirect, retail-level costs for base year 2015 and evaluation years 2020, 2025, and 2030. The costs are the aggregate of individual technology costs from Table 10, as applicable, and fixed costs from Table 8, as applicable, both excluding the EU-average 21% VAT, which is treated as a pass-through cost in this study. Included are the technology costs for one tractor and 1.4 trailers. These total retail-level cost estimates plus maintenance cost impacts are the basis for all economic analysis undertaken in this study. Maintenance NPV costs are not included in this table as they are sensitive to both the discount rate assumed and the VKT elasticity impacts associated with each economic analysis scenario. Scenario-specific costs, including maintenance NPV costs, are presented in Table 13 for economic analysis years 2025 and 2030. All costs presented in Tables 12 and 13 are incremental to a 2015-era baseline tractor-trailer.

#### Table 11. Technology package definitions

			Technology Package <sup>a</sup>										
Component <sup>·</sup>	Technologies	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12
	2015 Baseline	Х	Х										
	2017 Best-In-Class			Х	Х	Х							
Engine configuration	2020						Х	Х	Х				
Geningulation	2020+WHR									Х	Х		
	Long Term											Х	Х
	Baseline	Х											
	Incremental		Х	Х	Х								
Road load configuration	Moderate					Х	Х						
j	Advanced							Х	Х	Х			
	Long Term										Х	Х	Х
Engine downsize	Baseline	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х					
(+downspeed)	10% Reduction								Х	Х	Х	Х	Х
Driveline	Base Efficiency	Х	Х	Х									
configuration	High Efficiency				Х	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х
Hybrid	No	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х	
technology	Yes												Х
Fuel consumption		See	techn	ology	v nack	ade d	lefinit	ions i	n not	Ра			

<sup>a</sup> Technology packages defined as:

1. (33.06 L/100 km) Reference (baseline) 2015 tractor-trailer (44.8% peak brake thermal efficiency engine)

2. (30.89 L/100 km) Reduce road load (from baseline: 16.7% aerodynamic drag, 9.1% rolling resistance, 1.4% weight)

3. (29.86 L/100 km) Add 2017 best-in-class engine (46.0% peak brake thermal efficiency)

4. (29.33 L/100 km) Increase driveline efficiency (+2%)

5. (27.31 L/100 km) Reduce road load (from baseline: 23.3% aerodynamic drag, 18.2% rolling resistance, 2.8% weight) 6. (25.33 L/100 km) Add 2020+ engine (48.6% peak brake thermal efficiency)

7. (24.54 L/100 km) Reduce road load (from baseline: 26.7% aerodynamic drag, 21.8% rolling resistance, 6.9% weight)

- 8. (24.02 L/100 km) Downsize engine 10% and downspeed
- 9. (23.58 L/100 km) Add Waste Heat Recovery (51.2% peak brake thermal efficiency)

10. (21.61 L/100 km)Reduce road load (from baseline: 41.7% aerodynamic drag, 27.3% rolling resistance 16.0% weight)11. (20.12 L/100 km)Add long term (2030-era) engine (55.0% peak brake thermal efficiency)

12. (18.89 L/100 km) Add hybrid technology (60% regeneration efficiency)

Table 12. Total (retail-level) technology package costs (2016€ direct plus indirect, excluding VAT) for 2015, 2020, 2025, and 2030

		Evaluation year						
	Technology Package	2015	2020	2025	2030			
1	Reference 2015 tractor-trailer (44.8% peak BTE)	€0	€0	€0	€0			
2	Reduce road load (16.7% Aero, 9.1% RR, 1.4% Weight)	€2,911	€2,393	€2,183	€2,030			
3	Add 2017 best-in-class engine (46.0% peak BTE)	€3,272	€2,752	€2,466	€2,295			
4	Increase driveline efficiency (+2%)	€3,841	€3,250	€2,896	€2,692			
5	Reduce road load (23.3% Aero, 18.2% RR, 2.8% Weight)	€4,881	€4,120	€3,675	€3,399			
6	Add 2020+ engine (48.6% peak BTE)	€7,157	€6,388	€5,456	€5,040			
7	Reduce road load (26.7% Aero, 21.8% RR, 6.9% Weight)	€10,111	€8,945	€7,674	€7,125			
8	Downsize engine 10% and downspeed	€9,766	€8,593	€7,315	€6,763			
9	Add Waste Heat Recovery (51.2% peak BTE)	€18,328	€15,273	€11,849	€9,768			
10	Reduce road load (41.7% Aero, 27.3% RR, 16.0% Weight)	€31,263	€26,459	€21,549	€18,890			
11	Add 2030-era engine (55.0% peak BTE)	€33,367	€28,251	€23,061	€20,067			
12	Add hybrid technology (60% regeneration efficiency)	€49,398	€41,868	€32,292	€28,602			

Technology costs include one tractor and 1.4 trailers; BTE=brake thermal efficiency; Aero=aerodynamic drag; RR=rolling resistance; Weight=tractor-trailer curb weight

**Table 13.** Total (retail level) technology package plus NPV of incremental maintenance costs (2016€ direct plus indirect, excluding VAT) for 2025 and 2030 evaluation years under varying discount rates and fuel prices

Evaluation Year	2025	2025	2025	2025	2025	2025	2025	2025	2025
Discount Rate	4%	4%	4%	7%	7%	7%	10%	10%	10%
Fuel Cost (€/liter)	€1.10	€0.70	€1.40	€1.10	€0.70	€1.40	€1.10	€0.70	€1.40
Reference 2015 tractor- trailer (44.8% peak BTE)	€0	€0	€0	€0	€0	€0	€0	€0	€0
Reduce RL (16.7% Aero, 9.1% RR, 1.4% Weight)	€2,757	€2,757	€2,757	€2,670	€2,669	€2,670	€2,603	€2,603	€2,603
Add 2017 best-in-class engine (46.0% peak BTE)	€3,040	€3,040	€3,041	€2,953	€2,953	€2,953	€2,886	€2,886	€2,887
Increase driveline efficiency (+2%)	€3,524	€3,524	€3,524	€3,426	€3,425	€3,426	€3,351	€3,351	€3,351
Reduce RL (23.3% Aero, 18.2% RR, 2.8% Weight)	€4,383	€4,383	€4,384	€4,273	€4,272	€4,273	€4,189	€4,189	€4,189
Add 2020+ engine (48.6% peak BTE)	€5,888	€5,888	€5,889	€5,808	€5,807	€5,808	€5,746	€5,746	€5,747
Reduce RL (26.7% Aero, 21.8% RR, 6.9% Weight)	€8,128	€8,128	€8,129	€8,044	€8,044	€8,044	€7,981	€7,980	€7,981
Downsize engine 10% and downspeed	€7,769	€7,769	€7,770	€7,685	€7,685	€7,685	€7,622	€7,621	€7,622
Add Waste Heat Recovery (51.2% peak BTE)	€13,674	€13,672	€13,675	€13,401	€13,400	€13,402	€13,194	€13,192	€13,195
Reduce RL (41.7% Aero, 27.3% RR, 16.0% Weight)	€23,419	€23,416	€23,420	€23,139	€23,137	€23,140	€22,926	€22,925	€22,928
Add 2030 era engine (55.0% peak BTE)	€24,931	€24,929	€24,933	€24,652	€24,649	€24,653	€24,439	€24,437	€24,440
Add hybrid technology (60% regen efficiency)	€35,144	€35,139	€35,147	€34,705	€34,701	€34,707	€34,372	€34,368	€34,374

Evaluation Year	2030	2030	2030	2030	2030	2030	2030	2030	2030
Discount Rate	4%	4%	4%	7%	7%	7%	10%	10%	10%
Fuel Cost (€/liter)	€1.10	€0.70	€1.40	€1.10	€0.70	€1.40	€1.10	€0.70	€1.40
Reference 2015 tractor- trailer (44.8% peak BTE)	€0	€0	€0	€0	€0	€O	€0	€0	€0
Reduce RL (16.7% Aero, 9.1% RR, 1.4% Weight)	€2,580	€2,580	€2,580	€2,496	€2,496	€2,496	€2,433	€2,433	€2,433
Add 2017 best-in-class engine (46.0% peak BTE)	€2,845	€2,845	€2,846	€2,761	€2,761	€2,761	€2,698	€2,698	€2,698
Increase driveline efficiency (+2%)	€3,296	€3,296	€3,296	€3,201	€3,201	€3,202	€3,130	€3,130	€3,130
Reduce RL (23.3% Aero, 18.2% RR, 2.8% Weight)	€4,047	€4,046	€4,047	€3,945	€3,945	€3,946	€3,869	€3,868	€3,869
Add 2020+ engine (48.6% peak BTE)	€5,412	€5,411	€5,412	€5,340	€5,340	€5,340	€5,286	€5,286	€5,286
Reduce RL (26.7% Aero, 21.8% RR, 6.9% Weight)	€7,509	€7,508	€7,509	€7,435	€7,435	€7,435	€7,380	€7,380	€7,380
Downsize engine 10% and downspeed	€7,147	€7,146	€7,147	€7,073	€7,073	€7,074	€7,018	€7,018	€7,018
Add Waste Heat Recovery (51.2% peak BTE)	€11,523	€11,521	€11,524	€11,260	€11,259	€11,261	€11,061	€11,060	€11,062
Reduce RL (41.7% Aero, 27.3% RR, 16.0% Weight)	€20,669	€20,667	€20,670	€20,403	€20,401	€20,404	€20,201	€20,199	€20,202
Add 2030 era engine (55.0% peak BTE)	€21,847	€21,844	€21,849	€21,581	€21,579	€21,582	€21,379	€21,377	€21,380
Add hybrid technology (60% regen efficiency)	€31,289	€31,285	€31,292	€30,876	€30,872	€30,878	€30,562	€30,559	€30,565

Technology costs include one tractor and 1.4 trailers; BTE=brake thermal efficiency; RL=road load; Aero=aerodynamic drag; RR=rolling resistance; Weight=tractor-trailer curb weight; regen=regeneration

Figure 10 summarizes the total technology costs, direct plus indirect, including the NPV of maintenance cost impacts associated with the evaluated efficiency technology packages. The figure shows basic cost curves for the 2025 and 2030 evaluation years under a 4% discount rate. Only maintenance costs are affected by the discount rate and, to avoid clutter, Figure 10 shows costs for only the lowest of the three discount rates evaluated. The lowest discount rate is selected for depiction because it results in the highest costs. Maintenance costs are also affected by VKT elasticity, the effect of which is not depicted in Figure 10, but the elasticity effects are so minor that additional elasticity-driven costs for the most expensive hybrid technology package are less than €15.



**Figure 10.** Summary of total technology package costs versus tractor-trailer fuel consumption for evaluation years 2025 and 2030

As shown in Figure 10, efficiency packages that approach 23 L/100km by 2025 cost about €13,700 per tractor-trailer, including the effects of an assumption of 1.4 trailers per tractor. Such packages reflect about a 30% reduction in per-kilometer fuel consumption relative to the baseline 2015-era tractor-trailer. Also shown in the figure are the costs of achieving more advanced efficiency technology levels. To achieve efficiency levels as low as 19 L/100km, a 43% per-kilometer fuel consumption reduction, 2025 costs range up to €35,000 per tractor-trailer, assuming 1.4 trailers per tractor.

# IV. ECONOMIC FINDINGS

This section presents basic economic metrics associated with the total cost estimates for the evaluated technology packages as presented in Table 13 above. Specific investigated metrics consist of the payback period associated with each technology package, the lifetime savings associated with each package, and the marginal cost of long-haul tractor-trailer technology. The payback period is defined as the time required to recover the increased capital and NPV of future maintenance costs associated with each technology package. The lifetime cost of each technology package is defined as the lifetime cost savings that accrue reflecting decreased fuel use associated with each technology package, minus the sum of the fuel cost associated with any increase in VKT due to operating cost elasticity and the increased capital and NPV of future maintenance costs of the applicable technology package. Both the payback period and lifetime cost are measured relative to baseline tractor-trailer fuel consumption and cost. The marginal cost of long-haul tractor-trailer technology is measured as the effective cost in euros per liter of fuel saved for the next increment of fuel efficiency, and essentially measures the cost-effectiveness of the technology required to produce that next increment of fuel-consumption reduction. Marginal costs expressed in euros per liter saved can be readily compared with expected fuel prices to determine the cost-effective level of technology. As discussed in Section III above, all economic metrics are evaluated under three discount rate scenarios—4%, 7%, and 10%—and three fuel-price scenarios—€1.10, €0.70, and €1.40 per liter.

As indicated in the preceding section, technology cost estimates are developed for all calendar years between 2020 and 2030. Accordingly, economic metrics can be developed and presented for any of the years in this range. However, when each potential evaluation year is combined with three discount-rate and three fuel-price scenarios, a total of 99 separate measures of each economic metric for each technology package are generated. In the interest of simplifying both the presentation and clarity of findings, all economic metrics are presented for two evaluation years only, 2025 and 2030. Evaluation year 2025 represents the midrange year and provides a representative indication of median-level economic metrics for the larger 11-year period. Given the lead time that would be required for any newly adopted HDV control program to achieve the stringent fuel-consumption reductions reflected in the more advanced technology packages evaluated in this study, it is unlikely that such reductions would be required earlier than 2025. This should not be interpreted as encouraging extended adoption delay as it is critical for standards to be put into effect as soon as possible to establish a glide path toward the stringent standards required to deliver reductions of the levels associated with the advanced technology packages considered in this study. The 2030 evaluation year reflects the timing during which the most advanced technology packages are expected to be commercially available and therefore reflects the year in which standards of equivalent stringency could be implemented.

#### **TECHNOLOGY PACKAGE PAYBACK PERIODS**

Table 14 presents the economic payback periods for the 2025 and 2030 evaluation years. Because of the effect of learning on technology costs, payback periods are generally shorter in 2030 than in 2025. Both the NPV of maintenance impacts and fuel savings are inversely related to the assumed discount rate so that the effects of discount rate on costs and savings largely offset. The quick payback and the high VKT in the first several years of tractor-trailer use in the long-haul sector also serve to limit the impact of differential discount rates on estimated payback, since no discount is applied during the first year of operation. As is also shown, fuel price is inversely related to payback, with higher fuel prices resulting in shorter payback periods. It is perhaps worth noting that economic statistics for this study are generally consistent with those of the earlier economic study of U.S. long-haul tractor-trailers (Meszler et al., 2015), primarily because higher fuel prices in the EU result in greater savings that offset correspondingly lower VKT accumulation rates.

Table 14.	Technology	package	payback	periods	(years)
-----------	------------	---------	---------	---------	---------

Evaluation Year	2025	2025	2025	2025	2025	2025	2025	2025	2025
Discount Rate	4%	4%	4%	7%	7%	7%	10%	10%	10%
Fuel Cost (€/liter)	€1.10	€0.70	€1.40	€1.10	€0.70	€1.40	€1.10	€0.70	€1.40
Reference 2015 tractor-trailer (44.8% peak BTE)	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a
Reduce RL (16.7% Aero, 9.1% RR, 1.4% Weight)	0.9	1.5	0.7	0.9	1.5	0.7	0.9	1.4	0.7
Add 2017 best-in-class engine (46.0% peak BTE)	0.7	1.1	0.5	0.7	1.1	0.5	0.7	1.0	0.5
Increase driveline efficiency (+2%)	0.7	1.1	0.5	0.7	1.1	0.5	0.7	1.0	0.5
Reduce RL (23.3% Aero, 18.2% RR, 2.8% Weight)	0.6	0.9	0.4	0.5	0.9	0.4	0.5	0.8	0.4
Add 2020+ engine (48.6% peak BTE)	0.6	0.9	0.4	0.6	0.9	0.4	0.5	0.9	0.4
Reduce RL (26.7% Aero, 21.8% RR, 6.9% Weight)	0.7	1.1	0.5	0.7	1.1	0.5	0.7	1.1	0.5
Downsize engine 10% and downspeed	0.6	1.0	0.5	0.6	1.0	0.5	0.6	1.0	0.5
Add Waste Heat Recovery (51.2% peak BTE)	1.1	1.7	0.8	1.0	1.7	0.8	1.0	1.7	0.8
Reduce RL (41.7% Aero, 27.3% RR, 16.0% Weight)	1.5	2.5	1.2	1.5	2.5	1.2	1.5	2.6	1.2
Add 2030 era engine (55.0% peak BTE)	1.4	2.3	1.1	1.4	2.4	1.1	1.4	2.4	1.1
Add hybrid technology (60% regen efficiency)	1.9	3.2	1.5	1.9	3.2	1.4	1.9	3.3	1.4
Evaluation Year	2030	2030	2030	2030	2030	2030	2030	2030	2030
Evaluation Year Discount Rate	2030 4%	2030 4%	2030 4%	2030 7%	2030 7%	2030 7%	2030 10%	2030 10%	2030 10%
Evaluation Year Discount Rate Fuel Cost (€/liter)	2030 4% €1.10	2030 4% €0.70	2030 4% €1.40	2030 7% €1.10	2030 7% €0.70	2030 7% €1.40	2030 10% €1.10	2030 10% €0.70	2030 10% €1.40
Evaluation Year Discount Rate Fuel Cost (€/liter) Reference 2015 tractor-trailer (44.8% peak BTE)	2030 4% €1.10 n/a	2030 4% €0.70 n/a	2030 4% €1.40 n/a	2030 7% €1.10 n/a	2030 7% €0.70 n/a	2030 7% €1.40 n/a	2030 10% €1.10 n/a	2030 10% €0.70 n/a	2030 10% €1.40 n/a
Evaluation Year         Discount Rate         Fuel Cost (€/liter)         Reference 2015 tractor-trailer (44.8% peak BTE)         Reduce RL (16.7% Aero, 9.1% RR, 1.4% Weight)	2030 4% €1.10 n/a 0.9	2030 4% €0.70 n/a 1.4	2030 4% €1.40 n/a 0.7	2030 7% €1.10 n/a 0.8	2030 7% €0.70 n/a 1.4	2030 7% €1.40 n/a 0.7	2030 10% €1.10 n/a 0.8	2030 10% €0.70 n/a 1.3	2030 10% €1.40 n/a 0.6
Evaluation Year         Discount Rate         Fuel Cost (€/liter)         Reference 2015 tractor-trailer         (44.8% peak BTE)       Reduce RL (16.7% Aero, 9.1% RR, 1.4% Weight)         Add 2017 best-in-class engine (46.0% peak BTE)       Reduce RL (16.7% Aero, 9.1% RR, 1.4% Weight)	2030 4% €1.10 n/a 0.9 0.7	2030 4% €0.70 n/a 1.4 1.0	2030 4% €1.40 n/a 0.7 0.5	2030 7% €1.10 n/a 0.8 0.6	2030 7% €0.70 n/a 1.4 1.0	2030 7% €1.40 n/a 0.7 0.5	2030 10% €1.10 n/a 0.8 0.6	2030 10% €0.70 n/a 1.3 1.0	2030 10% €1.40 n/a 0.6 0.5
Evaluation YearDiscount RateDiscount RateFuel Cost (€/liter)Reference 2015 tractor-trailer(44.8% peak BTE)Reduce RL (16.7% Aero, 9.1% RR, 1.4% Weight)Add 2017 best-in-class engine (46.0% peak BTE)Increase driveline efficiency (+2%)	2030 4% €1.10 n/a 0.9 0.7 0.6	2030 4% €0.70 n/a 1.4 1.0 1.0	2030 4% €1.40 n/a 0.7 0.5 0.5	2030 7% €1.10 n/a 0.8 0.6 0.6	2030 7% €0.70 n/a 1.4 1.0 1.0	2030 7% €1.40 n/a 0.7 0.5	2030 10% €1.10 n/a 0.8 0.6 0.6	2030 10% €0.70 n/a 1.3 1.0 1.0	2030 10% €1.40 n/a 0.6 0.5
Evaluation YearDiscount RateDiscount RateFuel Cost (€/liter)Reference 2015 tractor-trailer(44.8% peak BTE)Reduce RL (16.7% Aero, 9.1% RR, 1.4% Weight)Add 2017 best-in-class engine (46.0% peak BTE)Increase driveline efficiency (+2%)Reduce RL (23.3% Aero, 18.2% RR, 2.8% Weight)	2030 4% €1.10 0.9 0.7 0.6 0.5	2030 4% €0.70 n/a 1.4 1.0 1.0 0.8	2030 4% €1.40 n/a 0.7 0.5 0.5 0.4	2030 7% €1.10 n/a 0.8 0.6 0.6 0.5	2030 7% €0.70 n/a 1.4 1.0 1.0 0.8	2030 7% €1.40 n/a 0.7 0.5 0.5 0.4	2030 10% €1.10 n/a 0.8 0.6 0.6 0.5	2030 10% €0.70 n/a 1.3 1.0 1.0 0.8	2030 10% €1.40 n/a 0.6 0.5 0.5 0.4
Evaluation YearDiscount RateDiscount RateFuel Cost (€/liter)Reference 2015 tractor-trailer(44.8% peak BTE)Reduce RL (16.7% Aero, 9.1% RR, 1.4% Weight)Add 2017 best-in-class engine (46.0% peak BTE)Increase driveline efficiency (+2%)Reduce RL (23.3% Aero, 18.2% RR, 2.8% Weight)Add 2020+ engine (48.6% peak BTE)	2030 4% €1.10 0.9 0.7 0.6 0.5	2030 4% €0.70 n/a 1.4 1.0 1.0 0.8 0.8	2030 4% €1.40 0.7 0.5 0.5 0.4 0.4	2030 7% €1.10 0.8 0.6 0.6 0.5	2030 7% €0.70 n/a 1.4 1.0 1.0 0.8	2030 7% €1.40 n/a 0.7 0.5 0.5 0.4	2030 10% €1.10 n/a 0.8 0.6 0.6 0.5	2030 10% €0.70 n/a 1.3 1.0 1.0 0.8	2030 10% €1.40 n/a 0.6 0.5 0.5 0.5 0.4
Evaluation YearDiscount RateDiscount RateFuel Cost (€/liter)Refue Cost (€/liter)Reference 2015 tractor-trailer(44.8% peak BTE)Reduce RL (16.7% Aero, 9.1% RR, 1.4% Weight)Add 2017 best-in-class engine (46.0% peak BTE)Increase driveline efficiency (+2%)Reduce RL (23.3% Aero, 18.2% RR, 2.8% Weight)Add 2020+ engine (48.6% peak BTE)Reduce RL (26.7% Aero, 21.8% RR, 6.9% Weight)	2030 4% €1.10 0.9 0.7 0.6 0.5 0.5 0.5	2030 4% €0.70 n/a 1.4 1.0 1.0 0.8 0.8 0.8 1.0	2030 4% €1.40 0.7 0.5 0.5 0.4 0.4 0.5	2030 7% €1.10 n/a 0.8 0.6 0.6 0.5 0.5 0.5	2030 7% €0.70 n/a 1.4 1.0 1.0 0.8 0.8 0.8	2030 7% €1.40 0.7 0.5 0.5 0.4 0.4 0.5	2030 10% €1.10 n/a 0.8 0.6 0.6 0.5 0.5 0.5	2030 10% €0.70 n/a 1.3 1.0 1.0 0.8 0.8 0.8	2030 10% €1.40 n/a 0.6 0.5 0.5 0.4 0.4 0.4
Evaluation YearDiscount RateFuel Cost (€/liter)Reference 2015 tractor-trailer(44.8% peak BTE)Reduce RL (16.7% Aero, 9.1% RR, 1.4% Weight)Add 2017 best-in-class engine (46.0% peak BTE)Increase driveline efficiency (+2%)Reduce RL (23.3% Aero, 18.2% RR, 2.8% Weight)Add 2020+ engine (48.6% peak BTE)Reduce RL (26.7% Aero, 21.8% RR, 6.9% Weight)Downsize engine 10% and downspeed	2030 4% €1.10 0.9 0.7 0.6 0.5 0.5 0.5 0.6	2030 4% €0.70 1.4 1.4 1.0 1.0 0.8 0.8 0.8 1.0 0.9	2030 4% €1.40 0.7 0.5 0.5 0.4 0.4 0.4 0.5 0.5	2030 7% €1.10 0.8 0.6 0.6 0.5 0.5 0.5 0.5	2030 7% €0.70 1.4 1.4 1.0 1.0 0.8 0.8 0.8 1.0 0.9	2030 7% €1.40 0.7 0.5 0.5 0.4 0.4 0.5 0.5	2030 10% €1.10 0.8 0.6 0.6 0.5 0.5 0.5 0.5	2030 10% €0.70 1.3 1.3 1.0 0.8 0.8 1.0 0.9	2030 10% €1.40 0.6 0.5 0.5 0.4 0.4 0.4 0.5
Evaluation YearDiscount RateFuel Cost (€/liter)Reference 2015 tractor-trailer (44.8% peak BTE)Reduce RL (16.7% Aero, 9.1% RR, 1.4% Weight)Add 2017 best-in-class engine (46.0% peak BTE)Increase driveline efficiency (+2%)Reduce RL (23.3% Aero, 18.2% RR, 2.8% Weight)Add 2020+ engine (48.6% peak BTE)Reduce RL (26.7% Aero, 21.8% RR, 6.9% Weight)Downsize engine 10% and downspeedAdd Waste Heat Recovery (51.2% peak BTE)	2030 4% €1.10 0.9 0.7 0.6 0.5 0.5 0.6 0.6 0.6	2030 4% €0.70 1.4 1.4 1.0 1.0 0.8 0.8 1.0 0.9 1.4	2030 4% €1.40 0.7 0.5 0.5 0.4 0.4 0.5 0.5 0.5	2030 7% €1.10 0.8 0.6 0.6 0.5 0.5 0.6 0.6 0.6	2030 7% €0.70 1.4 1.4 1.0 0.8 0.8 0.8 1.0 0.9 1.4	2030 7% €1.40 0.7 0.5 0.5 0.4 0.4 0.5 0.5 0.5	2030 10% €1.10 0.8 0.6 0.6 0.5 0.5 0.6 0.6 0.6	2030 10% €0.70 1.3 1.3 1.0 0.8 0.8 0.8 1.0 0.9 1.4	2030 10% €1.40 0.6 0.5 0.5 0.4 0.4 0.5 0.4 0.2
Evaluation YearDiscount RateFuel Cost (€/liter)Reference 2015 tractor-trailer(44.8% peak BTE)Reduce RL (16.7% Aero, 9.1% RR, 1.4% Weight)Add 2017 best-in-class engine (46.0% peak BTE)Increase driveline efficiency (+2%)Reduce RL (23.3% Aero, 18.2% RR, 2.8% Weight)Add 2020+ engine (48.6% peak BTE)Reduce RL (26.7% Aero, 21.8% RR, 6.9% Weight)Downsize engine 10% and downspeedAdd Waste Heat Recovery (51.2% peak BTE)Reduce RL (41.7% Aero, 27.3% RR, 16.0% Weight)	2030 4% €1.10 0.9 0.7 0.6 0.5 0.5 0.5 0.5 0.6 0.6 0.6 0.9 1.3	2030 4% €0.70 n/a 1.4 1.0 1.0 0.8 0.8 0.8 0.8 1.0 0.9 1.4 2.2	2030 4% €1.40 0.7 0.5 0.5 0.4 0.4 0.4 0.5 0.5 0.5 0.5	2030 7% €1.10 0.8 0.6 0.6 0.5 0.5 0.5 0.5 0.5 0.5 0.5 0.5	2030 7% €0.70 n/a 1.4 1.0 1.0 0.8 0.8 0.8 0.8 0.8 1.0 0.9 1.4 2.2	2030 7% €1.40 0.7 0.5 0.5 0.4 0.4 0.4 0.5 0.5 0.5 0.5	2030 10% €1.10 n/a 0.8 0.6 0.6 0.5 0.5 0.5 0.6 0.6 0.6 0.9 1.3	2030 10% €0.70 1.3 1.3 1.0 1.0 0.8 0.8 0.8 1.0 0.9 1.4 2.2	2030 10% €1.40 0.6 0.5 0.5 0.4 0.4 0.4 0.4 0.7 1.0
Evaluation YearDiscount RateFuel Cost (€/liter)Reference 2015 tractor-trailer(44.8% peak BTE)Reduce RL (16.7% Aero, 9.1% RR, 1.4% Weight)Add 2017 best-in-class engine (46.0% peak BTE)Increase driveline efficiency (+2%)Reduce RL (23.3% Aero, 18.2% RR, 2.8% Weight)Add 2020+ engine (48.6% peak BTE)Reduce RL (26.7% Aero, 21.8% RR, 6.9% Weight)Downsize engine 10% and downspeedAdd Waste Heat Recovery (51.2% peak BTE)Reduce RL (41.7% Aero, 27.3% RR, 16.0% Weight)Add 2030 era engine (55.0% peak BTE)	<ul> <li>2030</li> <li>4%</li> <li>€1.10</li> <li>n/a</li> <li>0.9</li> <li>0.7</li> <li>0.6</li> <li>0.5</li> <li>0.5</li> <li>0.6</li> <li>0.6</li> <li>0.9</li> <li>1.3</li> <li>1.3</li> </ul>	2030 4% €0.70 1,4 1.4 1.0 1.0 0.8 0.8 0.8 1.0 0.9 1.4 2.2 2.0	2030 4% €1.40 0.7 0.5 0.5 0.4 0.4 0.4 0.5 0.5 0.5 0.5 0.7 1.0	2030 7% €1.10 0.8 0.6 0.6 0.5 0.5 0.5 0.5 0.5 0.5 0.5 0.5 1.3 1.2	2030 7% €0.70 1.4 1.4 1.0 0.8 0.8 0.8 0.8 1.0 0.9 1.4 2.2 2.0	2030 7% €1.40 0.7 0.5 0.5 0.4 0.4 0.4 0.5 0.5 0.5 0.5 0.7 1.0	2030 10% €1.10 n/a 0.8 0.6 0.6 0.5 0.5 0.5 0.5 0.6 0.6 0.9 1.3 1.2	2030 10% €0.70 1.3 1.0 1.0 0.8 0.8 1.0 0.9 1.4 2.2 2.0	2030 10% €1.40 0.6 0.5 0.5 0.4 0.4 0.5 0.4 0.5 0.4 0.5 1.0 1.0

Technology costs include one tractor and 1.4 trailers; BTE=brake thermal efficiency; RL=road load; Aero=aerodynamic drag; RR=rolling resistance; Weight=tractor-trailer curb weight; regen=regeneration

The payback periods for all evaluated technology packages, over all the varying economic assumptions and over the 2025 and 2030 evaluation years, are less than 3.3 years. Figure 11 depicts payback period as a continuous function. Note that the continuous regression-based function omits the three technology packages represented by the open markers in the figure. This omission is because the technology package simulation modeling did not include an underlying cost-effectiveness consideration, so the order of the evaluated packages was not rigorously established. This results in a less-than-optimum progression from one technology package to the next. The effects of non-optimization can be statistically ignored as in this study, but this is not a statistical anomaly. The same optimization will occur in practice as the most cost-effective technologies are adopted first.

Figure 11 focuses on best- and worst-case paybacks. The lower-cost evaluation year, 2030, reflects best-case conditions with low discounting and high fuel-price assumptions maximizing the value of fuel savings. The higher-cost evaluation year, 2025, reflects worst-case conditions with high discounting and low fuel-price assumptions that minimize the value of fuel savings. As shown, worst-case payback periods are estimated to be 3.3 years or less for fuel consumption rates as low as 19 L/100km due to fuel savings that significantly outweigh initial technology purchase and incremental maintenance costs. These same technology packages generally deliver 0.4- to 1.3-year payback periods for best-case cost and economic assumptions. The more moderate technology packages deliver payback periods of one year or less under any reasonable set of economic assumptions. Note that although practices vary widely, all of the estimated payback periods fall well within the four- to six-year typical initial ownership period for industry fleets, and nearly all satisfy the typical desire to achieve payback on technology investment within two years (Roeth et al., 2013). This first-owner issue is evaluated further below.



**Figure 11.** Tractor-trailer efficiency technology package payback periods under varying technology cost and economic assumptions

As discussed in Section III above, primary economic findings are based on the conservative assumption that long-haul tractor-trailer VKT is equal to that of an average tractor-trailer, or the average of the combined short and long-haul tractor population. However, Section III also describes an alternative approach in which average tractor-trailer VKT is adjusted to reflect long-haul tractor-trailer operations only. Table

15 presents the payback periods that would be required if the long-haul tractor-trailer VKT adjustment were implemented, meaning long-haul tractor-trailers accumulate VKT at 1.4 times the rate of an average tractor-trailer. In such a case, the expected decrease in payback time is nominally 29%. However, serving as confounding influences are factors such as changes in the NPV of maintenance costs, which are sensitive to VKT and discount rate, and the differential effect of discount rates on more expensive technologies, in which the payback period lengthens as VKT declines and discounting of future savings increases. Consequently, actual payback-period decreases range from 21-33%, with the greatest decreases applying to the most expensive technologies. As shown in Table 15, the payback period for most technology packages declines by less than 0.5 year, but decreases for the most expensive packages range as high as 1.1 years. All technology packages achieve a full return on investment in no more than 2.2 years.

### LIFETIME SAVINGS ESTIMATES

Table 16 presents the net lifetime savings associated with each technology package in evaluation years 2025 and 2030. These estimates represent the net savings to vehicle owners, based on lifetime discounted fuel savings minus initial technology and discounted lifetime maintenance costs relative to an unimproved baseline tractor-trailer. These results also account for the fuel expenditure of additional driving due to VKT elasticity, without assuming any economic benefit for the additional driving. For a maximum-efficiency technology package in 2025, the net savings range from €31,500 to €132,400, rising to €35,300 to €136,200 by 2030. The fuel savings for the most advanced efficiency technology packages investigated are at least 1.9 times the initial technology cost under high technology costs, low future fuel prices, and a high discount rate, and up to 5.4 times the initial technology cost under low technology cost, high future fuel prices, and a low discount rate. Compared with the baseline tractor price of €101,000 assumed in this study, this means that the technology investment not only pays for itself, but also pays for no less than 30% and as much as 135% of the unimproved tractor as well. If the tractor and 1.4 trailers are considered, with each trailer assumed to be priced at €27,500, not only is the technology investment fully repaid, but no less than 23% and as much as 98% of the unimproved capital expenditure for the tractor and trailers is also covered.

Table	15.	Technology	package	payback	periods	(years)	if long-l	haul VKT	equals	140% (	of ave	erage
tracto	r-tra	ailer VKT										

Evaluation Year	2025	2025	2025	2025	2025	2025	2025	2025	2025
Discount Rate	4%	4%	4%	7%	7%	7%	10%	10%	10%
Fuel Cost (€/liter)	€1.10	€0.70	€1.40	€1.10	€0.70	€1.40	€1.10	€0.70	€1.40
Reference 2015 tractor-trailer (44.8% peak BTE)	n/a								
Reduce RL (16.7% Aero, 9.1% RR, 1.4% Weight)	0.7	1.2	0.6	0.7	1.1	0.6	0.7	1.1	0.5
Add 2017 best-in-class engine (46.0% peak BTE)	0.5	0.9	0.4	0.5	0.8	0.4	0.5	0.8	0.4
Increase driveline efficiency (+2%)	0.5	0.9	0.4	0.5	0.8	0.4	0.5	0.8	0.4
Reduce RL (23.3% Aero, 18.2% RR, 2.8% Weight)	0.4	0.7	0.3	0.4	0.7	0.3	0.4	0.6	0.3
Add 2020+ engine (48.6% peak BTE)	0.4	0.7	0.3	0.4	0.6	0.3	0.4	0.6	0.3
Reduce RL (26.7% Aero, 21.8% RR, 6.9% Weight)	0.5	0.8	0.4	0.5	0.8	0.4	0.5	0.8	0.4
Downsize engine 10% and downspeed	0.5	0.7	0.4	0.5	0.7	0.4	0.5	0.7	0.4
Add Waste Heat Recovery (51.2% peak BTE)	0.8	1.3	0.6	0.8	1.3	0.6	0.8	1.2	0.6
Reduce RL (41.7% Aero, 27.3% RR, 16.0% Weight)	1.1	1.8	0.9	1.1	1.8	0.9	1.1	1.8	0.9
Add 2030 era engine (55.0% peak BTE)	1.0	1.7	0.8	1.0	1.7	0.8	1.0	1.7	0.8
Add hybrid technology (60% regen efficiency)	1.4	2.2	1.1	1.4	2.2	1.0	1.4	2.2	1.0

Evaluation Year	2030	2030	2030	2030	2030	2030	2030	2030	2030
Discount Rate	4%	4%	4%	7%	7%	7%	10%	10%	10%
Fuel Cost (€/liter)	€1.10	€0.70	€1.40	€1.10	€0.70	€1.40	€1.10	€0.70	€1.40
Reference 2015 tractor-trailer (44.8% peak BTE)	n/a								
Reduce RL (16.7% Aero, 9.1% RR, 1.4% Weight)	0.7	1.1	0.5	0.7	1.1	0.5	0.6	1.0	0.5
Add 2017 best-in-class engine (46.0% peak BTE)	0.5	0.8	0.4	0.5	0.8	0.4	0.5	0.8	0.4
Increase driveline efficiency (+2%)	0.5	0.8	0.4	0.5	0.8	0.4	0.5	0.8	0.4
Reduce RL (23.3% Aero, 18.2% RR, 2.8% Weight)	0.4	0.6	0.3	0.4	0.6	0.3	0.4	0.6	0.3
Add 2020+ engine (48.6% peak BTE)	0.4	0.6	0.3	0.4	0.6	0.3	0.4	0.6	0.3
Reduce RL (26.7% Aero, 21.8% RR, 6.9% Weight)	0.5	0.8	0.4	0.5	0.7	0.4	0.5	0.7	0.4
Downsize engine 10% and downspeed	0.4	0.7	0.3	0.4	0.7	0.3	0.4	0.7	0.3
Add Waste Heat Recovery (51.2% peak BTE)	0.7	1.1	0.5	0.7	1.1	0.5	0.7	1.0	0.5
Reduce RL (41.7% Aero, 27.3% RR, 16.0% Weight)	1.0	1.6	0.8	1.0	1.6	0.8	1.0	1.6	0.8
Add 2030 era engine (55.0% peak BTE)	0.9	1.5	0.7	0.9	1.5	0.7	0.9	1.5	0.7
Add hybrid technology (60% regen efficiency)	1.2	2.0	0.9	1.2	1.9	0.9	1.2	1.9	0.9

Technology costs include one tractor and 1.4 trailers; BTE=brake thermal efficiency; RL=road load; Aero=aerodynamic drag; RR=rolling resistance; Weight=tractor-trailer curb weight; regen=regeneration

Table 16. Technology package net lifetime savings for varying evaluation year, discount rate, and fuel price (2016€)

Evaluation Year	2025	2025	2025	2025	2025	2025	2025	2025	2025
Discount Rate	4%	4%	4%	7%	7%	7%	10%	10%	10%
Fuel Cost (€/liter)	€1.10	€0.70	€1.40	€1.10	€0.70	€1.40	€1.10	€0.70	€1.40
Reference 2015 tractor- trailer (44.8% peak BTE)	€0	€0	€0	€0	€0	€O	€0	€0	€0
Reduce RL (16.7% Aero, 9.1% RR, 1.4% Weight)	€17,357	€10,088	€22,784	€14,966	€8,593	€19,725	€13,152	€7,459	€17,403
Add 2017 best-in-class engine (46.0% peak BTE)	€26,540	€15,847	€34,524	€22,982	€13,608	€29,983	€20,283	€11,908	€26,537
Increase driveline efficiency (+2%)	€30,981	€18,507	€40,297	€26,827	€15,891	€34,995	€23,676	€13,905	€30,973
Reduce RL (23.3% Aero, 18.2% RR, 2.8% Weight)	€48,906	€29,633	€63,305	€42,450	€25,552	€55,075	€37,552	€22,455	€48,830
Add 2020+ engine (48.6% peak BTE)	€65,789	€39,855	€85,169	€57,037	€34,299	€74,030	€50,397	€30,084	€65,577
Reduce RL (26.7% Aero, 21.8% RR, 6.9% Weight)	€70,894	€42,299	€92,264	€61,240	€36,169	€79,978	€53,916	€31,518	€70,655
Downsize engine 10% and downspeed	€76,029	€45,702	€98,697	€65,788	€39,198	€85,662	€58,016	€34,262	€75,771
Add Waste Heat Recovery (51.2% peak BTE)	€74,308	€42,469	€98,106	€63,740	€35,824	€84,606	€55,721	€30,782	€74,362
Reduce RL (41.7% Aero, 27.3% RR, 16.0% Weight)	€82,926	€44,429	€111,707	€70,102	€36,349	€95,336	€60,371	€30,217	€82,915
Add 2030 era engine (55.0% peak BTE)	€95,308	€51,767	€127,868	€80,772	€42,596	€109,319	€69,743	€35,638	€95,246
Add hybrid technology (60% regen efficiency)	€96,686	€48,941	€132,394	€80,881	€39,019	€112,189	€68,888	€31,490	€96,858
	0070	0070	0070	0070	0070	0070	0070	0070	0070
Evaluation Year	2030	2030	2030	2030	2030	2030	2030	2030	2030
Evel Cost (£ /liter)	4% £1.10	4%	4%	7% €110	7% £0.70	7% £1.40	10% £1.10	10%	E1 40
Reference 2015 tractor- trailer (44.8% peak BTE)	€0	€0	€0	€0	€0	€0	€0	€0	€0
Reduce RL (16.7% Aero, 9.1% RR, 1.4% Weight)	€17,532	€10,264	€22,959	€15,138	€8,765	€19,896	€13,321	€7,628	€17,572
Add 2017 best-in-class engine (46.0% peak BTE)	€26,732	€16,041	€34,717	€23,172	€13,798	€30,172	€20,470	€12,095	€26,724
Increase driveline efficiency (+2%)	€31,206	€18,733	€40,522	€27,049	€16,113	€35,217	€23,895	€14,125	€31,192
Reduce RL (23.3% Aero, 18.2% RR, 2.8% Weight)	€49,239	€29,967	€63,637	€42,775	€25,877	€55,398	€37,869	€22,774	€49,147

18.2% RR, 2.8% Weight)									
Add 2020+ engine (48.6% peak BTE)	€66,261	€40,329	€85,641	€57,501	€34,764	€74,493	€50,854	€30,541	€66,034
Reduce RL (26.7% Aero, 21.8% RR, 6.9% Weight)	€71,508	€42,914	€92,877	€61,844	€36,774	€80,581	€54,512	€32,116	€71,251
Downsize engine 10% and downspeed	€76,646	€46,321	€99,313	€66,395	€39,806	€86,268	€58,616	€34,862	€76,370
Add Waste Heat Recovery (51.2% peak BTE)	€76,442	€44,608	€100,236	€65,865	€37,953	€86,727	€57,839	€32,904	€76,477
Reduce RL (41.7% Aero, 27.3% RR, 16.0% Weight)	€85,654	€47,164	€114,431	€72,819	€39,071	€98,049	€63,080	€32,931	€85,620
Add 2030 era engine (55.0% peak BTE)	€98,371	€54,836	€130,926	€83,823	€45,653	€112,367	€72,785	€38,686	€98,285
Add hybrid technology (60% regen efficiency)	€100,514	€52,777	€136,217	€84,686	€42,831	€115,990	€72,677	€35,285	€100,643

Technology costs include one tractor and 1.4 trailers; BTE=brake thermal efficiency; RL=road load; Aero=aerodynamic drag; RR=rolling resistance; Weight=tractor-trailer curb weight; regen=regeneration

Assumptions related to future economic conditions, namely the fuel price and the fuel savings discount rate, play a significant role in determining absolute lifetime savings from the tractor-trailer efficiency technologies. Figure 12 depicts generalized relations for lifetime fuel-savings estimates in the best case, with low costs, a low discount rate, and a high fuel price, and the worst case, with high costs, a high discount rate, and a low fuel price. As shown, the economic factors of fuel price and discount rate play a large role in determining the overall benefits associated with the deployment of efficiency technology. The short payback period for even the most advanced technology package essentially ensures that technology cost is a relatively small factor in the overall cost-benefit evaluation, as compared with the effects of the economic assumptions.



**Figure 12.** Net lifetime savings from tractor-trailer fuel-efficiency technologies for varying technology cost, discount rate, and fuel price (2016€)

Table 17 presents the net lifetime savings associated with each technology package if long-haul tractor-trailer VKT is adjusted to 1.4 times average tractor-trailer VKT. Given the increase in accumulated VKT, net savings increase by 40-80%, with the greatest increases associated with the most advanced technology packages. Fuel savings for even the most advanced efficiency technology packages increase to no less than 2.6 times the initial technology cost—under high technology costs, low future fuel prices, and a high discount rate—and to as much as 7.2 times the initial technology cost—under low technology cost, high future fuel prices, and a low discount rate.

**Table 17.** Technology package net lifetime savings for varying evaluation year, discount rate, and fuel price (2016€) if long-haul VKT equals 140% of average tractor-trailer VKT

Evaluation Year	2025	2025	2025	2025	2025	2025	2025	2025	2025
Discount Rate	4%	4%	4%	7%	7%	7%	10%	10%	10%
Fuel Cost (€/liter)	€1.10	€0.70	€1.40	€1.10	€0.70	€1.40	€1.10	€0.70	€1.40
Reference 2015 tractor- trailer (44.8% peak BTE)	€0	€O	€O	€0	€0	€O	€0	€0	€O
Reduce RL (16.7% Aero, 9.1% RR, 1.4% Weight)	€25,100	€14,924	€32,699	€21,750	€12,828	€28,412	€19,209	€11,237	€25,160
Add 2017 best-in-class engine (46.0% peak BTE)	€38,069	€23,099	€49,248	€33,086	€19,961	€42,887	€29,305	€17,580	€38,061
Increase driveline efficiency (+2%)	€44,444	€26,981	€57,487	€38,628	€23,317	€50,063	€34,215	€20,537	€44,431
Reduce RL (23.3% Aero, 18.2% RR, 2.8% Weight)	€69,841	€42,859	€89,999	€60,801	€37,144	€78,475	€53,942	€32,808	€69,732
Add 2020+ engine (48.6% peak BTE)	€94,159	€57,852	€121,292	€81,902	€50,068	€105,692	€72,602	€44,163	€93,855
Reduce RL (26.7% Aero, 21.8% RR, 6.9% Weight)	€102,190	€62,157	€132,110	€88,670	€53,570	€114,903	€78,412	€47,055	€101,848
Downsize engine 10% and downspeed	€109,237	€66,779	€140,971	€94,893	€57,667	€122,717	€84,010	€50,753	€108,867
Add Waste Heat Recovery (51.2% peak BTE)	€108,586	€64,010	€141,904	€93,773	€54,690	€122,985	€82,532	€47,617	€108,629
Reduce RL (41.7% Aero, 27.3% RR, 16.0% Weight)	€124,525	€70,629	€164,818	€106,553	€59,299	€141,881	€92,916	€50,700	€124,477
Add 2030 era engine (55.0% peak BTE)	€142,465	€81,507	€188,048	€122,097	€68,650	€162,063	€106,640	€58,894	€142,345
Add hybrid technology (60% regen efficiency)	€148,009	€81,165	€198,000	€125,863	€67,256	€169,695	€109,059	€56,701	€148,216
Fundance Verse	2070	2070	2070	2070	2070	2070	2070	2070	2070
Evaluation Year	2030	2030	2030	2030	2030	2030	2030	2030	2030
Evaluation Year Discount Rate	2030 4%	2030 4%	2030 4%	2030 7%	2030 7%	2030 7%	2030 10%	2030 10%	2030
Evaluation Year Discount Rate Fuel Cost (€/liter)	2030 4% €1.10	2030 4% €0.70	2030 4% €1.40	2030 7% €1.10	2030 7% €0.70	2030 7% €1.40	2030 10% €1.10	2030 10% €0.70	2030 10% €1.40
Evaluation Year Discount Rate Fuel Cost (€/liter) Reference 2015 tractor- trailer (44.8% peak BTE)	2030 4% €1.10 €0	2030 4% €0.70 €0	2030 4% €1.40 €0	2030 7% €1.10 €0	2030 7% €0.70 €0	2030 7% €1.40 €0	2030 10% €1.10 €0	2030 10% €0.70 €0	2030 10% €1.40 €0
Evaluation Year         Discount Rate         Fuel Cost (€/liter)         Reference 2015 tractor- trailer (44.8% peak BTE)         Reduce RL (16.7% Aero, 9.1% RR, 1.4% Weight)	2030 4% €1.10 €0 €25,287	2030 4% €0.70 €0 €15,112	2030 4% €1.40 €0 €32,885	2030 7% €1.10 €0 €21,932	2030 7% €0.70 €0 €13,011	2030 7% €1.40 €0 €28,594	2030 10% €1.10 €0 €19,387	2030 10% €0.70 €0 €11,417	2030 10% €1.40 €0 €25,338
Evaluation Year         Discount Rate         Fuel Cost (€/liter)         Reference 2015 tractor- trailer (44.8% peak BTE)         Reduce RL (16.7% Aero, 9.1% RR, 1.4% Weight)         Add 2017 best-in-class engine (46.0% peak BTE)	2030 4% €1.10 €0 €25,287 €38,273	2030 4% €0.70 €0 €15,112	2030 4% €1.40 €0 €32,885 €49,452	2030 7% €1.10 €0 €21,932 €33,286	2030 7% €0.70 €0 €13,011 €20,162	2030 7% €1.40 €0 €28,594 €43,087	2030 10% €1.10 €0 €19,387 €29,502	2030 10% €0.70 €0 €11,417 €17,777	2030 10% €1.40 €0 €25,338 €38,257
Evaluation Year         Discount Rate         Fuel Cost (€/liter)         Reference 2015 tractor-trailer (44.8% peak BTE)         Reduce RL (16.7% Aero, 9.1% RR, 1.4% Weight)         Add 2017 best-in-class engine (46.0% peak BTE)         Increase driveline efficiency (+2%)	2030 4% €1.10 €0 €25,287 €38,273	2030 4% €0.70 €0 €15,112 €23,305	2030 4% €1.40 €0 €32,885 €49,452 €57,723	2030 7% €1.10 €0 €21,932 €33,286	2030 7% €0.70 €0 €0 €13,011 €20,162	2030 7% €1.40 €0 €28,594 €43,087 €50,296	2030 10% €1.10 €0 €19,387 €29,502 €34,445	2030 10% €0.70 €0 €11,417 €17,777	2030 10% €1.40 €0 €25,338 €38,257
Evaluation YearDiscount RateFuel Cost (€/liter)Reference 2015 tractor- trailer (44.8% peak BTE)Reduce RL (16.7% Aero, 9.1% RR, 1.4% Weight)Add 2017 best-in-class engine (46.0% peak BTE)Increase driveline efficiency (+2%)Reduce RL (23.3% Aero, 18.2% RR, 2.8% Weight)	2030 4% €1.10 €0 €25,287 €38,273 €44,681 €70,205	2030 4% €0.70 €0 €15,112 €23,305 €27,219 €43,224	2030 4% €1.40 €0 €32,885 €49,452 €57,723 €90,362	2030 7% €1.10 €0 €21,932 €33,286 €38,861 €61,153	2030 7% €0.70 €0 €0 €13,011 €20,162 €23,550	2030 7% €1.40 €0 €28,594 €43,087 €50,296 €78,826	2030 10% €1.10 €0 €19,387 €29,502 €34,445 €54,285	2030 10% €0.70 €0 €11,417 €17,777 €20,767 €33,151	2030 10% €1.40 €0 €25,338 €38,257 €44,660
Evaluation YearDiscount RateFuel Cost (€/liter)Reference 2015 tractor- trailer (44.8% peak BTE)Reduce RL (16.7% Aero, 9.1% RR, 1.4% Weight)Add 2017 best-in-class engine (46.0% peak BTE)Increase driveline efficiency (+2%)Reduce RL (23.3% Aero, 18.2% RR, 2.8% Weight)Add 2020+ engine (48.6% peak BTE)	2030 4% €1.10 €0 €25,287 €38,273 €44,681 €70,205	2030 4% €0.70 €0 €15,112 €23,305 €27,219 €43,224	2030 4% €1.40 €0 €32,885 €49,452 €57,723 €90,362 €121,793	2030 7% €1.10 €0 €21,932 €33,286 €33,861 €38,861	2030 7% €0.70 €0 €0 €0 6 20,162 €23,550 €37,496	2030 7% €1.40 €0 €28,594 €43,087 €50,296 €78,826	2030 10% €1.10 €0 €19,387 €29,502 €34,445 €54,285	2030 10% €0.70 €0 €11,417 €17,777 €20,767 €33,151	2030 10% €1.40 €0 €25,338 €38,257 €44,660 €70,074
Evaluation Year         Discount Rate         Fuel Cost (€/liter)         Reference 2015 tractor- trailer (44.8% peak BTE)         Reduce RL (16.7% Aero, 9.1% RR, 1.4% Weight)         Add 2017 best-in-class engine (46.0% peak BTE)         Increase driveline efficiency (+2%)         Reduce RL (23.3% Aero, 18.2% RR, 2.8% Weight)         Add 2020+ engine (48.6% peak BTE)         Reduce RL (26.7% Aero, 21.8% RR, 6.9% Weight)	2030 4% €1.10 €0 €25,287 €38,273 €44,681 €70,205 €94,662	2030 4% €0.70 €0 €15,112 €23,305 €27,219 €43,224 €58,356	2030 4% €1.40 €0 €32,885 €49,452 €57,723 €90,362 €121,793 €132,757	2030 7% €1.10 €0 €21,932 €33,286 €33,286 €38,861 €61,153 €82,393	2030 7% €0.70 €0 €0 €0 6 20,162 €23,550 €37,496 €50,561 €54,208	2030 7% €1.40 €0 €28,594 €43,087 €50,296 €78,826 €106,181 €115,537	2030 10% €1.10 €0 €19,387 €29,502 €34,445 €54,285 €73,083 €79,037	2030 10% €0.70 €0 €11,417 €17,777 €20,767 €33,151 €44,646	2030 10% €1.40 €0 €25,338 €38,257 €44,660 €70,074 €94,335
Evaluation Year         Discount Rate         Fuel Cost (€/liter)         Fuel Cost (€/liter)         Reference 2015 tractor-trailer (44.8% peak BTE)         Reduce RL (16.7% Aero, 9.1% RR, 1.4% Weight)         Add 2017 best-in-class engine (46.0% peak BTE)         Increase driveline efficiency (+2%)         Reduce RL (23.3% Aero, 18.2% RR, 2.8% Weight)         Add 2020+ engine (48.6% peak BTE)         Reduce RL (26.7% Aero, 21.8% RR, 6.9% Weight)         Downsize engine 10% and downspeed	2030 4% €1.10 €0 €25,287 €38,273 €44,681 €70,205 €94,662 €102,839	2030 4% €0.70 €0 €15,112 €23,305 €27,219 €43,224 €58,356 €62,809	2030 4% €1.40 €0 €32,885 €49,452 €57,723 €90,362 €121,793 €132,757 €141,622	2030 7% €1.10 €0 €21,932 €33,286 €38,861 €61,153 €82,393 €89,306	2030 7% €0.70 €0 €0 €0 €0 6 23,550 6 €37,496 €50,561 6 €54,208	2030 7% €1.40 €0 €28,594 €43,087 €50,296 €78,826 €106,181 €115,537	2030 10% €1.10 €0 €0 €29,502 €34,445 €54,285 €73,083 €73,083	2030 10% €0.70 €0 €11,417 €20,767 €33,151 €44,646 €47,682	2030 10% €1.40 €0 €25,338 €38,257 €44,660 €70,074 €94,335 €102,472
Evaluation Year         Discount Rate         Fuel Cost (€/liter)         Reference 2015 tractor-trailer (44.8% peak BTE)         Reduce RL (16.7% Aero, 29.1% RR, 1.4% Weight)         Add 2017 best-in-class engine (46.0% peak BTE)         Increase driveline efficiency (+2%)         Reduce RL (23.3% Aero, 18.2% RR, 2.8% Weight)         Add 2020+ engine (48.6% peak BTE)         Reduce RL (26.7% Aero, 21.8% RR, 6.9% Weight)         Downsize engine 10% and downspeed         Add Waste Heat Recovery (51.2% peak BTE)	2030 4% €1.10 €0 €0 €25,287 €38,273 €44,681 €70,205 €94,662 €102,839 €102,839	2030 4% €0.70 €0 €15,112 €23,305 €27,219 €43,224 €58,356 €62,809 €67,433	2030 4% €1.40 €0 €32,885 €49,452 €57,723 €90,362 €121,793 €132,757 €141,622	2030 7% €1.10 €0 €0 €33,286 €33,286 €38,861 €82,393 €89,306 €89,306	2030 7% €0.70 €0 (13,011 €20,162 €23,550 €37,496 €50,561 €54,208 €58,307	2030 7% €1.40 €0 €28,594 €43,087 €50,296 €78,826 €106,181 €115,537 €123,354	2030 10% €1.10 €0 €0 €29,502 €34,445 €54,285 €73,083 €79,037 €84,638	2030 10% €0.70 €0 €11,417 €20,767 €33,151 €44,646 €47,682 €51,383	2030 10% €1.40 €0 €25,338 €38,257 €44,660 €70,074 €94,335 €102,472 €102,472
Evaluation Year         Discount Rate         Fuel Cost (€/liter)         Reference 2015 tractor- trailer (44.8% peak BTE)         Reduce RL (16.7% Aero, 9.1% RR, 1.4% Weight)         Add 2017 best-in-class engine (46.0% peak BTE)         Increase driveline efficiency (+2%)         Reduce RL (23.3% Aero, 18.2% RR, 2.8% Weight)         Add 2020+ engine (48.6% peak BTE)         Reduce RL (26.7% Aero, 21.8% RR, 6.9% Weight)         Downsize engine 10% and downspeed         Add Waste Heat Recovery (51.2% peak BTE)         Reduce RL (41.7% Aero, 27.3% RR, 16.0% Weight)	2030 4% €1.10 €0 €0 €25,287 €38,273 €44,681 €70,205 €94,662 €102,839 €109,889 €109,889	2030 4% €0.70 €0 €15,112 €23,305 €27,219 €43,224 €63,856 €62,809 €67,433	2030 4% €1.40 €0 €32,885 €49,452 €57,723 €90,362 €121,793 €132,757 €141,622 €144,062	2030 7% €1.10 €0 €0 €33,286 €33,286 €38,861 €61,153 €82,393 €89,306 €95,531 €95,531	2030 7% €0.70 €0.70 €0.70 €13,011 €20,162 €23,550 €37,496 €50,561 €554,208 €554,208	2030 7% €1.40 €0 €28,594 €43,087 €50,296 €78,826 €106,181 €115,537 €123,354 €125,132	2030 10% €1.10 €0 €0 €29,502 €34,445 €54,285 €73,083 €79,037 €84,638 €84,675	2030 10% €0.70 €0 €11,417 €20,767 €33,151 €44,646 €47,682 €51,383 €49,765	2030 10% €1.40 €0 €25,338 €38,257 €44,660 €70,074 €94,335 €102,472 €109,494 €110,768
Evaluation YearDiscount RateFuel Cost (€/liter)Reference 2015 tractor- trailer (44.8% peak BTE)Reduce RL (16.7% Aero, 9.1% RR, 1.4% Weight)Add 2017 best-in-class engine (46.0% peak BTE)Increase driveline efficiency (+2%)Reduce RL (23.3% Aero, 18.2% RR, 2.8% Weight)Add 2020+ engine (48.6% peak BTE)Reduce RL (26.7% Aero, 21.8% RR, 6.9% Weight)Downsize engine 10% and downspeedAdd 2030 era engine (51.2% peak BTE)Reduce RL (41.7% Aero, 27.3% RR, 16.0% Weight)	2030 4% €1.10 €0 €25,287 €38,273 €44,681 €70,205 €94,662 €102,839 €109,889 €110,749 €110,749	2030 4% €0.70 €0 €15,112 €23,305 €27,219 €43,224 €58,356 €62,809 €62,809 €62,433 €66,181 €66,181	2030 4% €1.40 €0 €32,885 €49,452 €57,723 €90,362 €121,793 €132,757 €141,622 €141,622 €144,062 €167,580	2030 7% €1.10 €0 €21,932 €33,286 €38,861 €61,153 €82,393 €89,306 €89,306 €95,531 €95,925	2030 7% €0.70 €0 €0.70 €0 €0.62 €20,162 €23,550 €37,496 €50,561 €54,208 €54,208 €56,848 €56,848	2030 7% €1.40 €0 €28,594 €43,087 €50,296 €78,826 €106,181 €115,537 €123,354 €125,132	2030 10% €1.10 €0 €0 €29,502 €34,445 €54,285 €73,083 €79,037 €84,638 €84,675 €84,675 €84,675	2030 10% €0.70 €0 €11,417 €17,777 €20,767 €33,151 €44,646 €47,682 €49,765 €51,383 €49,765	2030 10% €1.40 €0 €25,338 €38,257 €44,660 €70,074 €94,335 €102,472 €102,472 €109,494 €110,768

Technology costs include one tractor and 1.4 trailers; BTE=brake thermal efficiency; RL=road load; Aero=aerodynamic drag; RR=rolling resistance; Weight=tractor-trailer curb weight; regen=regeneration

### FIRST-OWNER SAVINGS ESTIMATES

As another indicator of the potential attractiveness of the initial technology purchase, first-owner net savings, or discounted fuel savings minus technology and incremental maintenance costs, with the various efficiency technology packages for tractor-trailers, are also estimated. Tractor ownership practices vary widely, but most companies tend to operate new long-haul tractors less than 10 years and conventional wisdom is that new long-haul tractors are held for four to six years (Roeth et al., 2013). This analysis assumes a five-year initial tractor ownership period for evaluating first-owner impacts.

Table 18 presents the estimated first-owner net savings. These savings are based only on the first five years of ownership, ignoring all fuel savings that accrue during the remaining useful life of the tractor. As indicated, the savings for the first owner are a substantial part of the overall lifetime savings. This is largely because the average tractor accrues half of its lifetime mileage in the first five years of operation. This should not be too surprising, even for the 30-year survival-weighted lifetime assumed in this study, as the median 30-year survival-weighted tractor age is 12.4 years (see Table 5). This statistic acts in tandem with an assumption of decreasing travel with age to create the situation in which half of average lifetime travel occurs in the first five years.

Efficiency technology package 8 reduces fuel consumption by 27%, based on a 10% downsizing of the engine, high-efficiency driveline, and advanced road load technology. The package costs  $€6,800-€7,400^{20}$  and offers €28,400-€62,150 in discounted fuel savings during the first five years, depending on economic assumptions. This delivers benefits to the first owner that are 3.8-9.1 times greater than the upfront technology and incremental maintenance costs. As shown in Table 18, this package results in a net benefit of €21,000-€55,300 over the five years. The most advanced technology package, with a 43% reduction in fuel consumption and a cost of €29,650-€33,600, results in €44,650-€97,800 in fuel savings during the first five years. The first owner reaps benefits that are 1.3-3.3 times greater than the costs. The net delivered first-five-years benefit is €11,250-€67,900, as shown in Table 18.

Table 19 presents the estimated first-owner net savings associated with each technology package if the long-haul tractor-trailer VKT is adjusted to 140% of average tractor-trailer VKT. Net savings increase in tandem with the rise in accumulated VKT. Fuel savings for even the most advanced efficiency technology packages increase to at least 1.8 times the initial technology cost under high technology costs, low future fuel prices, and a high discount rate. They climb as high as 4.5 times the initial technology cost under low technology costs, high future fuel prices, and a low discount rate.

<sup>20</sup> These costs are slightly lower than those presented in previous sections of this report as they include maintenance effects only through the first five years of operation.

Table 18. Technology package first-owner net lifetime savings for varying evaluation year, discount rate, and fuel price (2016€)

Evaluation Year	2025	2025	2025	2025	2025	2025	2025	2025	2025
Discount Rate	4%	4%	4%	7%	7%	7%	10%	10%	10%
Fuel Cost (€/liter)	€1.10	€0.70	€1.40	€1.10	€0.70	€1.40	€1.10	€0.70	€1.40
Reference 2015 tractor-trailer (44.8% peak BTE)	€0	€0	€O	€O	€0	€O	€O	€0	€0
Reduce RL (16.7% Aero, 9.1% RR, 1.4% Weight)	€9,336	€5,095	€12,504	€8,795	€4,753	€11,812	€8,308	€4,446	€11,191
Add 2017 best-in-class engine (46.0% peak BTE)	€14,577	€8,338	€19,237	€13,775	€7,830	€18,215	€13,054	€7,373	€17,296
Increase driveline efficiency (+2%)	€17,021	€9,742	€22,458	€16,083	€9,147	€21,264	€15,240	€8,613	€20,190
Reduce RL (23.3% Aero, 18.2% RR, 2.8% Weight)	€27,175	€15,927	€35,577	€25,721	€15,004	€33,727	€24,415	€14,175	€32,065
Add 2020+ engine (48.6% peak BTE)	€36,293	€21,159	€47,604	€34,327	€19,906	€45,104	€32,560	€18,781	€42,857
Reduce RL (26.7% Aero, 21.8% RR, 6.9% Weight)	€38,353	€21,665	€50,825	€36,185	€20,285	€48,069	€34,237	€19,044	€45,592
Downsize engine 10% and downspeed	€41,500	€23,801	€54,729	€39,201	€22,337	€51,805	€37,134	€21,021	€49,177
Add Waste Heat Recovery (51.2% peak BTE)	€38,687	€20,105	€52,575	€36,316	€18,611	€49,549	€34,184	€17,268	€46,828
Reduce RL (41.7% Aero, 27.3% RR, 16.0% Weight)	€39,686	€17,219	€56,482	€36,810	€15,403	€52,814	€34,225	€13,771	€49,517
Add 2030 era engine (55.0% peak BTE)	€46,283	€20,872	€65,285	€43,025	€18,813	€61,130	€40,096	€16,962	€57,395
Add hybrid technology (60% regen efficiency)	€43,334	€15,469	€64,173	€39,795	€13,246	€59,652	€36,615	€11,247	€55,587
Fucluation Voor	2070	2070	2070	2070	2070	2070	2070	2070	2070
Evaluation Year	2030	2030	2030	2030	2030	2030	2030	2030	2030
Evaluation Year Discount Rate	2030 4%	2030 4%	2030 4%	2030 7%	2030 7%	2030 7%	2030 10%	2030 10%	2030 10%
Evaluation Year Discount Rate Fuel Cost (€/liter) Reference 2015 tractor-trailer (44.8% peak BTE)	2030 4% €1.10 €0	2030 4% €0.70 €0	2030 4% €1.40 €0	2030 7% €1.10 €0	2030 7% €0.70 €0	2030 7% €1.40 €0	2030 10% €1.10 €0	2030 10% €0.70 €0	2030 10% €1.40 €0
Evaluation Year Discount Rate Fuel Cost (€/liter) Reference 2015 tractor-trailer (44.8% peak BTE) Reduce RL (16.7% Aero, 9.1% RR, 1.4% Weight)	2030 4% €1.10 €0 €9,497	2030 4% €0.70 €0	2030 4% €1.40 €0 €12,664	2030 7% €1.10 €0 €8,955	2030 7% €0.70 €0	2030 7% €1.40 €0 €11,973	2030 10% €1.10 €0 €8,468	2030 10% €0.70 €0	2030 10% €1.40 €0 €11,351
Evaluation Year Discount Rate Fuel Cost (€/liter) Reference 2015 tractor-trailer (44.8% peak BTE) Reduce RL (16.7% Aero, 9.1% RR, 1.4% Weight) Add 2017 best-in-class engine (46.0% peak BTE)	2030 4% €1.10 €0 €9,497 €14,756	2030 4% €0.70 €0 €5,256 €8,517	2030 4% €1.40 €0 €12,664 €19,416	2030 7% €1.10 €0 €8,955 €13,954	2030 7% €0.70 €0 €4,914 €8,008	2030 7% €1.40 €0 €11,973 €18,393	2030 10% €1.10 €0 €8,468 €13,232	2030 10% €0.70 €0 €4,607 €7,552	2030 10% €1.40 €0 €11,351 €17,474
Evaluation Year Discount Rate Fuel Cost (€/liter) Reference 2015 tractor-trailer (44.8% peak BTE) Reduce RL (16.7% Aero, 9.1% RR, 1.4% Weight) Add 2017 best-in-class engine (46.0% peak BTE) Increase driveline efficiency (+2%)	2030 4% €1.10 €0 €9,497 €14,756 €17,233	2030 4% €0.70 €0 €5,256 €8,517 €9,954	2030 4% €1.40 €0 €12,664 €19,416 €22,669	2030 7% €1.10 €0 €8,955 €13,954 €16,295	2030 7% €0.70 €0 €4,914 €8,008 €9,359	2030 7% €1.40 €0 €11,973 €18,393 €21,475	2030 10% €1.10 €0 €8,468 €13,232 €15,451	2030 10% €0.70 €0 €4,607 €7,552 €8,824	2030 10% €1.40 €0 €11,351 €17,474
Evaluation YearDiscount RateDiscount RateFuel Cost (€/liter)Reference 2015 tractor-trailer(44.8% peak BTE)Reduce RL (16.7% Aero, 9.1% RR, 1.4% Weight)Add 2017 best-in-class engine (46.0% peak BTE)Increase driveline efficiency (+2%)Reduce RL (23.3% Aero, 18.2% RR, 2.8% Weight)	2030 4% €1.10 €0 €9,497 €14,756 €17,233	2030 4% €0.70 €0 €5,256 €8,517 €9,954 €16,225	2030 4% €1.40 €0 €12,664 €19,416 €22,669 €35,874	2030 7% €1.10 €0 €8,955 €13,954 €16,295	2030 7% €0.70 €0 €4,914 €8,008 €9,359 €15,301	2030 7% €1.40 €0 €11,973 €18,393 €21,475 €34,023	2030 10% €1.10 €0 €8,468 €13,232 €15,451 €24,709	2030 10% €0.70 €0 €4,607 €7,552 €8,824 €14,470	2030 10% €1.40 €0 €11,351 €17,474 €20,401 €32,359
Evaluation Year         Discount Rate         Fuel Cost (€/liter)         Reference 2015 tractor-trailer         (44.8% peak BTE)         Reduce RL (16.7% Aero, 9.1% RR, 1.4% Weight)         Add 2017 best-in-class engine         (46.0% peak BTE)         Increase driveline efficiency (+2%)         Reduce RL (23.3% Aero, 18.2% RR, 2.8% Weight)         Add 2020+ engine         (48.6% peak BTE)	2030 4% €1.10 €0 €9,497 €14,756 €17,233 €27,472	2030 4% €0.70 €0 €5,256 €8,517 €9,954 €16,225	2030 4% €1.40 €0 €12,664 €19,416 €22,669 €35,874	2030 7% €1.10 €0 €8,955 €13,954 €16,295 €26,017	2030 7% €0.70 €0 €4,914 €8,008 €9,359 €15,301	2030 7% €1.40 €0 €11,973 €18,393 €21,475 €34,023 €45,539	2030 10% €1.10 €0 €8,468 €13,232 €15,451 €24,709	2030 10% €0.70 €0 €4,607 €7,552 €8,824 €14,470	2030 10% €1.40 €0 €11,351 €17,474 €20,401 €32,359
Evaluation Year         Discount Rate         Fuel Cost (€/liter)         Reference 2015 tractor-trailer (44.8% peak BTE)         Reduce RL (16.7% Aero, 9.1% RR, 1.4% Weight)         Add 2017 best-in-class engine (46.0% peak BTE)         Increase driveline efficiency (+2%)         Reduce RL (23.3% Aero, 18.2% RR, 2.8% Weight)         Add 2020+ engine (48.6% peak BTE)         Reduce RL (26.7% Aero, 21.8% RR, 6.9% Weight)	2030 4% €1.10 €0 €9,497 €14,756 €17,233 €27,472 €36,730 €38,926	2030 4% €0.70 €0 €5,256 €8,517 €9,954 €16,225 €16,225	2030 4% €1.40 €0 €12,664 €19,416 €22,669 €35,874 €48,040 €51,398	2030 7% €1.10 €0 €8,955 €13,954 €16,295 €26,017 €23,763	2030 7% €0.70 €0 €0 €0 50 60 50 60 50 60 50 60 50 60 50 70 60 50 60 70 70 70 70 70 70 70 70 70 70 70 70 70	2030 7% €1.40 €0 €11,973 €18,393 €21,475 €34,023 €45,539 €48,640	2030 10% €1.10 €0 €8,468 €13,232 €15,451 €24,709 €32,994 €34,807	2030 10% €0.70 €0 €4,607 €7,552 €8,824 €14,470 €19,216 €19,615	2030 10% €1.40 €0 €11,351 €17,474 €20,401 €32,359 €43,291 €46,161
Evaluation Year         Discount Rate         Fuel Cost (€/liter)         Reference 2015 tractor-trailer         (44.8% peak BTE)         Reduce RL (16.7% Aero, 9.1% RR, 1.4% Weight)         Add 2017 best-in-class engine (46.0% peak BTE)         Increase driveline efficiency (+2%)         Reduce RL (23.3% Aero, 18.2% RR, 2.8% Weight)         Add 2020+ engine (48.6% peak BTE)         Reduce RL (26.7% Aero, 21.8% RR, 6.9% Weight)         Downsize engine 10% and downspeed	2030 4% €1.10 €0 €9,497 €14,756 €17,233 €27,472 €36,730 €38,926 €42,076	2030 4% €0.70 €0 €3,256 €8,517 €9,954 €16,225 €21,596 €22,239	2030 4% €1.40 €12,664 €19,416 €22,669 €35,874 €35,874 €51,398	2030 7% €1.10 €0 €8,955 €13,954 €16,295 €26,017 €34,763 €34,763	2030 7% €0.70 €0 €0 €0 8,008 €9,359 €15,301 €20,343 €20,857	2030 7% €1.40 €0 €11,973 €18,393 €21,475 €34,023 €45,539 €48,640	2030 10% €1.10 €0 €8,468 €13,232 €15,451 €24,709 €32,994 €34,807	2030 10% €0.70 €0 (€4,607 €7,552 €8,824 €14,470 €19,216 €19,615	2030 10% €1.40 €0 €11,351 €17,474 €20,401 €32,359 €43,291 €46,161
Evaluation Year         Discount Rate         Fuel Cost (€/liter)         Reference 2015 tractor-trailer (44.8% peak BTE)         Reduce RL (16.7% Aero, 9.1% RR, 1.4% Weight)         Add 2017 best-in-class engine (46.0% peak BTE)         Increase driveline efficiency (+2%)         Reduce RL (23.3% Aero, 18.2% RR, 2.8% Weight)         Add 2020+ engine (48.6% peak BTE)         Reduce RL (26.7% Aero, 21.8% RR, 6.9% Weight)         Downsize engine 10% and downspeed         Add Waste Heat Recovery (51.2% peak BTE)	2030 4% €1.10 €0 €9,497 €14,756 €17,233 €27,472 €36,730 €38,926 €42,076	2030 4% €0.70 €0 60 60 60 60 60 60 60 60 60 60 60 60 60	2030 4% €1.40 €0 €12,664 €19,416 €22,669 €35,874 €35,874 €51,398 €55,304	2030 7% €1.10 €8,955 (13,954) €16,295 €26,017 €26,017 €34,763 €36,757 €39,775	2030 7% €0.70 €0,70 €0,70 €3,008 €9,359 €15,301 €20,343 €20,857 €22,912 €20,710	2030 7% €1.40 €0 €11,973 €18,393 €21,475 €34,023 €45,539 €48,640 €52,379	2030 10% €1.10 €0 €8,468 €13,232 €15,451 €24,709 €32,994 €34,807 €37,707 €36,280	2030 10% €0.70 €0 €4,607 €7,552 €8,824 €14,470 €19,216 €19,615 €21,595	2030 10% €1.40 €0 €11,351 €17,474 €20,401 €32,359 €43,291 €46,161 €49,750
Evaluation YearDiscount RateFuel Cost (€/liter)Reference 2015 tractor-trailer(44.8% peak BTE)Reduce RL (16.7% Aero, 9.1% RR, 1.4% Weight)Add 2017 best-in-class engine (46.0% peak BTE)Increase driveline efficiency (+2%)Reduce RL (23.3% Aero, 18.2% RR, 2.8% Weight)Add 2020+ engine (48.6% peak BTE)Reduce RL (26.7% Aero, 21.8% RR, 6.9% Weight)Downsize engine 10% and downspeedAdd Waste Heat Recovery (51.2% peak BTE)Reduce RL (41.7% Aero, 27.3% RR, 16.0% Weight)	2030 4% €1.10 €0 €9,497 €14,756 €17,233 €27,472 €36,730 €38,926 €42,076 €42,076	2030 4% €0.70 €0 €0 €0 €0 60 €0 60 60 60 60 60 60 60 60 60 60 60 60 60	2030 4% €1.40 €0 (12,664 €19,416 €22,669 €35,874 €35,874 €48,040 €51,398 €55,304	2030 7% €1.10 €0 (€8,955 (€13,954 €16,295 (€36,757 (€34,763 (€39,775 (€39,490)	2030 7% €0.70 €0 €0 €4,914 €8,008 €9,359 €15,301 €20,343 €20,857 €22,912 €22,912	2030 7% €1.40 €0 €0 €11,973 €18,393 €21,475 €34,023 €45,539 €48,640 €52,379 €51,643	2030 10% €1.10 €0 €0 €0 €0 €0 €0 €0 €0 €0 €	2030 10% €0.70 €0 €0 €0 €0 €0 €0 €0 €0 50 €0 50 €0 50 €0 50 €0 50 €0 50 60 60 60 60 60 60 60 60 60 60 60 60 60	2030 10% €1.40 €0 €11,351 €17,474 €20,401 €32,359 €43,291 €46,161 €49,750 €48,922
Evaluation YearDiscount RateFuel Cost (€/liter)Reference 2015 tractor-trailer(44.8% peak BTE)Reduce RL (16.7% Aero, 9.1% RR, 1.4% Weight)Add 2017 best-in-class engine (46.0% peak BTE)Increase driveline efficiency (+2%)Reduce RL (23.3% Aero, 18.2% RR, 2.8% Weight)Add 2020+ engine (48.6% peak BTE)Reduce RL (26.7% Aero, 21.8% RR, 6.9% Weight)Downsize engine 10% and downspeedAdd Waste Heat Recovery (51.2% peak BTE)Reduce RL (41.7% Aero, 27.3% RR, 16.0% Weight)Add 2030 era engine (55.0% peak BTE)	2030 4% €1.10 €0 €9,497 €14,756 €17,233 €27,472 €36,730 €38,926 €42,076 €42,076 €42,367	2030 4% €0.70 €0 €0 €0 €0 5,256 €0 6,225 6 €22,239 €22,239 €22,206 €22,206	2030 4% €1.40 €12,664 €19,416 €22,669 €35,874 €35,874 €51,398 €55,304 €55,304 €55,304	2030 7% €1.10 €0 €8,955 €13,954 €16,295 €26,017 €34,763 €34,763 €34,763 €39,775 €38,412 €39,490	2030 7% €0.70 €0,70 €0,70 €0,70 €15,301 €20,343 €20,857 €22,912 €20,710 €18,087	2030 7% €1.40 €0 €0 €11,973 €18,393 €21,475 €34,023 €45,539 €48,640 €52,379 €51,643 €55,491 €64,142	2030 10% €1.10 €0 €0 €0 €0 €0 €0 €0 €0 €0 €	2030 10% €0.70 €0 €0 €0 €0 €0 €0 €0 50 €0 50 60 €0 50 60 60 60 60 60 60 60 60 60 60 60 60 60	2030 10% €1.40 €0 €11,351 €17,474 €20,401 €32,359 €43,291 €46,161 €48,922 €48,922 €48,922

Technology costs include one tractor and 1.4 trailers; BTE=brake thermal efficiency; RL=road load; Aero=aerodynamic drag; RR=rolling resistance; Weight=tractor-trailer curb weight; regen=regeneration

**Table 19.** Technology package first-owner net lifetime savings for varying evaluation year, discount rate, and fuel price (2016€) if long-haul VKT equals 140% of average tractor-trailer VKT

Evaluation Year	2025	2025	2025	2025	2025	2025	2025	2025	2025
Discount Rate	4%	4%	4%	7%	7%	7%	10%	10%	10%
Fuel Cost (€/liter)	€1.10	€0.70	€1.40	€1.10	€0.70	€1.40	€1.10	€0.70	€1.40
Reference 2015 tractor-trailer (44.8% peak BTE)	€0	€0	€O	€0	€0	€0	€0	€0	€0
Reduce RL (16.7% Aero, 9.1% RR, 1.4% Weight)	€13,816	€7,877	€18,251	€13,064	€7,405	€17,289	€12,388	€6,981	€16,425
Add 2017 best-in-class engine (46.0% peak BTE)	€21,267	€12,531	€27,791	€20,150	€11,826	€26,366	€19,145	€11,192	€25,085
Increase driveline efficiency (+2%)	€24,860	€14,669	€32,472	€23,553	€13,843	€30,806	€22,378	€13,100	€29,308
Reduce RL (23.3% Aero, 18.2% RR, 2.8% Weight)	€39,369	€23,622	€51,133	€37,340	€22,336	€48,550	€35,517	€21,181	€46,228
Add 2020+ engine (48.6% peak BTE)	€52,798	€31,609	€68,633	€50,053	€29,863	€65,140	€47,585	€28,294	€62,001
Reduce RL (26.7% Aero, 21.8% RR, 6.9% Weight)	€56,564	€33,201	€74,025	€53,537	€31,276	€70,174	€50,815	€29,545	€66,712
Downsize engine 10% and downspeed	€60,826	€36,048	€79,347	€57,614	€34,005	€75,261	€54,727	€32,169	€71,588
Add Waste Heat Recovery (51.2% peak BTE)	€58,686	€32,672	€78,131	€55,353	€30,566	€73,880	€52,357	€28,674	€70,059
Reduce RL (41.7% Aero, 27.3% RR, 16.0% Weight)	€63,955	€32,502	€87,470	€59,916	€29,946	€82,321	€56,285	€27,650	€77,693
Add 2030 era engine (55.0% peak BTE)	€73,796	€38,221	€100,398	€69,221	€35,324	€94,568	€65,109	€32,721	€89,328
Add hybrid technology (60% regen efficiency)	€73,507	€34,496	€102,682	€68,514	€31,344	€96,313	€64,027	€28,512	€90,588
Evaluation Year	2030	2030	2030	2030	2030	2030	2030	2030	2030
Discount Rate	4%	4%	4%	7% 6110	7% £0.70	7% 61.40	10%	10%	F1 40
Reference 2015 tractor-trailer (44.8% peak BTE)	€0	€0.70	€1.40 €0	€0	€0.70	€1.40 €0	€0	€0.70	€0
Reduce RL (16.7% Aero, 9.1% RR, 1.4% Weight)	€13,986	€8,047	€18,420	€13,233	€7,574	€17,457	€12,556	€7,149	€16,592
Add 2017 best-in-class engine (46.0% peak BTE)	€21,454	€12,719	€27,978	€20,336	€12,013	€26,552	€19,331	€11,378	€25,270
Increase driveline efficiency (+2%)	€25,081	€14,890	€32,692	€23,773	€14,062	€31,025	€22,597	€13,319	€29,526
Reduce RL (23.3% Aero, 18.2% RR, 2.8% Weight)	€39,688	€23,942	€51,451	€37,657	€22,654	€48,866	€35,832	€21,497	€46,542

Technology costs include one tractor and 1.4 trailers; BTE=brake thermal efficiency; RL=road load; Aero=aerodynamic drag; RR=rolling resistar	ice
Weight=tractor-trailer curb weight; regen=regeneration	

€69,091

€74,623

€79,947

€80,247

€90,177

€103,439

€106,455

€50,509

€54,132

€58,213

€57,470

€62,623

€72,262

€72,286

€30,321

€31,872

€34,605

€32,688

€32.659

€38,371

€35,122

€65,596

€70,768

€75,859

€75,994

€85,026

€97,606

€100,081

€48,039

€51,408

€55,323

€54,473

€58.990

€68,148

€67,795

€28,749

€30,139

€32,766

€30,793

€30.359

€35,765

€32,285

€62,454

€67,304

€72,184

€72,172

€80.395

€92,364

€94,352

Add 2020+ engine

Reduce RL (26.7% Aero, 21.8% RR,

Reduce RL (41.7% Aero, 27.3% RR,

Downsize engine 10% and

Add Waste Heat Recovery

(48.6% peak BTE)

6.9% Weight)

downspeed

(51.2% peak BTE)

(55.0% peak BTE) Add hybrid technology

(60% regen efficiency)

16.0% Weight) Add 2030 era engine €53,256

€57,162

€61,427

€60,806

€66,665

€76,840

€77,284

€32,068

€33,800

€36,650

€34,796

€35,217

€41,271

€38,280

### MARGINAL COST OF TECHNOLOGY

Payback period and lifetime savings provide important insights into the economic viability of the evaluated technology packages. However, since both are measured relative to baseline unimproved technology, neither offers critical insight into whether a specific level of evaluated technology represents an optimum investment. Such insight can be gained through a marginal cost analysis that estimates the relative cost of each incremental technology investment. The previous economic calculations in this section have estimated cumulative costs without qualification as to whether one set of cumulative costs is more economically efficient than another. In other words, is each successively more advanced technology package economically efficient even after the adoption of the less advanced lower-cost technologies before it?

To answer this question, the benefits and costs of a given technology package must be compared not with baseline technology but with the technologies that are adopted before it. This study evaluates these marginal costs in terms of the investment required per liter of fuel saved. Marginal costs in terms of euros per liter can be readily compared with expected fuel prices. The optimum technology investment is associated with the point at which the marginal cost equals the expected fuel price. Any technology investment beyond that point is economically inefficient because it is cheaper to pay for fuel than to invest in additional technology.

To undertake the marginal cost analysis, technology costs for 2025 and 2030 are first expressed in terms of their estimated discounted lifetime liters of fuel saved.<sup>21</sup> The relationship between efficiency technology package cost and discounted lifetime fuel savings is depicted in Figure 13. The data presented in the figure are limited to bounding conditions producing the highest and lowest marginal cost estimates. Since high fuel prices have the greatest VKT elasticity effects, they decrease the quantity of fuel saved, as opposed to the value of saved fuel, to a greater extent than low fuel prices and so, in conjunction with the highest discount rates, define the lowest fuel quantity savings. Conversely, low discount rates and low fuel prices define the highest fuel quantity savings.<sup>22</sup> This study uses 2025 and 2030 evaluation years in the marginal cost analysis to capture technology cost differentials. Minimum fuel quantity savings are coupled with the higher, or 2025, technology costs and maximum fuel savings are coupled with the lower, or 2030, technology costs. Other combinations of fuel savings and costs will produce marginal cost estimates for the 2025-2030 period that lies between those presented. Note that the continuous regression-based function omits the three technology packages represented by the open markers in the figure. This omission is because the technology package simulation modeling did not include an underlying cost-effectiveness consideration, so the order of the evaluated packages was not rigorously established. This results in a less than optimum progression from one technology package to the next. The effects of non-optimization can be statistically ignored as in this study, but this is not a statistical anomaly as the same optimization will occur in practice as the most cost-effective technologies are adopted first.

<sup>21</sup> Discounting future saved fuel volume is equivalent to discounting the value of the saved fuel volume under a fixed fuel price. The discounted value of future fuel savings is equal to the liters of fuel saved (V) times the price per liter (P) times the applicable discount rate (D). Given the capital cost of a technology package (C), the fuel price required to offset that cost is determinable by setting C equal to V×P×D and solving for P as C/(V×D), where V×D is the discounted volume of fuel saved. In short, the fuel price required to recoup a technology investment is a function of the discounted volume of fuel saved. It is also easily seen that the value of saved fuel is identical whether one discounts savings (S) directly, or applies a specified fuel price to already-discounted saved fuel volume (V×D). S equals P×V×D directly, which is exactly the same as P×(V×D). Discounting fuel volume is functionally identical to discounting fuel savings.

<sup>22</sup> The assumed discount rate is, by far, the primary determinant of the volume of discounted fuel saved. Fuel price effects are minor but nonetheless act as described.



**Figure 13.** Technology package cost and discounted lifetime fuel savings for best- and worst-case economic assumptions

Marginal cost curves, as presented in Figure 14, are developed from the lifetime discounted fuel savings functions presented in Figure 13. For the most advanced technology package included in this study, which has an associated fuel consumption of 18.9 L/100km, the marginal cost of technology ranges from €0.67 per liter of fuel saved under high savings, low cost conditions to €0.97 per liter of fuel saved under lowsavings, high-cost conditions. Thus, the full slate of technology packages evaluated in this study are marginally cost-effective given the nominal and high fuel prices expected between 2020 and 2030 of €1.10 and €1.40 per liter. Under the lowest evaluated fuel price of €0.70 per liter, the full slate of technology packages is cost-effective under the high-savings, low-cost economic conditions of 2030 costs and a low discount rate, but falls outside the cost-effective limit under the low-savings, high cost, and high discount rate conditions of 2025. Under low-savings, high-cost conditions, the minimum fuel consumption that is marginally cost-effective at a fuel price of €0.70 per liter is 21.4 L/100km, representing a per-kilometer reduction of 35% from 2015 baseline. However, as discussed above, the likelihood of future fuel prices being as low as €0.70 per liter is very small given that non-VAT taxes alone contribute about €0.54 per liter to the expected fuel price in 2030.

Figure 15 presents marginal cost curves associated with an assumption that long-haul tractor-trailer VKT accumulates at a rate equal to 140% of average tractor-trailer VKT. Under such conditions, the full slate of technology packages evaluated in this study remain marginally cost-effective under any evaluated economic conditions for expected nominal and high 2020-2030 fuel prices of €1.10 and €1.40 per liter. However, due to an increase in the volume of fuel saved through an increase in lifetime VKT, the full slate of technology packages evaluated in this study also become marginally cost-effective under any evaluated economic conditions of €0.70 per liter.<sup>23</sup>

<sup>23</sup> On a precise basis, the minimum marginally cost-effective fuel consumption for a fuel price of €0.70 per liter under the worst-case economic conditions evaluated is 18.95 L/100km. The fuel consumption associated with the most advanced technology package is 18.89 L/100km, which is cost effective at a precise fuel price of €0.7049. This exceedingly minor excursion is overlooked. On a precise basis, a 42.7% fuel-consumption reduction is marginally cost effective under all evaluated economic conditions at a fuel price of €0.70 per liter, as opposed to the 42.9% fuel-consumption reduction associated with the most advanced technology package evaluated.



Figure 14. Best- and worst-case marginal cost per liter of fuel saved in the 2025-2030 timeframe



**Figure 15.** Best- and worst-case marginal cost per liter of fuel saved in the 2025-2030 timeframe if long-haul VKT equals 140% of average tractor-trailer VKT

# V. CONCLUSIONS

This study evaluates the cost impacts of long-haul tractor-trailer efficiency technology packages that are emerging and could become widely deployed in the 2020 to 2030 timeframe. The specific technology packages evaluated in the study, based on ICCT tractor-trailer simulation modeling (Delgado et al., 2017), are presented in Figure 1 of this report. In total, the packages generate per-kilometer fuel-consumption reductions of as much as 43%. On a non-discounted but survival-weighted basis, the most advanced of the packages offers potential lifetime savings of more than 149,000 liters of diesel fuel per equipped tractor-trailer.

This study finds that consistent and comprehensive cost estimates are available for the various components of the technology packages. Based on developed technology costs, a series of metrics are investigated to determine the economic impact of the efficiency technology packages. A summary of specific findings is presented below, but, in general, the analysis shows that there are available and emerging technology options to dramatically and cost-effectively increase new long-haul tractor-trailer efficiency.

# **ECONOMIC FINDINGS**

Upfront costs for individual technologies and technology packages can be significant. Moderate efficiency technology packages, based on technologies largely available in the market, offer per-kilometer fuel consumption reductions of as much as 27% and are estimated to cost €7,000-€7,750 in the 2025-2030 timeframe based on best available cost data and conventional technology learning assumptions. The most advanced technology package, based on emerging technologies, offers a 43% per-kilometer reduction in fuel consumption and is estimated to cost €30,550-€31,300 per new combination tractor-trailer in 2030. All cost estimates assume 1.4 trailers are equipped for every tractor. A representative baseline long-haul tractor with 1.4 trailers, as implied by EU population statistics, costs about €139,500. On average, total vehicle costs increase by about 5% for the moderate package and by about 22% for the most advanced efficiency package.

Figure 16 depicts the breakdown of costs for the most advanced technology package in 2030. The presented technology costs are the average of minimum and maximum estimated costs, as developed for one tractor and 1.4 trailers. The advanced technology package shown in the figure delivers a tractor-trailer fuel consumption of 18.9 L/100km, providing a 43% per-kilometer reduction in fuel consumption relative to the 2015 baseline technology package. For this most advanced technology package, the efficiency component costs are roughly equally distributed among the powertrain, the hybrid system, the tractor, and the trailer.

Figure 17 shows the estimated fuel-consumption reductions and the associated payback periods for evaluated technology packages in 2030. Moving down the figure, the data represent the generally sequential addition of more advanced efficiency technologies. The figure depicts how the average estimate of the payback periods evaluated in this analysis generally increase with more advanced technology packages. The "whiskers" of each payback band reflect the range of payback periods across high and low technology cost estimates under varying economic assumptions for fuel prices ranging from €0.70 to €1.40 per liter and discount rates ranging from 4-10%. Payback periods for the moderate technology packages, offering as much as a 27% per-kilometer fuel-consumption reduction, are generally one year or less. The most advanced technology packages, with 35% or greater reductions in fuel consumption, result in payback periods of 1.4-1.9 years for average economic assumptions. Under a scenario in which long-haul tractor-trailer VKT is adjusted to 140% of average tractor-trailer VKT, payback

for moderate technology packages under average economic conditions is achieved in about 0.5 year, while the payback period for the most advanced technology packages decreases to 1.1-1.4 years.



**Figure 16.** Tractor-trailer technology cost increase for the most advanced efficiency technology package in 2030, based on one tractor and 1.4 trailers

The discounted fuel savings over the average tractor-trailer lifetime greatly exceed the associated up-front technology and net present value maintenance costs of the efficiency packages. The potential discounted lifetime fuel savings for the moderate 27% per-kilometer fuel-consumption reduction technology package range from  $\leq$ 41,900- $\leq$ 106,450 per tractor-trailer, depending on discount rate and fuel price assumptions. This compares with technology costs of  $\leq$ 7,100- $\leq$ 7,750. The most advanced technology package offers a 43% per-kilometer fuel-consumption reduction and is estimated to cost  $\leq$ 30,550- $\leq$ 35,150, resulting in  $\leq$ 65,850- $\leq$ 167,550 of lifetime fuel savings per tractor-trailer.

Substantial net lifetime savings accrue for all evaluated technology packages, with savings increasing more rapidly than technology costs for the full range of evaluated technology. For the moderate, 27% per-kilometer fuel-consumption reduction packages, discounted savings range from €34,250-€99,300 per tractor-trailer depending on evaluation year, discount rate, and fuel price. For the most advanced, 43% reduction in per-kilometer fuel-consumption packages, discounted savings range from €30,200-€136,200 per tractor-trailer. These fuel savings largely accrue to the first owner of the tractor, due to high mileage typically averaging more than 110,000 kilometers per year in the first several years of ownership. The study analysis of a typical five-year ownership cycle indicates that approximately half of the lifetime fuel savings would fall to the first owner.<sup>24</sup> Under a scenario in which long-haul tractor-trailer VKT is adjusted to 140% of average tractor-trailer VKT, net lifetime savings increase substantially, to €50,750-€141,600 for moderate packages and to €47,600-€201,900 for the most advanced technology packages.

<sup>24</sup> Vehicle lifetime for this study is defined on a 30-year survival-weighted basis. The associated median age of tractors is 12.4 years.



**Figure 17.** Fuel consumption impacts and associated 2030 payback periods for tractor-trailer efficiency technologies

All technology packages are marginally cost-effective under all evaluated technology cost and discount rate scenarios for fuel prices expected in the 2020 to 2030 timeframe, with the exception of the most advanced technology packages under worst-case evaluation conditions of high discount rate, 2025 technology costs, and a fuel price of €0.70 per liter. Under such conditions, the marginal cost of the most advanced technology package is about €0.97 per liter, below the nominal fuel-price estimate of €1.10 per liter and the high estimate of €1.40 but above the low-estimate of €0.70. Under best-case conditions, the marginal cost of the most advanced technology package is about €0.67 per liter, well below all fuel price estimates. Given that non-VAT taxes alone would contribute about €0.54 per liter to fuel price in 2030, the likelihood of future fuel prices as low as €0.70 per liter is very small. Moreover, although the marginal cost of the most advanced technology package exceeds the lowest expected fuel price under worst-case evaluation conditions, significant fuel-consumption reductions of at least 35% on a per-kilometer basis continue to be marginally cost-effective under such conditions. Under a scenario in which long-haul tractor-trailer VKT is equal to 140% of average tractor-trailer VKT, all technology packages are marginally cost-effective under all evaluation scenarios.

### POLICY DISCUSSION AND RECOMMENDATIONS

The results of this cost analysis reinforce the policy implications of the underlying ICCT simulation modeling study (Delgado et al., 2017). In particular, consideration of lead time is a critical element of any regulatory program and can significantly affect the

potential stringency of regulatory standards. Further, the more advanced efficiency technologies investigated in this study would require technology-forcing regulations to drive them into the marketplace.<sup>25</sup> Commercializing such advanced technologies requires a long-term regulatory signal as a basis for the necessarily large supplier and manufacturer investments. Regulatory stringency levels are ideally predicated upon available technology, state-of-the-art understanding of technology effectiveness through modeling, and rigorous cost evaluation as conducted in this study.

With the EU investigating HDV standards for 2020 and beyond, this research improves the understanding of the cost implications of emerging advanced tractor-trailer efficiency technologies. The findings from this technology cost and payback investigation generally show that there is substantial potential to cost-effectively increase long-haul tractor-trailer efficiency in the EU. Key findings include:

- 1. Available efficiency technologies for long-haul tractor-trailers offer fuel savings that greatly exceed up-front technology and maintenance impact costs. Findings indicate that available tractor-trailer efficiency technology can reduce per-kilometer fuel consumption by 27% from baseline 2015 technology and deliver payback periods to tractor-trailer owners that are generally within one year. Fuel savings from these packages exceed increased technology costs by a factor of 4-17, depending on evaluated economic conditions. Based on technology availability and attractive cost-effectiveness to end users, this level of efficiency technology can be widely deployed in the 2020-2025 timeframe.
- 2. Emerging advanced efficiency technologies offer more substantial fuel savings and attractive payback periods over the long term. Study findings indicate that technology packages with long-term road load and engine technologies can achieve, in the post-2025 timeframe, a 43% per-kilometer reduction in fuel consumption from baseline 2015 technology. For these advanced technology pathways, the payback periods from fuel savings are less than 1.9 years under average economic assumptions. Technology-forcing standards and sufficient lead time would be needed to promote the development and deployment of these advanced efficiency technologies post 2025.
- 3. Tractor-trailer efficiency technologies' attractive payback periods persist even in the event of higher technology costs and low fuel prices. Based on this study's investigation of varying technology costs and economic assumptions—including an average fuel price as low as €0.70 per liter through 2030—the attractive payback findings in this study are robust. The more advanced technology packages, delivering a 35-43% per-kilometer fuel-consumption reduction, have payback periods of 1.0-3.3 years even when high technology costs, high discount rates, and low fuel prices are assumed. When long-haul tractor-trailer VKT is adjusted to 140% of average tractor-trailer VKT, payback periods drop to 0.7-2.2 years. The attractive and robust payback-period findings indicate that there are prevailing market barriers to technology introduction, warranting increasingly stringent tractor-trailer efficiency standards.
- 4. Tractor-trailer efficiency technologies offer first-owner fuel savings that greatly exceed the increased upfront capital and maintenance impact costs. Examining typical first tractor owners' discounted future fuel savings, available efficiency technologies that reduce fuel consumption by 27% offer €28,400-€62,150 in discounted fuel savings and result in benefits that are 4-9 times greater than

<sup>25</sup> A technology-forcing standard generally requires the development and commercialization of technologies that would otherwise be unlikely to be introduced into the market. In contrast, a technology-tracking standard accelerates the market adoption of current off-the-shelf technologies with low adoption rates.
the upfront technology and maintenance impact costs, depending on economic assumptions. The most advanced emerging technology package, offering a 43% fuel-consumption reduction for new 2030 tractor-trailers, results in  $\leq$ 44,650- $\leq$ 97,750 in fuel savings, benefits that exceed costs by 1.5-3.3 times. When full tractor lifetime benefits are considered, the benefit-to-cost ratio is even greater, pointing to a clear opportunity for efficiency standards to simultaneously mitigate climate-related emissions, provide overall economic benefits, and offer an attractive investment for fleets. Positive benefits increase further when long-haul tractor-trailer VKT is adjusted to equal 140% of average tractor-trailer VKT.

A number of issues remain beyond the scope of this research. For example, the study does not investigate the mechanisms by which tractor and trailer efficiency technologies might be effectively regulated under a combined standard. Although used in tandem, tractors and trailers are not marketed as a unit and are generally not under the control of one regulated entity. As a result, road load technologies that span tractors and trailers pose significant administrative and design issues with regard to establishing a program structure to ensure that required improvements are achieved in use. Additionally, the study focuses on efficiency and cost-effectiveness for the long-haul tractor-trailer segment, but the same methodology could be employed to evaluate technology improvements and costs for other vehicle sectors, whole fleets of vehicles, and other duty cycles. Interactions between efficiency technologies, technologies to control conventional air pollution, and their costs are not investigated.

While this study is focused on tractor-trailer technology cost-effectiveness in the EU, the implications extend well beyond any restricted geography. The manufacturers and suppliers that are developing the efficiency technologies evaluated in this study could leverage investment by deploying the same technologies at greater volume globally. Establishing stringent HDV standards in a market the size of the EU, especially given the primacy of EU regulations as benchmarks for vehicular regulation in many non-EU countries, can play a key role in advancing market opportunities globally.

## ABBREVIATIONS AND ACRONYMS

ACEA	Association des Constructeurs Européens d'Automobiles (European
A . A . T	
AMI	Automated Manual Transmission
ANL	Argonne National Laboratory (United States)
API	American Petroleum Institute (United States)
ASME	American Society of Mechanical Engineers (United States)
BEA	Bureau of Economic Analysis (United States)
BGL	Bundesverband Güterkraftverkehr Logistik und Entsorgung (Federal
	Association of Road Transport Logistics and Disposal, Frankfurt am Main,
	Germany)
BMEP	Brake Mean Effective Pressure
BTE	Brake Thermal Efficiency
C <sub>d</sub>	Coefficient of Drag
CdA	Aerodynamic Drag Area (Vehicle frontal area times C <sub>d</sub> )
CO,	Carbon Dioxide
C,	Coefficient of Rolling Resistance
DCT	Dual Clutch (automated manual) Transmission
DE	Diesel Engine
DG-ENER	European Commission Directorate-General for Energy
DMC	Direct Manufacturing Cost
DOF	Department of Energy (United States)
DPE	Diesel Particulate Filter
FΔΔ	European Aluminium Association
ECB	European Central Bank
EEA	European Environment Agency
	European Commission
ECD	
EGR	Exilaust Gas Recirculation
EPA	Environmental Protection Agency (United States)
EPEC	European Policy Evaluation Consortium (Brussels)
EU	European Union
GCW	Gross Combined Weight (tractor plus trailer plus payload)
GE	Gasoline Engine
GHG	Greenhouse Gas(es)
HDV	Heavy-Duty Vehicle
IAI	International Aluminium Institute
ICCT	International Council on Clean Transportation
IC	Indirect Cost
ICM	Indirect Cost Multiplier
IFEU	Institut für Energie- und Umweltforschung (Institute for Energy and
	Environmental Research, Heidelberg, Germany)
kg	kilogram(s)
km	kilometer(s)
kW	kilowatt(s)
kWh	kilowatt-hour(s)
L	liter(s)
L/100km	liters per hundred kilometers
m	meter(s)
mm	millimeter(s)
MOVES	Motor Vehicle Emission Simulator (U.S. Vehicle Emissions Model)
m <sup>2</sup>	square meters
NAS	National Academy of Sciences (United States)

NESCCAF	Northeast States Center for a Clean Air Future (United States)
NHTSA	National Highway Traffic Safety Administration (United States)
NO <sub>x</sub>	Oxides of Nitrogen
NPV	Net Present Value
NRC	National Research Council (United States)
OMB	Office of Management and Budget (United States)
ORC	Organic Rankine Cycle WHR technology
RPE	Retail Price Equivalent
rpm	revolutions per minute
SAE	Society of Automotive Engineers
SCR	Selective Catalytic Reduction
SwRI	Southwest Research Institute (United States)
ТС	Total (retail level) Cost (excluding VAT). TC = DMC + IC.
TCU	European Commission Taxation and Customs Union
TRACCS	TRansport data collection supporting the quantitative Analysis of measures relating to transport and Climate Change (an EL database)
TU Graz	University of Technology Graz (Austria)
U.K.	United Kingdom
UNFCCC	United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change
U.S.	United States
VAT	Value Added Tax
VECTO	Vehicle Energy Consumption Calculation Tool
VGT	Variable Geometry Turbocharger
VKT	Vehicle Kilometers of Travel
WHR	Waste Heat Recovery (specifically Organic Rankine Cycle technology)

## REFERENCES

- American Petroleum Institute (API) (2016). *Which oil is right for you?* Retrieved from: http://www.api.org/~/media/Files/Certification/Engine-Oil-Diesel/Publications/ MOTOR\_OIL\_GUIDE\_120116\_FINAL\_WEB.pdf
- Ashley, S. (2015). Cummins aims to boost heavy-duty diesel efficiency to 55%. *SAE Truck and Off-Highway Engineering*. Society of Automotive Engineers. Retrieved from http://articles.sae.org/14388/
- American Transportation Research Institute (ATRI) (2015). *An analysis of the operational costs of trucking: 2015 update*. Retrieved from: http://atri-online.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/09/ATRI-Operational-Costs-of-Trucking-2015-FINAL-09-2015.pdf
- Bureau of Economic Analysis (BEA) (2017). *Implicit price deflators for gross domestic product.* Data Archive: National Accounts (NIPA); Quarter 1 2017; Advance Release. Section 1, Sheet "10109 Ann," Table 1.1.9. Retrieved from https://www.bea.gov/histdata/fileStructDisplay.cfm?HMI=7&DY=2017&DQ=Q1&DV=Advance&dNRD=April-28-2017
- Bertram, M., Buxmann, K., Chase, R., Furrer, P., Gilmont, B., Hannagan, J., ... Rebitzer, G. (2007). Improving sustainability in the transport sector through weight reduction and the application of aluminium. International Aluminium Institute, Aluminum Association, and European Aluminium Association. Revision 0.
- Bundesverband Güterkraftverkehr Logistik und Entsorgung (Federal Association of Road Transport Logistics and Disposal) (BGL) (2017). *Kostenentwicklung im güterkraftverkehr (Cost development in freight transport)*. Retrieved from http://www.bgl-ev.de/web/ der\_bgl/informationen/branchenkostenentwicklung.htm&v=2%20-%20form
- Breemersch, T. & Akkermans, L. (2015). GHG reduction measures for the road freight transport sector up to 2020. Transport & Mobility Leuven.
- Browning, L., Hartley, S., O'Rourke, L., Brickett, J., Thompson, R., & McNally, L. (2010). Investigation of costs for strategies to reduce greenhouse gas emissions for heavy-duty on-road vehicles. Final report. ICF International.
- Cooper, C., Kamakaté, F., Reinhart, T., Kromer, M., & Wilson, R. (2009). Reducing heavy-duty long haul combination truck fuel consumption and CO<sub>2</sub> emissions. Northeast States Center for a Clean Air Future, International Council on Clean Transportation, Southwest Research Institute, and TIAX. Retrieved from: <u>http://www.theicct.org/publications/reducing-heavy-duty-long-haul-combination-truck-fuelconsumption-and-co2-emissions</u>
- Detroit Diesel Corporation (DDC) (2017). *Lubricating oil, fuel, and filters*. DDC-SVC-BRO-0001.
- Delgado, O. & Lutsey, N. (2014). The U.S. SuperTruck program: expediting the development of advanced heavy-duty vehicle efficiency technologies. White paper. International Council on Clean Transportation. Retrieved from: http://www.theicct. org/publications/us-supertruck-program-expediting-development-advanced-hdvefficiency-technologies
- Delgado, O. & Lutsey, N. (2015). Advanced tractor-trailer efficiency technology potential in the 2020 to 2030 timeframe. White Paper. International Council on Clean Transportation. Retrieved from: <u>http://www.theicct.org/publications/advanced-tractor-</u> trailer-efficiency-technology-potential-2020-2030-timeframe

- Delgado, O., Rodríguez, F., & Muncrief, R. (2017). *Fuel efficiency technology in European heavy-duty vehicles: Baseline and potential for the 2020-2030 timeframe*. White paper. International Council on Clean Transportation. Retrieved from: <a href="http://www.theicct.org/publications/fuel-efficiency-technology-european-heavy-duty-vehicles-baseline-and-potential-2020http://www.theicct.org/publications/fuel-efficiency-technology-european-heavy-duty-vehicles-baseline-and-potential-2020http://www.theicct.org/publications/fuel-efficiency-technology-european-heavy-duty-vehicles-baseline-and-potential-2020http://www.theicct.org/publications/fuel-efficiency-technology-european-heavy-duty-vehicles-baseline-and-potential-2020http://www.theicct.org/publications/fuel-efficiency-technology-european-heavy-duty-vehicles-baseline-and-potential-2020http://www.theicct.org/publications/fuel-efficiency-technology-european-heavy-duty-vehicles-baseline-and-potential-2020http://www.theicct.org/publications/fuel-efficiency-technology-european-heavy-duty-vehicles-baseline-and-potential-2020http://www.theicct.org/publications/fuel-efficiency-technology-european-heavy-duty-vehicles-baseline-and-potential-2020http://www.theicct.org/publications/fuel-efficiency-technology-european-heavy-duty-vehicles-baseline-and-potential-2020http://www.theicct.org/publications/fuel-efficiency-technology-european-heavy-duty-vehicles-baseline-and-potential-2020http://www.theicct.org/publications/fuel-efficiency-technology-european-heavy-duty-vehicles-baseline-and-potential-2020http://www.theicct.org/publications/fuel-efficiency-technology-european-heavy-duty-vehicles-baseline-and-potential-2020http://www.theicct.org/publications/fuel-efficiency-technology-european-heavy-duty-vehicles-baseline-and-potential-2020http://www.theicct.org/publications/fuel-efficiency-technology-european-heavy-duty-vehicles-baseline-and-potential-2020http://www.theicct.org/publications/fuel-efficiency-technology-european-heavy-duty-vehicles-baseline-and-potential-2020http://www.
- European Commission, Directorate-General for Energy (DG-ENER) (2017). *Oil bulletin prices history*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.eea.europa.eu/data-and-maps/data/external/oil-bulletin">https://www.eea.europa.eu/data-and-maps/data/external/oil-bulletin</a>
- DKV (2017a). DKV Euro Service. *Excise duty reclaim made easy*. Retrieved from https://www.dkv-euroservice.com/gb/services/refund/mineral-oil-tax-refund/
- DKV (2017b). DKV Euro Service. *Diesel price comparison*. Retrieved from https://www.dkv-euroservice.com/portal/en/web/customers/dieselpreis-index
- U.S. Department of Energy (DOE) (2013). *Workshop report: trucks and heavy-duty vehicles, technical requirements and gaps for lightweight and propulsion materials*. Vehicle Technologies Office. Retrieved from: <a href="https://energy.gov/eere/vehicles/downloads/workshop-report-trucks-and-heavy-duty-vehicles-technical-requirements-and">https://energy.gov/eere/vehicles/downloads/workshop-report-trucks-and-heavy-duty-vehicles-technical-requirements-and</a>
- U.S. Department of Energy (DOE) (2016). Energy Department announces \$137 million investment in commercial and passenger vehicle efficiency. Press release. Retrieved from: https://energy.gov/articles/energy-department-announces-137-million-investment-commercial-and-passenger-vehicle
- Dünnebeil, F., Reinhard, C., Lambrecht, U., Kies, A., Hausberger, S., & Rexeis, M. (2015). Zukünftige maßnahmen zur kraftstoffeinsparung und treibhausgas-minderung bei schweren nutzfahrzeugen (Future measures to reduce fuel consumption and reduce greenhouse gas emissions in heavy commercial vehicles). Institut für Energie- und Umweltforschung Heidelberg gGmbH (Institute for Energy and Environmental Research, Heidelberg, Germany), Institut für Verbrennungskraftmaschinen und Thermodynamik, Technische Universität Graz (Institute of Internal Combustion Engines and Thermodynamics, Graz University of Technology). 32/2015. Retrieved from: https://www.umweltbundesamt.de/sites/default/files/medien/378/publikationen/ texte\_32\_2015\_kraftstoffeinsparung\_bei\_nutzfahrzeugen.pdf
- European Commission (EC) (2008). *Guide to cost-benefit analysis of investment projects*. Directorate General Regional Policy. Retrieved from: <u>http://ec.europa.eu/</u>regional\_policy/en/information/publications/evaluations-guidance-documents/2008/guide-to-cost-benefit-analysis-of-investment-projects
- European Commission (EC) (2014a). Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament, the Council, the European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Regions. A policy framework for climate and energy in the period from 2020 to 2030. COM(2014) 15 final. SWD (2014) 15 final. SWD (2014) 16 final. Retrieved from: http://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/ ALL/?uri=celex:52014DC0015
- European Commission (EC) (2014b). Commission Staff Working Document: Impact assessment; accompanying the document strategy for reducing heavy-duty vehicles fuel consumption and CO<sub>2</sub> emissions. COM (2014) 285 final. SWD (2014) 159 final. SWD (2014) 160 final 2014. Retrieved from: http://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/ TXT/?uri=CELEX%3A52014SC0160

- European Commission (EC) (2016). Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament, the Council, the European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Regions: A European strategy for low-emission mobility. SWD (2016) 244 final. COM (2016) 501 final. Retrieved from: http://eur-lex.europa.eu/legalcontent/en/TXT/?uri=CELEX%3A52016DC0501
- European Commission (EC) (2017a). Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament, the Council, the European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Regions: Europe on the move: an agenda for a socially fair transition towards clean, competitive and connected mobility for all. COM (2017) 283 final. SWD (2017) 177 final. Retrieved from: http://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/ TXT/?uri=CELEX:52017DC0675
- European Commission (EC) (2017b). *Harmonized index of consumer prices*. Zip file option: HICP - all items - annual average indices (tec00027). Retrieved from http://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/data/database?node\_code=t\_prc\_hicp
- European Commission (EC) (2017c). *Population and population change statistics: tables and figures*. Retrieved from http://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/statistics-explained/index. php/Population\_and\_population\_change\_statistics
- European Commission (EC) (2017d). *Better Regulation Toolbox. Tool #61: The use of discount rates.* Retrieved from: https://ec.europa.eu/info/better-regulation-toolbox\_en
- European Commission (EC) (2017e). *Transport data database*. Retrieved from http://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/web/transport/data/database
- European Central Bank (ECB) (2017). *HICP Indices, breakdown by purpose of consumption (2015=100)*. Retrieved from: https://www.ecb.europa.eu/stats/ecb\_statistics/escb/html/table.en.html?id=JDF\_ICP\_COICOP\_INX&period=index
- European Environment Agency (EEA) (2016a). *Analysis of key trends and drivers in greenhouse gas emissions in the EU between 1990 and 2014*. Retrieved from: https://www.eea.europa.eu/publications/analysis-of-key-trends-ghg
- European Environment Agency (EEA) (2016b). Annual European Union greenhouse gas inventory 1990–2014 and inventory report 2016. Retrieved from: https://www.eea. europa.eu/publications/european-union-greenhouse-gas-inventory-2016
- European Environment Agency (EEA) (2016c). *National emissions reported to the UNFCCC and to the EU greenhouse gas monitoring mechanism.* Retrieved from https://www.eea.europa.eu/data-and-maps/data/national-emissions-reported-to-the-unfccc-and-to-the-eu-greenhouse-gas-monitoring-mechanism-12
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency and National Highway Traffic Safety Administration. (EPA) (2011). *Final rulemaking to establish greenhouse gas emissions standards and fuel efficiency standards for medium- and heavy-duty engines and vehicles, regulatory impact analysis.* EPA-420-R-11-901. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.</u> federalregister.gov/documents/2011/09/15/2011-20740/greenhouse-gas-emissionsstandards-and-fuel-efficiency-standards-for-medium--and-heavy-duty-engines
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) (2015). *MOVES2014a User Guide*. EPA-420-B-15-095.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency and National Highway Traffic Safety Administration. (EPA) (2016a). Greenhouse gas emissions and fuel efficiency standards for medium- and heavy-duty engines and vehicles - phase 2, regulatory impact analysis.
   EPA-420-R-16-900. Retrieved from: https://nepis.epa.gov/Exe/ZyPDF.cgi/P100P7NS.
   PDF?Dockey=P100P7NS.PDF
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) (2016b). *Population and activity of on-road vehicles in MOVES2014*. EPA-420-R-16-003.

- European Policy Evaluation Consortium (EPEC) (2008). *Impact assessment study on possible energy labelling of tyres*. Retrieved from: <u>https://circabc.europa.eu/</u> sd/a/99ffc67c-4422-4a38-9995-e41e3a40c333/Technical%20Study%20on%20 Possible%20Energy%20Labelling%20of%20Tyres.pdf
- Façanha, C., Miller, J., & Shao, Z. (2014). Global transportation roadmap model (Version V 1.0) International Council on Clean Transportation.
- FEV (2015). 2025 passenger car and light commercial vehicle powertrain technology analysis. Final Report. FEV—Project-No. P33597. Issue v03. Report-No. 1. Retrieved from: http://www.theicct.org/publications/2025-passenger-car-and-light-commercialvehicle-powertrain-technology-analysis
- Hill, N., Finnegan, S., Norris, J., Brannigan, C., Wynn, D., Baker, H., & Skinner, I. (2011).
  Reduction and testing of greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions from heavy duty vehicles— Lot 1: Strategy. Ricardo-AEA. DG ENV. 070307/2009/548572/SER/C3. ED46904 Final Report - Issue Number 4. Retrieved from: https://ec.europa.eu/clima/sites/clima/files/ transport/vehicles/docs/ec\_hdv\_ghg\_strategy\_en.pdf
- Hill, N., Norris, J., Kirsch, F., Dun, C., McGregor, N., Pastori, E., & Skinner, I. (2015). Light weighting as a means of improving heavy duty vehicles' energy efficiency and overall CO<sub>2</sub> emissions. Ricardo-AEA. Heavy Duty Vehicles Framework Contract—Service Request 2. CLIMA.C.2/FRA/2013/0007. ED59243 Issue Number 1. Retrieved from: https://ec.europa.eu/clima/sites/clima/files/transport/vehicles/heavy/docs/hdv\_lightweighting\_en.pdf
- Knupfer, S., Hensley, R., Hertzke, P., Schaufuss, P., Laverty, N., & Kramer, N. (2017). *Electrifying insights: How automakers can drive electrified vehicle sales and profitability*. McKinsey & Company. Retrieved from: https://www.mckinsey.com/ industries/automotive-and-assembly/our-insights/electrifying-insights-howautomakers-can-drive-electrified-vehicle-sales-and-profitability
- Kollamthodi, S., Kay, D., Skinner, I., Dun, C. & Hausberger, S. (2015). *The potential for mass reduction of passenger cars and light commercial vehicles in relation to future CO*<sub>2</sub> *regulatory requirements*. Ricardo-AEA, Transport and Environmental Policy Research, and Graz University of Technology. CLIMA.C.2/FRA/2013/0006/SR1. ED 58751 Issue Number 3. Retrieved from: <u>https://ec.europa.eu/clima/sites/clima/files/transport/vehicles/docs/ldv\_downweighting\_co2\_report\_en.pdf</u>
- Kolwich, G. (2013). Light-duty vehicle technology cost analysis, European vehicle market, updated indirect cost multiplier (ICM) methodology. FEV, Inc. Analysis Report BAV 10-683-001\_3. Retrieved from: https://www.theicct.org/sites/default/files/2013%20
  -%20FEV%20-%20ICM%20analysis.pdf
- Kromer, M.A., Bockholt, W.W., & Jackson, M.D. (2009). *Assessment of fuel economy technologies for medium- and heavy-duty vehicles*. Final Report. TIAX LLC. TIAX Case D0506.
- Lam, N., Tuner, M., Tunestal, P., Andersson, A., Lundgren, S., & Johansson, B. (2015).
   Double compression expansion engine concepts: a path to high efficiency. SAE
   Technical Paper 2015-01-1260. SAE International Journal of Engines 8(4):1562-1578. doi: 10.4271/2015-01-1260. Lund University and Volvo Group.
- Lastauto omnibus (2016). Lastauto omnibus katalog 2017. Number 46. EuroTransportMedia. Stuttgart/Germany.
- Law, K., Jackson, M. D., & Chan, M. (2011). *European Union greenhouse gas reduction potential for heavy-duty vehicles.* TIAX LLC. Reference No. D5625.

- Leard, B., Linn, J., McConnell, V., & Raich, W. (2016). *Fuel costs, economic activity, and the rebound effect for heavy-duty trucks.* Resources for the Future. RFF DP 15-43-REV. September 2015; revised February 2016. Retrieved from: <a href="http://www.rff.org/research/publications/fuel-costs-economic-activity-and-rebound-effect-heavy-duty-trucks">http://www.rff.org/research/publications/fuel-costs-economic-activity-and-rebound-effect-heavy-duty-trucks</a>
- Luz, R., Rexeis, M., Hausberger, S., Jajcevic, D., Lang, W., Schulte, L.-E., ... Steven, H. (2014). *Development and validation of a methodology for monitoring and certification of greenhouse gas emissions from heavy duty vehicles through vehicle simulation*. Final Report. TU Graz, TuV Nord, and TNO. Report No. I 07/14/Rex EM-I 2012/08 699.
- Maibach, M., Peter, M., & Sutter, D. (2006). *Annex 1 to COMPETE Final Report: Analysis of operating cost in the EU and the U.S.* INFRAS. Retrieved from: <u>http://ec.europa.eu/ten/</u>transport/studies/doc/compete/compete\_annex\_01\_en.pdf
- Meszler, D., Lutsey, N. & Delgado, O. (2015). Cost-effectiveness of advanced efficiency technologies for long-haul tractor-trailers in the 2020-2030 time frame. White paper. International Council on Clean Transportation. Retrieved from: <a href="http://www.theicct.org/publications/cost-effectiveness-advanced-efficiency-technologies-long-haul-tractor-trailers-2020">http://www.theicct.org/publications/cost-effectiveness-advanced-efficiency-technologies-long-haul-tractor-trailers-2020</a>
- Norris, J. & Escher, G. (2017). Heavy duty vehicles technology potential and cost study. Final report. Ricardo-AEA Ltd. ED 61727, Issue Number 5. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.theicct.org/publications/heavy-duty-vehicles-technology-potential-and-cost-study</u>
- National Research Council (NRC) (2010). Technologies and approaches to reducing the fuel consumption of medium- and heavy-duty vehicles. *The National Academies Press*. Washington, D.C.
- National Research Council (NRC) (2015). Review of the 21st century truck partnership, third report. *The National Academies Press*. Washington, D.C.
- Office of Management and Budget (OMB) (1992). *Circular A-94: Guidelines and discount rates for benefit-cost analysis of federal programs*. Transmittal Memo No. 64. Retrieved from https://www.whitehouse.gov/sites/whitehouse.gov/files/omb/assets/a94/a094.pdf
- Papadimitriou, G., Ntziachristos, L., Wüthrich, P., Notter, B., Keller, M., Fridell, E., ... Sjödin, Å. (2013). *Transport data collection supporting the quantitative analysis of measures relating to transport and climate change*. Final Report. EMISIA, INFRAS, IVL. EMISIA SA Report No: 13.RE.025.V1. Accompanying datasets downloaded from: http://traccs. emisia.com/download.php
- Pascal, A. (2014). *Volvo SuperTruck powertrain technologies for efficiency improvement*. 2014 DOE VTO Annual Merit Review. Project ID: ACE060. Washington, DC.
- Reinhart, T. E. (2015). Commercial medium- and heavy-duty truck fuel efficiency technology study - Report #1. Southwest Research Institute. Report No. DOT HS 812 146. National Highway Traffic Safety Administration.
- Reinhart, T. E. (2016). Commercial medium- and heavy-duty truck fuel efficiency technology study - Report #2. Southwest Research Institute. Report No. DOT HS 812
   194. National Highway Traffic Safety Administration.
- Roeth, M., Kircher, D., Smith, J., & Swim, R. (2013). *Barriers to the increased adoption of fuel efficiency technologies in the North American on-road freight sector*. Cascade Sierra Solutions. North American Council for Freight Efficiency. Retrieved from: https://www.theicct.org/publications/barriers-adoption-fuel-efficiency-technologiesnorth-american-road-freight-sector
- Schroten, A., Warringa, G., & Bles, M. (2012). Marginal abatement cost curves for Heavy Duty Vehicles. Background report. CE Delft. Retrieved from: http://www.cedelft.eu/ publicatie/marginal\_abatement\_cost\_curves\_for\_heavy\_duty\_vehicles\_/1318

- Sharpe, B. (2017). Barriers to the adoption of fuel-saving technologies in the trucking sector. Briefing. International Council on Clean Transportation. Retrieved from: http://www.theicct.org/publications/barriers-adoption-fuel-saving-technologiestrucking-sector
- Sharpe, B. & Muncrief, R. (2015). Literature Review: Real-world fuel consumption of heavy-duty vehicles in the United States, China, and the European Union. White paper. International Council on Clean Transportation. Retrieved from: http://www.theicct. org/publications/literature-review-real-world-fuel-consumption-heavy-duty-vehiclesunited-states-china
- Sharpe, B., Lutsey, N., Delgado, O., & Muncrief, R. (2016). United States efficiency and greenhouse gas emission regulations for model year 2018-2027 heavy-duty vehicles, engines, and trailers. Policy update. International Council on Clean Transportation. Retrieved from: United States efficiency and greenhouse gas emission regulations for model year 2018-2027 heavy-duty
- Sisken, K. (2013). SuperTruck program: Engine project review, recovery act—class 8 truck freight efficiency improvement project. Detroit Diesel Corporation. 2013 DOE VTO Annual Merit Review. Project ID: ACE058. Washington, DC
- Taxation and Customs Union (TCU) (2017). VAT rates. Retrieved from https://ec.europa. eu/taxation\_customs/business/vat/eu-vat-rules-topic/vat-rates\_en. Tables on VAT rates in individual EU Member States (Excel link). Download file: vat\_rates\_en.xls.
- TU Graz (2012). Reduction and testing of greenhouse gas emissions from heavy duty vehicles LOT 2: Development and testing of a certification procedure for CO<sub>2</sub> emissions and fuel consumption of HDV. Final Report. University of Technology Graz. Contract No. 070307/2009/548300/SER/C3. Retrieved from: https://ec.europa.eu/clima/sites/clima/files/transport/vehicles/heavy/docs/hdv\_2011\_01\_09\_en.pdf
- Viegand Maagøe (2016). Viegand Maagøe A/S. *Final report: review study on the regulation (EC) No 1222/2009 on the labelling of tyres*. Retrieved from: <a href="https://ec.europa.eu/energy/sites/ener/files/documents/Study%20in%20support%20of%20">https://ec.europa.eu/energy/sites/ener/files/documents/Study%20in%20support%20of%20</a> the%20Review%20of%20the%20Tyre%20Labelling%20Regulation\_final.pdf
- Wadud, Z. (2016). Diesel demand in the road freight sector in the U.K.: Estimates for different vehicle types. *Applied Energy*. Volume 165, Pages 849-857.
- Wall, J. (2014). *Cummins technologies for low emissions—past and future*. ASME 2014 Internal Combustion Engine Division Fall Technical Conference. Columbus, Indiana.
- Walmart (2014). *Walmart debuts futuristic truck*. Retrieved from <u>http://corporate.</u> walmart.com/\_news\_/news-archive/2014/03/26/walmart-debuts-futuristic-truck.
- Wakefield (2017). Introducing Wakefield branded diesel engine oils for the latest pc-11 API standards. Wakefield Canada. Retrieved from: <u>http://www.muskokaauto.com/</u> specials/WakefielddieselPC-11oils.pdf
- Wolfram, P. & Lutsey, N. (2016). *Electric vehicles: Literature review of technology costs and carbon emissions*. Working Paper. International Council on Clean Transportation. Retrieved from: http://www.theicct.org/lit-review-ev-tech-costs-co2-emissions-2016
- World Bank (2017a). *Commodity markets outlook, April 2017*. World Bank, Washington, DC. License: Creative Commons Attribution CC BY 3.0 IGO.

World Bank (2017b). Commodity markets, price forecasts (options: publications and data, prices, price forecasts). World Bank Group. Download file: CMOApril2017Forecasts.pdf. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.worldbank.org/en/research/commodity-markets">http://www.worldbank.org/en/research/commodity-markets</a>.

X-Rates (2017). *Monthly average exchange rates for 2007 through 2017*. Retrieved from http://x-rates.com

- Zacharof, N.-G. & Fontaras, G. (2016). Report on VECTO technology simulation capabilities and future outlook. EUR 28272 EN. European Commission Joint Research Centre. doi: 10.2790/10868
- Zhang, H. (2016). Memorandum with subject: Engine fuel maps for "greenhouse gas emissions model" (GEM) simulation tool, Version 3.0 (includes 27 accompanying Excel format fuel maps). U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. Memorandum and Excel files retrieved from: https://www.regulations.gov/document?D=EPA-HQ-OAR-2014-0827-2358
- Zhang, H., Brakora, J., & Cullen, A. (2015). *Memorandum with subject: greenhouse gas emission model (GEM) simulation of the best of 2027 tractor-trailers*. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. Retrieved from: https://www.regulations.gov/document?D=EPA-HQ-OAR-2014-0827-0050